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PROCEEDINGS

B THE CIAip/v£%IN: Good mozning, ladies and

gentlemen.

This hearing is being held Joy the State

Temporary Commission on P.evision of tile Penal La ,7

and Criminal Code, on the question of capita! punisha

ment.

i am the Commission chairman P.ichard

Bartlett.

The other members of the Commission here with

me ti%zs mornlng are the Vice Chairman, Hr. Pfez '.-er

Professor Wechsier; Judge Halpern; Counsel to the

Commission, Mr. Denzer; Judge l<apelman; representing

the Speaker of the Assembly, Mr. Czechlewski; and

representing the Senate Finance Committee, Mr. Bentley.

The exact question on hlzh we are asking for

an expression of vie s is Should Capital Punishment

be Petained, Limited, F =tended or ADolished in New

York State.

The Con nission, as most of you Imow, is

engaged in an over-all revision of Penal Law and rimina!

Code, the first undertaking in about eighty years.
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The # ct creating the Commission mandated

tlmt we, among other thing, =reappraise, in the light

of current Imowledge and thinking existing substantive

provisions relating to sentencing the imposing of

penalties and the theory of punisl nent relating to

crime.

It is lithin the context of that mandate that

we az e making an inquiry into the subject of capital

punislrment and we are holding this heai-ing today for

that purpose.

Te have approximately tl iioty witnesses who

have indicated a desire to speak today. It is our

ardent hope that we wil! conclude within norma! business

hours this afternoon. So I ask that all of you Jho are

planning to speak to be as brief as possible in your

oral presentation, and, of course, we urge you to submit

a written memorandum of your position, in addition to

any statement that you may make here.

Our first witness this morning is Judge

Samue! Liebowitz, of flings County, who has consented to

appear before us, and Tho will speak = rS t.

Judge Liebo itz, please.

Would you prefer sitting?

HONo SAfUEL LI OWiTZ: Yes.
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Mr. Chairman and members of the Co= nission.

To begin with, I wish to thank the Con ission

for extending this gracious invitation to me, and i

deem it an honor and a privilege to appear this morning

although I came from a busy courtroom, with calendars

that are, figuratively spea! ing, to break the backs of

our judges because of the remendous increase in

crime and the paucity of the n nber of judic:tal

officers that we have.

I might say at the outset that you members of

the Legislature might do something for the public, in

" Cfcurolno the crime wave from which we now suffer, by

giving us some more judges, which we so sorely need.

Now, is there anything new that can be

offered to this Commission by the speaker?

I take it hat you have heard all of the

chestnuts, pro and con= that have been offered either

for or against the abolition of capital punishment.

But in my opinion there is just one, one,

one= one =-and ! emphasize that with a!l the l ower at

my command -= that there is just one deciding factor.

And ! shall dea! with that at this time.

The other day I picked up anartic!e in Esquire
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magazine written by a gent! mmn by the name of William

Sturyon, concerning the Benjamin Reed case, with hich

you are al! familiar.

That ,Jas the case of the Negro Jhose sentence

was recently comuted to life imprisonment.

And here That Mr. Sturyon ° '_S sa!e, and !

quote: - -= could be proved thatI,_ for example, _, _

capita! punishment as an ez_e =_ve se errenu to crime,

even the most emotionally vulnerable dzenare

humm _tarzan 7oule be zorced to capitulate in favor

of it.

am going to read some quo atzons from

various sources, and people wTho have dealt with the

subject.

First I 7ould like to read four or ,- ve lines

frzom the F.eport of the -,oya! Commission. T -'- is the-na

British co nission that came here and ent al! over the

world to take testimony concerning the subject of

capital punislmlent.

0 _-,e e is what the Royal Commission said:

_wL.,.ma the o?zacxe penalty ': - _ eeatn is likely

to have a stronger -erzect as a deterrent to norma!

human beings than any other form of pt nishment; and
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there is some egidence though no convincing statistica!

evidence, that that fact is so.°

I would like to read a few lines from the

testimony of the former Commissioner of the Roya!

Mounted Police of Canada, who appeared before the

British Royal Con=nission on Capita! Punishment.

Here is what he said:

'! believe that the threat of death has a

deterrent effect on a professional crimina! particular=.

!y the holdup man or the man ho robs with violence

in any form. Remove the death penalty from murder, and

they can kil! during the robbery, without facing

any significant additional penalty.

The Commissioner told of the gang of armed

robbers who continued their operations after one of

their members Tas sentenced to death. And then the

sentence ,Tas commuted to pena! servitude for life.

But the same gang disbanded and disappeared,

hile on a later occasion two others were convicted

of murder and three were hung.

i would like to cal! Mr. Hoover to the

_tness strand. Dr. Hoover is the head of the F,B.I.,

as al! of us l nowo
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He said this: =perience has clearly demon-

strated that the crime problem and deterrent against

crime, among others, is capital punishment. Criminals

fear capital ptulisl nent. =

! would like to quote the statement of one o .

the members of this Con nission; for hom I have a very

high regard. I am referring to Professor Herbert

Wechs!er, who at some s iposium on capital punishment,

before the District Attorneys ,ssociation of the State

of New York, said in part as follows, and I quote:

it still may be contended, as the police

argue strongly == and, incidentally, many of us would

support them in this - that the special threat of

death exercises importmlt influences in many situations,

prior to the final moment when the crime is per=

pet_area. Robbers are Jmfiuenced to use un oadee g s,

or burglars not to arm themselves before the entry.

I think that this hypothesis undoubtedly has some

foundation in experience, it is equally clear that

nobody can say Tith confidence how often this occurs

or provide any data for measuring its frequency.

Now here is a statement by the high priest

of the abolitionists, the man who has gone all over the
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world from coast to coast from continent to continent

from legislature to legislat e and has spoken out for

the abolition of capita! punisl nent. Here is what

Professor Thorsten Sel!in of the University of

Pennsylvania had to say before the British Loya!

Commission and i quote from the official record:

=Q. Can we not conclude from your

statisti s =-

p, -ezore m%s.Tering he was quoting the time=

honored statistics that states that have abolished

it have no zea e i z se i murders than the states

who did have capital punishment.

• Here is what Professor Se!lin said and I wil!

read the question again:

'Q. Can we not conclude from your

statistics that capital punisI nent has no deterrent

effect?€ asked one of the members of the Commission.

And this is Professor Se!lin's answer:

SNoo There is no such conclusion. I can find

no answer one way or the other in this data o

And then in a debate on NBC=TV with me, on

the program =The Open Mind on February !8, 1962 ==

and i have the transcript here Here is what happened.
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The moderator ; Professor Go!dmm1 of Prince

ton University, asked this question:

Q. Mr. Se!lin, are you saying that there

is no basis for the argument of deterrents?

nswer by P_ozessor Se!lin: I haven't the

slightest doubt that there may be some individuals who

are deterred by the death penalty°

And here is a statement by one of the leading

psychiatrists who is in favor of abolition, Dr.

Frederick Wertham, at a symposi L1 before the New York

State District Attorneys Association, on January 27 of

"I19o... He said as follows:

As far as the deterrent value of capita!

punishment is concerned, it is often said it is not a

deterrent. And I have often seen and heard all

kinds of statistics trying to prove that. It is like

saying that if you threateal someone with death it has

no effect on him whatsoever and he instinct of self=

J
preservation does not exist.

=l remember,at the time of the depression,

doing some research work with young holdup men, in the

psychiatric clinic in the Court of Genera! Sessions. At

that time there ,Tere quite a nun ber of young men who
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thought it was the most clean=cut crime, and they got a

gun and held up a man for some money. Then, as you know,

very few of them committed murder, and i found out from

them that what really deterred them was very definitely

the death penalty.

Who can i.alow that for every murder committed

:-here aren't at least a h Idred people deterred Ftom

committing murder? But the deterrent effect of capital

punishment does not su,_aer from this question at all. =

He then went off on some other point.

I am going to read ,That Mr. Hogants district

Q oattorneys have said on the subject, men from the Homlc!: e

Department• Certainly ney are witnesses whose tesc_mony

must be taken instead of the theorists and those ho

wallow in statistics and issue pompous statements c_ouhee

and couched in semantics.

Here is what Mr. HoganWs assistants district

attorney have stated in writing, and I will read it. And

I think that this Commission must take heed of these men,

who are face=to=face with the subject, have to say about

_apzLa! punishment.

Here is a letter addressed to Mr. Hogan, dated

• T.+" n "" ° 
•ii August, 1959, from i+ir Dermody+ re: Ca,+_ ai +unmshment
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I wil! read it s!owly, because ! ou!d like every member of

this Commission to pay heed to :That they said:

P -. T IOTI/ N. PFEiFFER: Don't worry. We ,7i!!

pay heed to anything you say.

JUDGE LIEBOilTZ: qlt the suggestion of Mr.

Hogan, • have discussed = •- w,_tn the members of the Homicide

Bureau the question of capita! punisl nent, and would like

to present the views of the Bureau members nov present in

the office.

O

!t is our uniform vie ,7 that capital punishment

should not be abolished. Tn._='' v. .e ,7° is based on the belief

that tl e threat of capita! punishment has deterred the

taking of life in a number of cases.

=We are aware that statistica! studies have not

convincingly established the deterrent effect of capital

punisi nent. That we are satisfied from our experience that

the deterrent effect is both real and substantia!.

:For example, from time to tithe accomplices in

ony t rc ers state .,ith apparent truthfulness that

in the planning of a fe!ony they strongly urge the killer

not to resort to violence. From the conte =t of these

utterances it is apparent that they were led to these

warnings to the killer by fear of the death penalty, which
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they realized might follow the taking of life.

l oreover the victims of holdups have occasion=

a!ly reported that one of the robbers e pressed a desire

to kil! them and was dissuaded fro so do alg by a

confederate.

=0nce again, we think it is not unreasonable to

suggest that fear of the death penalty played a role in

some of these L1tercessionso There have been a large

number of occasions in which holdups were committed

ith unloaded guns. In many of these cases it is

apparent that the failure to load the weapons was

ou as_oned by a fear oz ki!ling with its resultant

possible death penaity.G=

I think I am going to call Judge Liebowitz

to the stmld now.

THE CHAIP FuN: We want to hear your views,

@

Judge.

JUDGE LIEBOWITZ: AId testify from my o ,m

experiences in one of the busiest crimina! courts in

this nation.

For 21 years I was a defense lav yer in capita!

cases mld other criminal cases.

I believe that I have represented more
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defendants for murder than any other living lawyer in this -=

living !a Tyer or judge o= as a !a ryer, in this country.

For 22 years ! presided over this great, busy

court, and in that period of time I have sentenced about

f: n thousand people, some to the electric chair for murders,

So I speak from experience,that capita! punis! nent

does deter.

I wi!l prove it from a record of a case ,hich

appeared hfore me only a few days ago, on November 29,

1962. I will read from the record.

! thug went into a bar in South Brooklyn with a

gun, and he held up three people there, and cowed them with

his revolver.

Then he took the o mer of the place out, a man

who had the bag with the money, and he compelled the victim

to dump the money into his receptacle, the thug's re-

zeptacle.

He then s tz ick the proprietor with the butt end

of the gun and inflicted some minor wound on his forehead,

and then he fled.

The other day he pleaded guilty before me to

robbery, and I told him he Tas facing t .Telve and a half

years to twenty=five years in State prison, because he had a
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bad record.

And I asked him this question, and I quote from the

@ record:

why.

@

gun loaded?

I want to ask the defendant a question: Was the

'THE DEFENDANT: No, your Honor.

THE COURT: Z y? i am interested in laowing

QTiI DEFEIqI : I di4 ' t want to hurt anybody.

3THE COURT: You didn't want to kil! anybody?

THE DEFENDANT: No, sir. +

=THE couP.T: i ask you again, ,Thy didn't you want

to have a gun that was loaded?

THE DEFENDANT: Because ! didn't want to hurt

anybody.

THE COUP, T: y?

THV. DF2ENDANT: Because I didn't %,ant to go to

the electric chair. =

Wel!, there isn't much more that I want to say,

except this: the fact that a few who do kill, or many who

would kil!,are not deterred by capita! punishment is no

answer to the number Jho have been, are, and will be de=

terred from committing the criminal offenses %mishab!e
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by death.

O
And I repeat, the issue is as simple a A, B, C,

and the question is this: do the abolitionists say that

they are prepared to sacrifice the life of even one

innocent victim, just one innocenct citizen, so that by .

abolishing the death penalty the lives of even one hundred

cold=blooded killers would be preserved?

That is the question.

Now, I ask also: would any proponent for

abolition be frank enough to say this: Let us condemn to

death not the killer, but the innocent citizen who is about

to 5e mowed down by a would-be assassin. And surely,

every right=minded person ould agree that the life of but

one innocent victim meaas moZe than the lives of

one hundred vultures in humm form that belong in the

electric chair or the scaffold or the gas chamber.

O

Now, does capita! punishment deter?

You bet it does. Certainly not all killers, but

some at least. No one can tel! how many.

You have heard here this morning this proof to the

effect that it does deter: One, from the Foyal Commission;

two, from the proponents of the abolition of capital

punishment: from Professor Wechsler, from Professor Se!lin,
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from Dr. Wertham.

O

Q

You have heard it from the opponents of

abolition: from J. Edgar Hoover, from the head of the

Royal Mounted Police in Canada, from Mr. HoganWs Homicide

Bureau, and from Judge Liebowitz.

The vast majority of citizens of our state, Jhom

you in belegislature represent in the Capitol in

Albany, are opposed to abolishing the death penalty in

proper cases.

And I know that they do not wish to put our

state into the shameful and unpardonable position of

morally, if not legally, failing to stay the hand of the

would=be cold-blooded killer by removing from our penal

laws the one deterrent which, above al!, he hears and under-

stands is Thou Shalt Not llill on Penalty of Death2:

That is my statement of this morning.

THE CHAIP£4AN: Judge Liebo itz, do you have a

position as to whether or not the recommendation by the

jury should be extended to other capital cases than fe!ony

murders?

JUDGE LiEBOWITZ: Yes.

THE. CHAIP/ : What is Your position?

JUDGE LIEBOWITZ: I am in favor of that.
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THE CHAIP . You are in favor of that?

JUDGE LIEBOWITZ: Yes.

THE CHAIPA : Do you have any position as to

whether or not we should employ the two-part trial system,

as is used in California and in Pennsylvania?

JUDGE LIEBOWITZ: No, i don't approve of that

either.

O

TIE CHA]PMAN: You prefer just --

JUDGE LLq DWIZ: D at i do advocate most

strongly is that a commission be appointed -- call it what

you will -- that would not only go into the question of

whether the conv_cted defendant should suffer death, but

also should hear testimony without any limits, proposed

or present,by teclmica! rules of evidence, to make

absolutely certain, as far as human beings can make cer-

tain, that an innocent man isn't being sent to the

electric chair. I would have a Commission to do that

rather than have a jury trial to go over the matter again

JUDGE PHILIP HALPERN: You would invest this

Commission with the power to commute the sentence? In

other words, a' ter a jury has found him guiity?

JUDGE LIEBOWITZ: Yes, sir. i would take that

power away from the Governor -- of c :v . I am not S king
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about the present governor or any individua! gove_n or.

There is too much politics involved and too much thought,

=!-low is that going to affect me when I run for election

againT

And i can cite chapter and verse,but I am not

going to do it.

-T CHAIP i : Are there any other questions,

gentlemen?

this:

against the second stage with the jury.

the case under the rules of evidence.

PROFESSO[i HuPBEP.T " CHSL : i would like to pose

i don t see the advantage ofa commission idea as

The jury has heard

O

In the second stage they hear it Jithout the rules

of evidence. So if there is a prior criminal record, for

example, it comes in or if there is psychiatric testimony,or

something else, mitigating that, tlmt comes in.

The jury is there m d it is under the direction

of the same judge who sat in the original trial.

Aren't there economies in that? it seems to work

in California.

JUDGE LIEBOWITZ: I understand the point that

you make, Professor Wechsler. But I don't believe that

that is good business.
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If you get a commission, you will tend to have a

sort of standard, so that the Negro and the Thite man,

and the red man and the Ita!ian and the Je 7, and all of the

people that are now the problems, would get equal justice.

PROFESSOF , CHSLEP.: Do you mem a state=wide '

comm! s s ion 9.

JUDGE LIEBOWITZ:

of every murder. Not only as to whether the death penalty

should be inflicted, but also to review the facts without

being bound by teclmica!ities and legal evidence, to make

doubly, a thousand times sure

Yes. To revi 7 every commission

that an innocent man doesn" t

go to the chair.

O

I o° PFEIFFEP: That is after the Court of

Appeals has heard the appea!?

JUDGE LIEBOWITZ: Yes.

MP. PFEIFFEP,: And affizm ed?

JUDGE LIEBOWITZ:

JUDGE IIiLPEPN:

Affirmed.

Have you given some thought to

the - -' °uomposz lon of the commission?

JUDGE LIEBOWITZ: To what?

JUDGE IALPEP:

commission o

JUDGE LIEBOWITZ:

To the composition of the

! think the commission should ==
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no member of a propaganda organization or minority organiza=

tion should se - e on that co mission.

In other words, we don't want any d _ mbeaters on

the commission, i think there are enough good level-

headed citizens that could De appointed, whether by the '

Governor or by the Chief Judge of our Court of Appeals, to

serve on a commission of that sort.

I would be opposed to having the Governor appoint

the commission.

JUDGE HALPEFN: Would you have psy.nzatr_sts
r

on there?

O

JUDGE LIEBOWITZ: No. i would have psychiatrists

testify, 5uti wou!dn t want any partisans on there, those

that have a certain axe to grind.

That sort of conmission would solve this whole

pzoblem, both of whethe the man should go to the _.a_-, 

or wnethe_ l e should be commuted, so that ju zce, sub=

stantia! jus£ice does not require the death penalty, or

there is some real doubt about his guilt.

JUDGE WILL I PEI N: I dontt quz e ro_!ow

the last bit of testimony of theJu oe here

Do I take it tlmt you would s L__l have the jury

make the recommendations,in response to the inquiry that
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was made to you, whether the jury has the right to recommend

mercy in t/le light of common=law murder as we call it, that

the jury z.7ou!d stil! make the recommendation as to mercy,

and that if it did not recommend mercy, it would go through

all of the procedures,up to the Court of Appeals, and then"

x.That you are suggesting is a commission in lieu of the

Governor's right of clemency?

JUDGE LIEBOWITZ:

JUDGE EAPE!MaN:

JTJDGE LIEBOWITZ:

Yes, siz.

That is all you are speaking of?

Not only clemency, but to

@

revie . al! the facts, to determine ,yhether there is any

poss b _ iLy that an innocent m m has been convicted.

JUDGE li%PEl.il : But in the absence of that

aspect of it, t/ at you are suggesting taking a ay from

the Governor the right to change the sentence == in the

absence of that, you want the same procedure that we adhere

to no , except you join in a recommendation that the 3u

should have -T ° eo fne right to recommend mercv _n the a=- ;=_

c ommon=law murder?

JUDGE LI OWITZ:

JUDGE IAPEI/ZIq:

JUDGE iIALPEP:

Yes, sir.

Thank you vezy much.

Would you make the recommendation

of the jury binding upon the udge?
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JUDGE LIEBOW!TZ: Yes. To al! intents and pur-

poses it is binding. It is not binding --

JUDGE I &LPEI : We have a few cases where it

wash i t,

@

JUDGE LIEBOWITZ: i don't l %ow of any judge who '

Imsn't followed the recommenJmtion, .Jith two exceptions.

JUDGE HALPEP!: We had one in our city.

JUDGE LIEBOW!TZ: in one case before the late

Judge Wa!lace, and another case before the late Judge

Goldstein =o I am sorry. I am sorry. Judge Goldstein is

still in being. He is a wonderful and very dear friend.

in both of these cases, .here the death penalty

was inflicted, the Governor commuted.

JUDGE i{ALPF2: We had one in Buffalo. Judge

Carlton Fisher imposed the death penalty in spite of the

Governor's recommendation, but the Gove mor did commute.

JUDGE EAPEI!,LAN: Judge Liebowitz, I think the

interesting thing is to get at the suggestion that you

made, insofar as this con nission is used, that can be

used, in effect, on the California and Pennsylvm%ia

system, as it could be used in the New York system, that

we are using no , , with the additiona! recommendations.

Couidn't it?
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JUDGE LI OWITZ: Yes.

another jury of laymen to go in thez e and have somebody
\

play the violin, so to speak, and Hearts and Flowers, and

have a whole mass of evidence introduced which has nothing

to do with the fact-finding.

It is wel I "- enouon to let a jury find what the

facts are. But when it comes to deciding whether a man

should live or die, I think we ought to have a permangnt

commission that would treat with al! cases,lso that you

don't make fish out of one or fo 71 out of another; so that

you don't have a jury of certain temperament, a jury with

a certain temperament that might say, €Away with him,

hang him, because of one thing or another, because of

prejudice, either latent or expressed. And have a commission

to deal with al! cases, all cases, as to whether or not the

man should be executed.

And in addition thereto =- this is what i want

to emphasize -a to go into the facts, without any re-

striction, to mahe doubly sure that an innocent man isn't

sent to his death.

PROFESSOPWECHSLF2:

I am opposed to having / /
/

That last part puzzles

me, Judge.

Your coumission deals with matters beyond
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sentence. Isn't it going to be a super-Court of Appeals,

then higher than the Court of Appeals?

JUDGE LIEBOWXTZ: No. The Court of Appeals

deals with the record, as all of us know, and certainly the

distinguished Judge of the Appe!late Division of the Fourtll

Department, Judge Halpezn l o .m.

it deals ith the cold reco :d, and they determine

Thether, on the facts stated in the record, in a murder

cmse, in a capital case, the verdict is justified.

MR. .ICIAP G. DENZF2.: This conxnission is going

to go outside of the record and hold another proceeding?

JUDGE LIEBOWITZ: The "= "on nl slon would go outside

of the record to ansi.Jet tl e one objection that may be

offered against capita! punishment.

I want to have an additional safeguard, so that

an innocent man does not pay the death penalty and an

injustice of that sort is done. ;

I want to have an added safeguard, to allow this

commission to go through the evidence and for tha 1 to

decide flether there is any possible doubt about the man's

guilt.

}: . PFEIFFE : Judge, I am not sure -- maybe

I di 't get it -- the COUrt" of Appea!saffi Is ft. The death
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sentence then is to be carried out.

Your commission comes along and they hear evidence

and take testimony. They do what they wm%t. They find

that the man is innocent.

K at happens? .

JUDGE LIEBOWITZ: That question can be answered

very simply. They don't discharge the man.

I . PFEIFFER: Yes. I donIt think you told us 
--

jUDGE LIEBOWITZ: They on!y acquit him. They

commute him.

MP,. PFEIFFE ,: You mean they commute?

JUDGE LIFBOWITZ: The commission has the po Ter

to commute the death sentence to life.

THE C!I IP hN: The question of pardon would be up

to the Governor, I take it?

JUDGE LIEBOWITZ: The question of pardon, it is

inherent in the position of the Chief Executive.

But the commission will commute where thez'e is

O
any possibility, real possibility of innocence.

D o PFEIFFEP.: The only politer in respect of the

change of sentence that your commission ould have would

be that of confutation from death to life?

JUDGE LIEB qlTZ: To life yes.
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i don't think that was made clear

be:gore.

O JUDGE LIEBOWITZ: Then, of course, the cor aission

issuec an opinion that there is some doubt, and there would

be further investigation hi!e the man was kept alive. .

This is an added safeguard, Judge Halpern.

JUBGE i LPF/ : l understand that. To carry out

your thought, then, ouldn't you %Tant to see aliberal-

izing of the provisions for a ne .7 trial on the gromlds c£

O

ne 7!y discovered evidence?

JUDGE LIEBOWITZ: Yes.

limit it to one year.

I think that is foolish.

Definitely. i wouldn't

Suppose it turns up

tenyearsfromthe date of sentence that an innocent

manhas been eonvicted whether a murder case Or some

other case?

JUDGEIiALPi : I am speaking of a case where

the commission turns up evidence.

JUDGELIEBOWITZ: Of course. I am glad that

Judge Ha!pern made that point, and I think the Legislature

ought to give serious consideration to it, that the

limitation of the one-year rule for motions for new

trials should be extended; or that no limitation should be



30

put on it at al!.

Dit.. DENZE.: We use coram nobis for that.

Q

O

JUDGE LIEBOW!TZ: Coram nobis has been a

headache for judges in our state, as Judge Halpern Ti!l

testify from his o m e:=perience. We have had about 350 "

coram nobises right in our court alone, in one - otmty.

j-UDGE HALPEri: 'es. We get about 200 a year

on appeal.

JUDGE LIEBOWITZ: It has plagued us. I don't

think it is a good solution.

I think a motion ouid be made for a new tria!

on the grounds of ne ,7!y dis covered evidence, and then have

the courts declde.

JUOGE HALPEPaN: Of course, coram nobis ,on m t

cover neatly discovered evidence.

JUDGE LIEBOWITZ: No it 7on' t.

D .o PFE!FF _: Would you require a unanimous

ve'ed ct_ _ , or what have you, by your commission?

JUPXE LIEBOWiTZ: Wel!, that is a matter that

you gentlemen can think about, i haven't given it any

thought.

I certainly wouldn't let the majority decide.

D .. PFEIFFEP.: Hou!d not.9
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just a bare majority.

NO.
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! wouldn't leave it to

O

O

We have the situation in our courts today, flere

five in the United States Supreme Court say yes and

four say no, and even the five have different reasons .

for their opinions.

You have it in the Cou t of Appeals, f ere

fOUr of our judges say yes, a .d th%-ee a yno. And in the

Appellate Division you have, of course, three saying yes

and o saying no.

That is something that you members of the

Commission can think about, as to hether it should be

nanimous Or b57 a majority, or ,f at have you. That is

a matter that you can say.

THE CI{AIP%iN: Judge Liebo Jitz, thank you

very much for taking your time to appear before us this

morning.

JUDGE LIEBOWITZ: You are welcome.

(Witness excused)
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THE AIP N: Our next witness comes from

our Legislature, Senator nfred Ohrenstein.

SENATOIIaNFPD OHP STEIN: Mr. Chairman,

members of the Commission. I appreciate the courtesy

in calling me so early. I did not expect to be called .

this early.

I want to tart out by saying that I could

not disagree more than I am going to disagree with the

last speaker, because in many ways he sums up and he

summed up in his attitudes the very reason Jhy I

oppose the capital penalty.

I shall not address myself tO the problem of

deterrents because I do not pose as an expert in either

the psychological mechanism c" the crimina!, or the

sociological considerations lhich go into making him

one, or into making a deterrent, nor am I qualified to

talk about the statistics of deterrence.

I assume there are other speakers here today

who are more qua!ified in that field. I can only say

that on the basis of the literature that I ave read

and the talks that I have had with peoplewhom I

consider qualified, that i do not believe that the death

Penalty has a significant deterrent value.
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i believe that the study, the psychological

makeup of the cziminal mind -- we will come to conclude

in time that he is deterred by other factors, or is

compelled to act the say he does by other factors than

that of the death penalty and punishment. That in itself

does not play as large a role as we once thought that

it did.

O

I Tant to address myself to two other aspects

of this debate, o
"i

In this regard I would like to speak not only

as a legfs!ator,but as a former prosecutor in the office

of District Attoz ey ogan, ,homJudge Liebowitz talked

about for four years, and as someone .ho served as a

Judge Advocate in the Army for three years, also on the

side of the prosecution-- not by my G n choice, but

b7 that of my commanding general atthat time.

Also, subsequent to my leaving the District

AttorneyUs staff, I have, and still do act as an

attorney representing defendants.

So that I would like to speak from that

experience as to the personal process wlzich takes place

in regard to the prosecution of criminals in general,

and particularly in regard to the prosecution of the
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capital offender. I think t/ at is something that we

must very much take into consideration.

I ha e always been terribly interested in the

effect upon the human beings involved in the process of

prosecuting a capital offender.

0lat happens to them in the process? lat

happens to the policeman, his mind, his attitudes, who

must arrest a man who is charged with a murder and ho

may end up dying?

', at happens to the prosecutor ,ho is charged

vTith the duty of prosecuting him and then coming-into

court and asking that another human being be put to

death?

What happens to the judge who must sentence

him to the ultimate penalty?

What happens to the jury %iho takes part in

this process of judging a man, his guilt or his

innocence, l owing that finally he may be put to death?

hat happens to the prison guards Jho are

assigned to ;atch over him?

at happens to the mrden who must participate

in the ultimate process of putting him to death?

. at happens to the witnesses whcm we so
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ceremoniously charge ith being present at this more

refined form of medieval punisl ent -- that I regard it?

This, I think, is a process 07hich must very

much be in our minds in determining whether the death

penalty should continue.

I cannot help hut feel that this Jhole process

is not only brutal from society's standpoint, but is

particularly brutal from the standpoint of the people

,hom e ask as servants of the public, to participate

in the process of putting a m8/% to death.

Some of these are human beings Tho do not seek

this privilege, but who simply must execute it because

they happen to be in a particular place at a particular

time.

O

l, K1en ! say that in my opening remarks that

Judge Liebo Titz sums up perhaps most eloquently one

of the reasons why ! am against capital punisl ent, it is

o
th o very thing that I am talking about.

I think that in time, Then exposed too long to

the process of trying and executing and sentencing men

to death, one almost acquires a vested interest in this

form Of punishment.

I am not saying that to make a mora! judgment,
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7 am trying to say it as best I can, by having That

I conceive to be an objective view.

One does not have to be against law enforcement,

and yet one can say that the person Jho enforces the la 7

is sometimes the worst judge as to what the process of "

la 7 enforcement should be, because he viegm it from a

particular vievrL oint.

He does it as a p ofessiona!, as a judge or

as a prosecutor or as a policeman, vTith a vested interest

in the process of law enforcement.

I think the greatness of a democratic society

is that we do not hand over to the law enforcement

agency the ultimate judgment as to what the process of

la 7 enforcement shal be, but we give it to the more

genera! public to the !egislature to others, who take

a more objective vie ,7°

i must certainly say to you that when I was a

member of the staff of the District Attorney's office i

my o m personal reaction to the day-to-day handling of

crime, I cm%not say that i remained as an objective

human being about !aw7 enforcement, as I was before I

vTent into that office, and after I left it and once

again joined the ranks of the genera! public.



37

O

@

As ! say, to say that that is not in any

way to question the honor or the morality of those

engaged in the process, but it is simply to say that

they, as all of us, are hummu beings and are subject

to pressures accumulated over years of participating i '

this process hich make them not objective judges of

the value of a particular form of capital punishment o

THE CIAI MAN: We are not asking people not

to have a point of view.

SENATOPOIIPNSTEIN: i would expect the

members of the District Attorney's staff and the members

of the police department, and Herbert Hoover, and

Judge Liebo? tz -- not Herbert Hoover. I am sorry.

J. Edgar Hoover, to have a point of view.

But I am simply asking you to put their

point of view in a context =

THE CIAIP/wAN: Is there anyone appearing

today, Senator who has a partisan point of view on

this subject?

SENATOF. OHr NSTEIN: Oh, yes. I am sure I

am not the most objective, either but I am simply

asking you to put their point of view in a particular

context, and I am speaking because I once shared at
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least their experiences, and found myself reacting in

a certain way.

So I am speaking in a really personal way,

and I feel this is That makes me feel so strongly, having

participated in the experience to some degree, and having

come out of it Tith a certain conclusion.

This is one aspect of this picture that I

omuld respectfully ask you to look at.

The other aspect of it -- and I shall be very

brief -- is the question that Warden Dully has raised

on a number of occasions, and some of the clergymen

4 o have %7orked %Tith him, and that is the question of

discrimination in the area of the infliction of capital

punishment.

They have concluded, apparently --and I must

share their conclusion -- tha as the process of

defense in criminal actions as it works today, the

person ho is economically deprived certainly has less

of an opportunity to defend himself than that person

.Jho is in a more fortunate economic position.
\

Of course, economic deprivation in our

society today hangs mostly today over the heads of

men and omen of Negro descent, of the Negro race, men
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and women of the Puerto Eic community, because that,

simply, are the economic facts of life.

And as a result, e find that the statistics

in terms of execut _ons most heavily rest in that

particular area. I think there is something terribly .

unfortunate about this.

PP.OFESSOP. D CHSLEP: Is this a conclusion

just drawn from the statistics on racia! backgrounds

of people e:-ecuted or is it something that you are

9telling us based on your knowledge about dezense.

S ATOPOHPNSTEL: No. I think it is

based on my l o 7!edge about defense.

As a working criminal !a er, Professor

" 
Wechsler, I find that the person zCho can pay for

good and superior legal talent is the person ho will be

most apt to get the lightest pun!shment,no matter

for Jhat crime.

This does not apply simply to capital punish-

ment. But it applies to any crime.

The person who comes into couz"t charged with

a serious crime, ho must rely on the offices of the

Legal Aid Society or the offices of the Public De-

fender, ! do not believe can get the same effective
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presentation as the person who can pay for private

counse!.

I am not sayi this --

PROFESSOR D CHSLER:

judgment is the other way.
/

I must say that my o m

MFo DENZER: Don't you think that the Lega!

Aid Society has a very high caliber of personnel,

compared with the ordinary practzclno criminal

lawyer? '

SENATOR OHP2NSTEIN: Well, I am talking

now, Mr. Denzer, about persons who Can l: Y for good

legal counsel.

I am not saying that any member of the

criminal bar is of superior talent,

THE CHAIP4AN: We wi!l bring ourselves back
* w

to capital cases, and then that will remove the Lega!
/

Aid Society question.

SENATOPOHP!NSTEIN: I think this has a

bearing, though, because what I am saying is simply

Q this:

I am not here saying that the Legal Aid

Society is not doing a job, but ! don't think they

have the proper economic resources to do the kind



O

of job that a !a Tyer Jho is wel! paid, and ho is

paid by his client also for investigatory services,

can do.
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The result of that is that the person z.?ho

can pay high legal fees and zho can pay for inv st±ga-.

tory services s!mplygets a better shake.

I have a very big question inmymind and

right now.

We have a situation coming up about this

doctor who was just picked up in Europe, who is

charged with being guilty of an abortion death. -.

l would like to see hathappens in that

instance.

I think that is something for this Commission .

to watch

If this mm still has economic resources at

his disposal, I think his case Jill be a rather

interesting one, in tez ns of Jhat economic resources

can do to get one a Proper defense and to get a delay,

Q a long delay in,terms of the execution of the ..

JUDGE KAPELMAN: I think we are getting

off to a collateral issue here.

I don't think that you ought tO talk about
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that

MR. ROBERT BENTLEY:

B

O
We don't like to talk•

are --

about pending cases. You can see the danger in that.

JUDGE I ILPERN: It is a most unfortunate

reference to a pending case, because we certainly don't

want to prejud_ce his case by any publicity.

THE CHAIP/IN: Let us bring ourselves back

to the point.

SENATOR OHgNSTEIN: Your Honor, I think it

would be a good thing for the Commission to watch this

case in te _ ms of the --

THE CI-IAIPMAN: We are interested --

SENATOR OHPNTSTEIN: Of the thing that you

JUP EHALPEP : The way you are putting it

is that if the defendant happens to be acquitted, that

that is evidence that you want us to consider, that

there is something wrong with thesystem. I don't

think you ought to advance it at this time.

JUDGE IiAPE N: It Would.be better to

watch the Leopoldand Loeb case, Thathappened a long

time ago

SENATOROHPdNSTEIN:: I leave it to your
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sound judgment, your lIonor, to come to z, Jhatever

conclusion you want.

JUDGE HALPEPd:@ I want to go back to some=

@

thing that you said in cases of indigent persons. What

you have said is a wvery serious indictment of the legal

profession, which.is a are of its responsibilities in

this area, and especially in capital cases.

Hasn't it been your experience that in

capital cases a top lawyer of good standing is

assigned by the Court?

SENATOPOHP STEIN: I think this is by and

large true.

But those attorneys are not given the

financial where itha! to ork properly in those cases,

in my opinion.

JUDGE HALPEPN: They are about to retain

psychiatrists at State expense, County expense. They

are retained, or about to have investigation at the

• County's expense, within certain limits.

SENATOR OHPdNSTEIN: Pithin limits.

JUDGE HALPER!: Letme ask you about this,

with which I am more familiar.

Weassign counsel on appeal. And from my
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experience, I can say that the lawyers who have been

assigned on appea! have prepared more thoroughly their

briefs and presented a more thorough case than in the

case of the paid counse!.

SENATOR OHP STEIN: Your Honor, I cannot

quarrel with your experience.

PIIOFESSOR CHS R: This is certainly a

comment of Justices of the Supreme Court of the

United States who assign counse!, as you l ow. And

frequently petitions wil! come in there, just

. rztten on a piece of scrap paper in prison, and

counse! wou!d be assigned by the Court and it may

lead to a reversa! of a judgment.

I think you ought toreconsider this

Of €ourse as a different point from thejudgment.

economic point that is involved.:
o

i think rden Duffy was speaking more

about the character of the people lho do turn up in

Q
the death cells.

Sm T0 OHr NSTEIN:

PROFESSOR % CHSLEK:

g ro d.

JUDGE IIAPELM#aN:That is the point.

Well, your Honor =-

The economic back-
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S-------------------TOR OHRENSTEIN: The reason I make the point

is that over the short years of my legal experience,

as compared ith yours, I have noticed a difference in

zesult, a difference in ten, ms of the time delays involved

in cases of defendants who are .n

THE CHAIRMAN: Are you talking about capital

cases now?

SENATOR OHRENSTEIN:Other cases, too.

But in capital cases, of defendants ho have

been better situated than of defendants who have not

been as well situated.

Now, I continue to say that partially this is

so because Of the settled difference that it makes to an

attorney who is being paid, and well paid, and who can,

at his client's expense, afford other services - 'aside from
Y

attorney's services; and the defendant who may be assigned

highly competent counsel, but whose financial resources --

those that are assigned to him -- are still severely

B
limited.

Now, I think that is correctable. And that

is correctable in itself, and is not necessarily an in-

dictment of the death penalty.

That is correctable if the State and Government
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is willing, andshould be willing, to pay for these

things.

O

O

. It has had an effect, so far .as I am concerned,

in terms of the death penalty.

MP,. BENTLEY: Senator, your observation is

limited to the particular court in which you practice in

the City of New York',isn't it?

SENATOR OHPENSTEIN: No, no. My observation is

in terms of my ogm personal experience, but I read about

cases all over the country, as we all do, and we see who

gets convicted and Jho does not get convicted, and who

gets his decision stayed for years and years and years,

and who • doesn't.

in Western New York, have you?

;SENATOKOHRENSTEIN:

Western New York.

MRo BENTLEY: You haven't seen this to be true

I can't speak about

MR:. BENTLEY:

THE CHAIP :

• appreciate it.

Thank you.

Thank you for coming. We

SENATOROHRENSTEIN: Thank you.

MR, PFEIFFE : I would like toeducateyou some

day on the LegalAid Society, Senator.
(Witness excused)
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THE CHAIPi4N: The next appearance is a joint

one; bj Mr. edlich and Mr. Nathanson, representing the

State Committee to Abolish Capital Punishment.

I believe they wanted to appear together; is

that right?

MR. JEROME NATHANSON: Yes.

THE CIIAIRMAN: I do have to remind everyone that

we have approximately twenty witnesses to hear today,

so i ask you to be as brief as you can in your oral

presentation.

You have submitted a brief, I believe.

MR.NATHANSON: In the hope of not being

discursive and wasting your time, sir, I have a prepared

statement.

THE CIIAIRMAN: Fine.

JUDGE lIAPFiaWiN: You would not waste our time,

anyway.

O

MR. NATHANSON: Thank you.

Our counsel has just reminded me that we make

a formal request, Mr. Chairman, that our brief be part

of the record.

THE CHAIRMN: Yes. Al! briefs filed will be

attached to the record.
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i. IiATHANSON: Thank you.

Since nothing which may be said at these

hearings is likely to come as news to members of the

Commission, my statement will be asbrief as I can make

it. '

Obvious!y, l am opposed to the death penalty.

l amopposed on ethicalgrounds. Ishall deal first

with an ethical view of punia ment. Related to this is

the role of psychiatry in trials for homicide. Finally,

there is the question of the relation of public opinion

to justice.

It is sometimes thought that those of us

opposed to capital punishment aresentimentalists,

'bleeding hearts, repelled by the thought of p nishing

anyone. However itmay be withothers, this is a travesty

of theviews held by all those on our Committee ithwhom

lhaveworked intimatelY.

I believe in punishment. I donot believe in

retribution or vengeance. Ibelieve that punishment

is ethically justifiedwhen its aimis educativeor re-

educative, reformation or rehabilitation.

As one ho has been engaged in ethical education

for more than a quarter of a century, I am convinced that
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it is the completely permissive parent, not the justly

punishing one, ho damages the child. For a child needs

O parental and other adult standards in order to integrate

its personality and to develop a conscience.

mentis one expression of these standards.

What holds-for children holds for adults as

well. Unless we are ready to concede theabsurdity that

adults are once and for all finished with their develop-

ment as personalities, it should be evidence that

Just punish=

education ought to continue through life. Life punishes

most of us, often unjustly. D en it is unjust, punish-

ment can be highly destructive. But just punishment

can be as important in the education of the adult as in

that of the child.

Punishment has to be seen as a two-way street.

0

Felix Adler, founder of the Ethical Culture Movement,

once remarl d: 3The most effectual aid in promoting re-

pentance is faith in the better nature of the wrongdoer,

in that spiritual principle resident within him which no

crime committed by him can wholly crush, and which in

the most apparently hopeless cases is stil! to be pre-

sumed. But faith in the good that persists in those we

call bad must go hand in hand with the acl owledgment
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of the bad that remains unexpurgated in those whom we

call good .... Not to see the essentially divine nature

in a he s and thus also one's self is the essence of
i

the wrong. To teach the guilty to see it is the object

of p nishment.

I find this statement especially relevant to

the punisl nent of criminals. If they are not disturbed

personalities requiring medical treatTnent == and I do not

believe all criminals are,by a long shot =o they should be

punished, in a civilized society, of course, there would

be no attempt to make the punislmuent fit the crime. To

take an illustration from family=life. In a good family,

parents love their children eq 1 y. Just because they

do, they do not treat them the same, for each child is

different and has '° =- s zzerent needs° i think we should

see the punishment of criminals in precisely the same way.

The punishment should zzt the nszvleua! a d it should be

motivated b an honest desire to reeducate that individual.

To be sure, too many of our penal institutions instead

of effectively ° ma .ino this effort oree more crime. This

is a criticism of those instltu !ons, not an argument

against the principle of just pun_shment.

That properly motivated punishment is ethically
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3ust!m_a !e is what makes capital punishment ethically

offensive. It is also a cor tradi- tion in terms. For if

the intent of punishment is reeducation and reformation,

then the person whose brains boil over in the electric

° Ichair is not llke_y to learn much from his punishment. = .

I have said i .that the role of psychiatry in

trials for homicide is related to the question of pfmish=

ment. As psychiatrists are presently involved in murder

trials, forensically tnemr role seems to me to be de=

meaning to their profession. How can a doctor appear as

an advocate of a personUs sicl ess or health? I believe

in a two-stage procedure in crimina! cases -- ideally

in al! cases perhaps more practica!y in al! cases in=

volving major crimes, certainly in all murder cases.

By this I do not meantne California_ system, for I cannot

understand how the requirement of a second ur tria!. J J

before there can be a death sentence makes capita! punish-

ment any more palatable or justifiable. I mean that,

°Iin he first stage, a defendant should be tried for guz_t

or innocence. If found gui!ty, he should be given a

medical - ° "examlnatlon, as able and objective as the state

can provide. If he is sick, he ' I =snou_o be treated

accordzng_y. If he is not, he should be punished in
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whatever manner is likely to help him sometime become

an acceptable member of society.

Fina!ly, there is the question of public

opinion. I confess that i do not l ow what percentage

of the people of New York State favor retention or .

abolition of the death penalty. ! can see that this

might be a politica!ly important question for members of

the Legislature if they are asked to vote for its

abolition. I cannot see that it is a matter of any major

mport foz members of this Commission, For unless i have

beenmistakenly informed, this body was appointed for

the purpose of making recommendations for modernizing

and hopefully improving our present penal law and crimina!

come.

O

I do not believe that any member of this

Commission would defend the proposition that that is

etn _ a ly right or wrong, what is just or unjust, is to

be determined by a counting of noses. If 99% of the people

of this State agreed with me about abolition and they

could be shown to be wrong, I would change my position.

I hope a majority of the people agree with me. But

whether they do or not, it is because I be!ieve capita!

punishment is wrong if anything is wrong that I favor
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its abolition.

We live in a time when the sense of a man gs

humanity to man is more desperately needed tl an at any

time in the history of the human race. Essentially it is

because the death penalty is so corrosive of this sense

of humanity that it is ethically wrong. As Clarence

Darrow said so many years ago in the Loeb Leopold case:

i am pleading for the future; I am pleading for a time

when hatred and cx aelty will not contro! the hearts of

men. ,F en we can learn by reason and judgment and under=

standing and faith that al! life is worth saving, and that

mercy is the highest attribute of man. '

Tliank you.

I .. DENZER: Mr. Nathanson, if you are con=

vinced that capita! punishment were a deterrent to

°" would you oci!! oe in favor of abo!¢t¢on?hom_c! e, _ _

ivan. TiI d SON: I couldn ' answer that question

unequivocally,

Do you mind reframing it in a way that ! find

that i can answer sir?

If I could be sho n that it was a tremendously

much more effective deterrent than any conceivable

altexxaative, this would give me more serious pause.
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JUDGE 14APEI i : Mr. Nathanson following the

same inquiry == and really it is a question that should

have been propounded to Judge Liebowitz == is it not the

fact that if there is a deterrent that is desired to be

sho a% to the cr. nina!, at life imprisonment in itself i .

a safe deterrent to avoid capital cases or to redL1ce

the number of capita! cases?

.. NATI qSON: May i say this, may I say,

Mr. Chairman, part of the reason that Mr. Yed!ich and i

wished to appear simultaneously is tl a in a sense our°

opening statements complement each other, and perhaps

we can better deal with questions in that way.

BUt if ! may dea! first with judge Xapelman s

comment.

i think timt if a crime is committed l y a

person Jho is normal -= that is, as normal as you and i

are. I am very serious. If this crime is committed by

a norma! person, any serious punisP nent is likely to be

a deterrent.

For a person who is a complete compulsive,

or an obsessed individua!, I donVt think it makes the

slightest difference what the punishment is.

An alcoholic l ows that his drinking is wrong.
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He can' t help drinking.

A narcotic addict l ows that what he is doing

is wrong. He can't help it.

A person with an obsessive hatred of his mother

wm ts to kill his mother. He can't help it. ,

But I don't think most of these things happen

in this way. i severe punisl ent is, I think, mu

effective deterrent for most normal people.

PP FESSO CHSLER: You didn't mean the state=

ment that you think the gravity of the crime had any

. + . on the justice of the p isl ent?

bU. IAFTIA SON: That is right.

P[OFESSOR WECHSLER: You do mean that?

MP. NATI-LI SON: Of course.

PF FESSOP, LE .: So that you would be

against Judge i[ape!man's allusion to iz_e mprzsonment?

You would =-

@

M . NATiiANSON: i understood him to say that

it ,mu!d De an effective deterrent.

JUDGE EAPE!2LN: That is what I am talking

about.

P OFESSOD. CHSLE:

against it?

You would be equally
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MR. NATIIi SON: Of course. I would be glad

to spell out hy I am if t/ca Comnission would like it.

PPOFESSOR n-CHSLER: No. I think it was in

your judgment, if you really meant it.

.. NATaL.]SON: Yes. .

TIiE CHAIPIZ#,N: May we hear from you, Professor

Rediich?

PIOFF SOP P2DLiCII: My name is Norman .edlich.

I am a Frofessor of l.aw at New York University,

School of Law.

! am counsel to the New York Committee to

ADo_zshCap uaz P lishment.

Our Committee, the New York Committee to

Abolish Capita! Punisl nent, has prepared a brief out=

lining all of our positions with regard to the death

penalty, copies of ,hich hmve been sent to the

Commission itself, and individual members. I have

about a dozen extra copies here.

O THE Cii IP iAaN: ould you leave some more

copies?

PROFFSO[ P DLICH: Yes. I have themhere

for your use.

Judge Liebowitz in his remarks referred to the
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question of deterrents, Jhich I would like to dea! with

as briefly as I cm at the outset.

Judge Liebowitz seemed to direct l%is attention

to one concept: does the penalty deter?

That, of course, is really not the issue.

The issue is: is the death penalty a unique

deterrent?

Q

Is there something unique about the death

penalty, as distinguished from some other forum of punish°

ment, which warrants its retention?

D d Je don't solve this question by asking

people, are you being afraid of being executed?

Of course, people are afraid of being executed.

I dare say they are also afraid of spending thirty days

in jails

That doesn't mean that either the death

penalty or thirty days in jail are appropriate penalties

for particular crimes.

The issue, really, is hether the death penalty

is a unique deterrent, as distinguished from some other

penalty. The only way I would i now to determine this

zac or is to do what one commission after anoaner has

done, with what I think is now boring consistency, namely
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to study the records of count ies states, jurisdictions

where the death penalty has been eliminated; why it has

never existed; here it has been eliminated and then re=

imposed.

And all of these studies == I use the word '

al advisedly -= without exception al! of them !ead to

the same conclusion. And the conclusion -=

J !DGEII LPEPaN: How valid are these studies

Professor?

O

They don t take into account any of the

differentiating "a_tors, do they?

PrOFESSO P' DLICH: I think they do.

For example Professor Sellin s study did

attempt to compare states in the United States of com=

parable economic and sociologicalmakeup. !f it did not

actually the statzst_cs wmuld be much more zavorab_e

on our side because the states which have abolished

the death penalty -= if you just looked at them inde

pendently -= have a low homicide rate, but Professor

Sellin did not stop there.

He compared those states ith comparable

neighboring states, to determine ?Thether given states of

comparable jurisdiction given cities of comparable



O

O

59

problems, such as the City of Detroit as compared with

Chicago, whether one could find tlmt there was any

correlation between homicide rates and the death penalty

JUDGE HALPEP : I wasn't referring to that.

I was referring to differentiating characteristics of'

the crimes themselves. The circumstances under which

the crimes were committed.

The genera! question which I raised with you

is: is this the type of problem which yields to

statzst_cal analyses?

PROFESSOR P LICH: I think it does. Because

if there is something about the death penalty which

would operate as a unique deterrent, then I think we

,7ou!d find that in a city such as Detroit, Michigan, ,Te

would have more police killings per rate of population;

we would have more non=negligent homicides in general.

We would have a greater incidence of that pazticu!ar

crime for which the death penalty is supposed to -=

JUDGE i ALPEP: Let us take a look at the

statistics.

Take Det oit for a ten-year period in which

there ,ms a great deal of labor violence in Detroit and

you compare that with Ne 7 York City,which may have had a
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crime wave of crimes of robbery and kill!ngs°

valld conclusion can you draw?

PROFESSOR REDLICH:
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hat

The valid concluslon that

• Is fifty years enough?

• JUDGE HALPERN:

. PROFESSOR P3 LICH: I 7onder how long the

people who feel, the way we do, that t! e death penalty

should be abolished; must bear the burden of proof

which in my view is not rightfully ours to bear.

- DYe .have willingly assumed It, He have con-

ducted Study after study after study ' and every one

of, them -- Judge LiebOwitz quoted the Royal Commission

report. He should have quoted, th Commission'schairman

and, quoted the-report In.its entirety - If he would have

.quoted. Lord Gower, who originally started, as you

I don' t know.

you can draw is that the experience of any state which

has abolished the death penalty, or any country which

has abolished the death penalty the experience in terms

of any long-renge factor --

JUDGE tIALPEP: How long?- Have e gonelong

enough? Do we have statlstics for long enough?

- I think it may 1orl out but h0w long?

PROFESSOR P DLICH: Is fifty yearsen0ugh?
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gentlemen will recall, as a proponent of the death

penalty -- when the Royal Commission filed its report,

Lord Gower wrote a book called ' To Take A Life For A

Life."

And he concluded on deterrents specifically.

as foll s:

' There remains the argument that without the

uniquelydeterrent value of capital punishment more

murder would be committed. This is the only serious

utilitarian argument in favor of capital punishment,

and the one on which thoughtful support of it wholly

relies. !t is also the argument that can be put most

readily to the test of evidence in the proper sense of

the word. And as we have seen, such evidence as there

is goes to show that the abolition ofcapital punish-

ment does not in fact have this result°" "

THE CHAIp-YN; Professor Redlich, how about

the report of the Commission itself as.to Naeir findings

on deterrence?

PROFESSOR REDLICH: The report of the

Commission itself -- if you go through the record --

indicated -- and this was the Commission --
.. ÷

THE CHALRIAN: .This is Lord Gower's .-
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PROFESSOR REDLICH:This is Lord Gower s

O
comments, really, on the findings of the C nmission, and

the Commission itself in its study presented a

statistical pattern and, in fact, Professor Sellin's

study of the American Law Institute is in part a com-

panlon piece to what was done before the Royal Commission,

because he did submit testimony there as wello

The conclusion whlc was reached in-theRoyal 

Commission also was that if you were to studythe ex--

perlence of countries suchas Western Germany, which

abolished the death penalty; the South D erican

countries -- countries which abolished it andre-

imposed it, usually because of some heinous offense

or because of the politica! structure in the country -

all of the evidence --again .I must emphasize "a11" --

pointed to the fact that there iS: no uniquely

deterrent effect of the death penalty.

O

It would seem to me, and lam a law teacher

and not one that is concerned professionally with :the

ethical considerat!ons, althoughall lawyers should be,

but in terms of ethical considerations, if.thestate

is to take a life, and tO perfo an actwhichis.aS.

meaningful and irrevocable as this, where should the
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burden of proof lie? •Where should this burden lie?

PROFESSOR D CHSLEP,: What is the use of where

O
it should lie? Youknow #here it does lie,

PROFESSOR REDLICH: Before this Co mission,

Professor Wechsler, I think it is proper to ask the

question #here should it lie.
÷

PROFESSOE WECHSLER: We wouldntt help the

Legislature if we =ecommended abolition to the

Legislature on the grounds that it is up to them to

prove that there was some good in keeping the thing.

PROFESSOE REDLICH: No. You would assist the

Legislature, Professor Nechsler, if you were to re-

commend to them that the e exists no credible proof

that the death penalty deters homicides to any greater

extent than any other penalty,

PROFESSOR D CHSLER:That is a different

question from the burden of proof.

of fact.

That is a question

0
PROFESSOEREDLICH: The burden of proof re-

lates to the fact that Judge Liebo itz and others have

turned to the proponents of abolition and have said,

" , mt proof do you have that the death penalty doesn't

deter murder?"
3UDGE HAL./q: You are getting on to a pretty



., 64

abstract philosophical level,

0

D at are your comments on "the specific cases

that Judge .Liebowitz gave? He read from a record in his

court this past week, and he has interviewed men over

the years ho say they deliberately refrained from

loading the revolver ;hich they used in the holdup,

because they feared the death penalty.

PROFESSOR REDLICH: The cv ment on a man who

is appearing before. Judge Liebowitzf0rsentence and who

then is .asked.w! y he didn't load the gun and he said,

"Because I didn't want to hurt anybody,' I give

absolutely no credibility to that.

O

E CHAIP %N: That was his first statement,

His second statement, when the Judge pressed him, was

that he did not want to. go to the electric chair.

PROFESSORREDLICH: I give no credibility to

that.

JUDGE EAPEIi N: Has there ever been anyone

who wanted tO go to• the electric chair?

THE.C :. : I doubt it

PROFESSOR EEDLICH: The qUes ion that I would
• 

like to ask hether you would ask' thisperson, %lould

you llke to go t0 Prlson for life,' whether he would

answer that question YeSo+"
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JUDGE HALPEF/q: We are not on that point°

O
He went out on a robbery. This isn't a

matter for verbal tricks or debating points.

'Ynen he went out On a robbery, if he had a

record, he ms running the risk of life imprisonment

erI S 

: 
.... 

"

e, fourth offend sentence°

PROFESSOE CHSLEP.: Judge Lieb0witz said it

was twelve and a half to twenty-five years.

PROFESSOR P LICH: If I were facing twelve

and a half to .zenty-five --

JUDGE KA : He said he was a second

offender.

JUDGE HALPET/: This takes in the case of a

fourth offender who was apprehended and Convicted. If;

he is facing what is virtually life imprisonment, and .

that did not deter him from going outon a robbery,

something else deters him fromarming himself, although

O

the arms would help him to make his robbery attempt

more successful and might even help him in escaping,

in. escaping apprehension° Al! of those factors are

weighed in his mind.

Still" do you say that the deterrent of death

does not enter into his thinking at all?
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PROFESSOR EEDLICH: No.

enter into his thirsting.

I will later get into my statement°

later go into some of the cases --

66

I say it does not

I will

O

THE CHAIRI.N: You had better get into it -

pretty quickly, because we are running, out of time,

PROFESSOR REDLICH: Al! right.

I would speclfical]y answer no.

I think that all of Judge Liebowitz s examples

are really irrelevant because none of them are directed

to the quest ion how would this person answer if the

penalty, instead of death, were life imprisonment°

JtrEGE HALPERN: Do you spurn the fact of a

man who went out on a robbery, t owing that if he

were apprehended he might be sentenced to llfe im-

prisonment, in effect, nevertheless undertakes the

robbery, but refrains from carrying a gun, or

uses an unloaded gun?

PROFESSOR REDLICH: Because the person who

kills most likely,when we reach the stage of conviction

and sentence and ultlmate parole,such a person is most

llke!y to receive more favorable treatment than a person

who kills. A person Who ki!ls is more likely to receive
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morse harsh tz°eatment than a person ,ho does not.

And the ° o i.ieesire _ someone to rob and not :- !!,

in my vie . , , oula not be altered 21 "-' " ne s!ightest ,Jnetner

it makes the penalty " =^ imprisoDanent or lether -" "- makes.L_ J.

the penalty death; and the on!y .yay that you and ! can ,

-' = again i say is to examine theresolve our d:.xaerences

e, pe _en_es of those areas where we don t have the

penalty and ,ye just don't z!n any "°
'" 

o.zz :erence.

JUDG HALP N: How do you econ, le your

statement, your analysis of the way this crimina! mind

is working-= how do you econ ' e it ,7_ n"" the fact

that he is consciously m%de' taP'. a cr. anina! enterprise2

which does involve a risk of thirty or ,_o,_ty or zzzty

years in prison?

i'i DLIC;:.'.. , ernaps ! don' t follow

your question.

JUDGE !-i.LPEFaN: You said that the deathpena_Lyl ,

aeds no oe errent qualities in .....unac ceze. Ho do you

reconcile that , ith the fact -tnau he in the = "xaue of

£.,.ospe_ _ e sentence if apprehended a term 0hich

is the equivalent to !ife imprisonment in suostm ce,

nevertheless undertakes the cr-. mzna entei°prise?

P DFESSOPF DLICH: You said equivalent to
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- /.np - !sonmen in sentence.

You Das_s assux ption s ha a person T- - -- W .O

s2 . J2. . . o7:--311S is in no oz&,_e ent posztlon e...... -zon a person . ho is

a zouru z o _fende _- a non-zelony case.

8." I.i .Jould submit to you unau this is not t ue
• <i

and that a.prisoner wou a De quite a%,a e of the xac = "-

that it is got true.

z, person ,: no kills !s in a ,-+-,--r - -e___e.enu position.&A

JUDGE_,. - =[-+avD T',, -, . Tour contention _ s that a ll.+.e

imprisonment te % .Jou!d menu a per£od of longer in

earceration. That is the difference?

PY.OFESSOT: P DLICH: Yes I am in favor of

more severe penalties " zoz zzrst=degree " - . "°mu,_ ue ,_ than

for any o' [_e crimes. T am in "- - -_ :.avo _ of more sevez'e

penal u es.

JUDGE ! LP /' : : e turn to Mr.. Nathanson s

view, it,.h a parole board and a psychiatric board

z n that ith mmtn _s thence is a gooe chance oz

rehabilitation and reeducation you would advocate his

elease, wou!d%' t you?

, I T-'._-P.+NSON: If may _nue '_:upt, Jud e

e, p=es ln6 some of the views X did, i was not

entirely representing the vie Ts of our" committee. I hope
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that is quite clear to the Commission°

O
HALPERN: The views that he has ex-

pressed have evoked some s npathy

MRo NATHANSON: Thank you.

PROFESSOR REDLICH: I would like to comment -on

a few other things hich I would like to specifically

draw to the attention of this Commission, because they

have been-raised in earlier testimony.

PROFESSOR WECHSLF: Can I pin you down on

one point? •

This is this issue: Isntt it either these

homicide rare studies that yoU:alluded to are

O

me andngless, that they show nothing, or they should

show. something? 
' 

. Now, £ take it your testhnony is that your

jud nent is tl .t theyshOuld showsomething, and chat

what they showed is no: appreciable influence on the

homicide rate, whether capital punishment is in or

OUt; is that r!ght? "

PROFESSOR REDLICH:That is correct.

. • PROFESOR WECHSLEE: 
" 

Isn'.t there re .lly one

question, then,, asJudge Halpern asked "Are these

statistics meaningful "
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}low can they be other than meaningfu!, if

the entities that are involved are sensitive enough

to show ,hat happens?

No .7, are these homicide rate figures in te _ ns

of tno=e of which studzes are made== tneyT are the on!y

data available -= are they extensive enough?

PP.OFESSO[I P DLICH: i think they are,

Professor Wechs!er. I think they are particularly

extensive, when you take one jurisdiction.

judge l laipez n, if you were directing your

remarks to me, thus far comparing o jurisdictions °-

TID Cli iP iA!q: l,nat jurisdictions do you have

in mind?

PP, OFESSOPR DLICH: Take a state which has

abolished the death pena!ty such as Oregon, mud then

reimposed it because of a particular crime. In other

Jords, you had the death penalty, you abolished the

death penalty, and then you reimposed it. There are

three or four states that fall into this category.

The homicide rates in those states have been

examined quite caref !ly. And there we have the same

composition that we are dealing with. There again we

find that as you move from the death penalty situation
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to the abolition situation, to the z°eimposition situa-

tion, you z _ne no d _zzmcu!Ej.

PP.OFESSOP' EG LEP.: If you are taking

Oregon, homicides could occur in a year, in Oregon,

and not be reflected in a difference in the homicide

rate. Have you figured that?

PP.OFESSOP. P DLiCH: Oregon, of course, a

smal 1- nil!per could "1 - : -.zez_ect the d,_xzerence in the

homicide rate because of a comparatively small number

of homicides.

PE.OFESSOr. I' CHSLErn ' at is it? I have

forgotten it. Five?

PP.OFESSOF. P! DLiCH: In Oregon it is in the

nature of about three, I believe.

PPOFESSO 'F CI-S : T ree?

JUDGE HALPEP: Of the iota! population?

P .OFESSOI i CHSLEF: Three per one hundred

thousand.

@

of Oregon?

JUDGE HA PE: .

O-UDGE KAPEiI : Per year?

x u _ , . . Yes.

PPOFESSOP, WU.,CHSIi : " " °ISnau is the populatlon

'K1at is the difference ==
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to Oregon.

JUDGE I iPEi N:
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We are comparing Oregon

He is compar _ng it .J.en

it first had capital punisl nent and then it did not.

JUDGE ! ALPEP : Do you have the statistics

on the number° of robbers who used %!oaded guns, in

states that have capital punislxaent and those that did

not?

That would be the kihd of statistics that

would be meanznozu!.

P OFESS OP. " 'u .-.= '.

of people using guns?

JUDGE i Lz F ,I.

in Ne y v

The number of robberies,

That is a comon phenomenon

r " 
Lieuowluz on na d%isYou hear Judge ° ° °-' °

morning°

Is £ eze 'su n a phenomenon in states tllat

don t have capita!. ; un_s l nen*eu °

P OFESSOF ' ; T . %ere I would look for

an ans ;er to nau questzon is to a c _ty v ich has

JUDGE HALPER&: has anyone oo ee zor it?

Do you have such s atistics?
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PROFESSOPPJDLICH:

e

e
looked.

I have personally not

JUDGE HALPEr':

MP. NATHANSON:

JUDGE I{ALPEPdq:

Have you seen that?

i have never seen it.

I haven't seen any. That is-

the kind of statistics that I ou!d like to see.

PROFESSOR P DLICi-I: Perhaps when the Police

Commissioner of Detroit testifies before this

Commission, and Detroit, which is a city which operates

in an abolition jurisdiction, he can testify as to

;hether Te are getting a higher number of killings in

the course of robberies than we are in other juris°

a_ctlons. The statistics woL Id seem to say no, in

r" - aCterms or homzcz e rates

Let me make this genera! observation, two

in particular.

One I 7ould like to ask, is this Commission

in its deliberation to view the death penalty, not as

some vague abstract, but in terms of its actual

application in this state, and .7ould they -- I mean

e are imposing the death penalty in essence, for

one crime, and the crime is, as e l ow, first=degree

murder I wou_e submit this proposition to you:
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That in death penalty cases, in capital

cases, we are imposing the one penalty which assumes

a system of perfection, and e are imposing them in

precisely / ose cases There the most serious de-

ficiency in our pena! !a 7 exists.

If you take the question of the rules of

insanity, which this Commission is considering, the

question of premeditation, the question of impartial

jurors, the question of improper press coverage, the

question of coerced confessions -- mld I have outlined

al! of these in our brief -- of illegal police de-

tention -- if you take al! of the difficult questions

hich exist in the criminal !a , they exist most

severely a our capital crimes.

It is not merely a question, is the man

innocent or guilty? it is a question of whether we

re --

0

Tli CHAIP/ hq: It is your contention that

there is a higher incidence of illegally obtained

confessions in capita! cases than in any other cases?

PROFESSOr. PdDLI q: It most certainly is.

It most certainly is.

I would like to point out, for example, that
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O

we have made a study " °u,_ing the period ==

TIIE CIi IPI iN: You are talking about re-

versa!s or' at least acquittals, based on tlmt de-

te .nation?

PYOFESSO DLICH: I would like to clarify

e:, actly hat I mean.

Our rzez points out that - -'-,,, you look at the

._nstances of 'eversals because of coerced con_esszons,

you will find that almost always they occur in

capital cases.

If you look at the present composition of

the inmates in the death house -= I have in ,_font of

me no 7 a study of 26 of th L -= in 24 cases you had

onzess _ons.

Now, i am not saying that in all of these

cases you had coerced confessions.

Ti-IE CHAIP4Da: i hope not.

PrIOFESSOP - 7 " •I DL_CH. i hope not, too.

" ?,There is always the un,-oztunate tendency of

overstating someone else's position in this way. I

am not making that statement.

!, at I am saying, and That I feel is the

irrefutable position that the confession assUmes a

ii
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particular importance in first-deg _lee murder cases;

hy is that so?

It assu . es a particular importance because

in a first-degree murder case you must establish

the element of premeditation. P emeditation, as Te

Imo 7, is a --

JUICE HALP aN: Not in felony murder cases.

PROFESSOrl PdDLICH: That is right. In first-

degree felony you must establish the element of pre-

meditation.

JUstice Cardozo once said that the dis-

tinctlon Set,Teen first=degree murder and second-

degree murder Jas so vague that he cou!4a't understand

it.

° ATLAS:

baffles the juries.

For the average jurors. It

0

That is hat he said.

PP.OFESSOK P2DLICH: He couldn't derstand

it himself. He had studied it for years.

There is a quotation in our brief that

he had difficulty in understanding it, after all of

these years.

No if you look at some of the confessions

in c mmon-la 7 murder cases -- and ! have looked at
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them -- obtained in the absence of counsel, you find

not merely the statement that the act as committed,

you find certain statements ? hich go a long ; ay to Tards

establishing the fact of premeditation, which, in the

absence of the confession, would be extremely .

difficult to prove in a trial.

I Jould like to devote my few remaining

minutes to one concept, because it ms raised

earlier.

That was is question of assigned counsel

and discrimination against poor people in capital

cases.

0

If someone mere to ask me the "quest!on =-

and I had hoped that one of the Commission would --

and so I wil! ask it myself:

Has it been your experience that defendants

in capital cases -- in £he cases that you have

examined =- has it been your experience that these

men are receiving the benefit of top counse!?

My answer ould be no. Most emphatically

no.

The assigned counse! system, as I have seen

it in operation, is not 7orking properly. There have
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been many cases in New York County and in i[ings

County= where you find four la Jyers assigned to repre-

sent a dezendant. They get a combined fee of $2 00u.
/

One or two of them will do the work and the others wil!

do nothing. I have asked these ....

. DENZ .: F =-use me.

PP, OFESSO. P DLiCI{: May I make one further

statement?

I have asked these lag yers, hat happens?

I have been told on repeated occasions that

these assignments are politica!.

y am making this statement for the record.

D . DENZ ,: That isn't really an argument

a=aznst capital punishment. That is a separate point.

If that is al! there ere, we could amend

our laws to improve the assignment of counsel.

PP, OFESSOP, PEDLI I: The fact is that in

capita! cases, right no % of all the people in the

deat! house == there are 18 in the death house =- 16

were assigned counse!.

Yet no you might say this applies in al!

cases.

D ,. ATLAS: Mr. ed!ich, it is well l o m
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that it is a custom of the judge who assigns three

or four counsel -= and I l ow of my o n experience o-

.7i!I assign at least one who is a fit leader and a fit

advocate.

No .7, I don't say that the others are unfit,

So I don't think it is abut I mean especially fit.

good argument.

Pi(OFESSO£ P DLICI-h

@

I must emphasize,my

opinion is that this is not collateral, that he

question of assigned counsel is directly related to

capita! punishment, because you are dealing ex

clusively with indigents.

JUDGE EAP _ AN:

,eze given Clarence Darrow to defend them let us

start with that premise "- would you be in favor of

° Icapzta_ punisl aent, then?

PPOFESSOP. P DLICH:

capita! punis! ent.

JUDGE EAP : A!l right.

T%IE. C!-iiP !q: Al! right.

If evezb, one of these people

I would be opposed to

JUDGE I@.PEiMN:

THE Ci-i%IPPFN:

bz ief, Professor?

That makes the Thole point.

Is this covered in your
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£POFESSOP_ P4 DLiCi-I: Yes, this point is

emphatically covered in the brief.

May ! say just one thing more in conclusion?

That evez j one of the issues which I have demonstrated

in this brief, relating to the death penalty a d to the

way in which it is discriminatory against poor people,

it could be sa_czn; a great many. other cases. But I

do not feel that this Commission can ignore the fact

that it is precisely in capital cases fnere you have

the greatest dicia of discrimination, and where

you have the greatest indicia of situations in ,Thich

the most serious fallacies in our crimina! system

are operating.

TI-BvG LA.iP4AN:

to make a statement?

O

mlnu u e o

l .. NATIIAiqSON: Yes as !ong as i have a

I hope you won't mind my imposing on you,

but the only reason ! am stepping out of my role as

Chairman of the New York Committee to Abolish Capital

nisl nent, a_ d speaking as Clmiz nan of The

Frateznity of Ethical Leaders in the United States =-

this is not directly germane to this hearing but

it does have to do with the question of death.

-4

i r. Nathanson, do you %ant
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I hope, it is pretty close to

0

0

brief.

germal%e.

MK. NATIIANSON: It is going to be very

Judge Liebo ¶Titz, and many others ho advocate

the retention of the death penalty, do so in the name

of protecting the citizens, and particularly innocent

people.

I do not believe that the death penalty does

this. ! am concerned -- as ! hope all of us are ==

with protecting innocent people and protecting society.

Under the existing !a .m, unless I mis-

understand them, there is nothing that can be done

about countless paranoids and schizophrenics, ,Tho will,

as surely as me are sitting here to<ay commit

crimes of violence. And if Te want to protect

innocent peoples let us help £o try tofind some ,Tay

of dealing with these people.

TIE CHAIP!hN: T! ankyou both for appearing.

(Witnesses excused)
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THE CHAIP£1Ai: The nex Jitness will be

Professor Honrad Pau!sen, of Columbia La ; School.

PROFESSOR MONPAUD PAULSEN: Thank you very

much for letting me appear, and ! only have a very

brief statement to make.

Speaking for myself and my o ,n% experiences,

I am opposed to the death penalty. And the reasons,

as I heard tllem from the previous speaker, are in

some respects reasons that appeal to me.

l-lowever, I have another vie , and that is

,Jhat the State of Ne .7 V_orl should do, as opposed to

my o personal p',_-eferences.

I think that it is a very serious mistake

for a state to aDolish capital punishment too soon

even from the point of time of the abolitionists.

Decause if you succeed b? one or two or three votes

in abolishing capital punishment hat ;ill occur

is that an outrageous case .7iI! come along and the

citizens ill be affronted and the z"epeal 7i!! be

repealed.

Te have had a good many instances of that

sort in our national history.

PROFESSOR gECIS ,: # very recent one
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in Delaware?

PPOFESSOR PAULSN:
@

Yes •

O

Indeed, if you look at the history of capita!

punislment there have been several states that have

flocked over from time to time. 
"

I think that hat is required before such a

basic change is made is that a general concensus

representing a ve -y broad agreement has to be achieved.

0 : you may end up ,Tith something orse than you now

have.

I think that a movement to abolish as

such, might blunt and f strate a very real oppor=

t%mity that does exist,as I see it.

It oee s to me that the principal evil, or

a principal evi! of our system of "capzua! punishment

is that it is app!ied so capriciously and flagrantly

in a sense, that the legislative formulations that

are designed to tell us when the death penalty should

be imposed are not very good.

Take the simple foz nulation of premediZated

murder. Some of the most appealing = if an act of

killing can be appealing, but the one that you fee!

for the killer -- are cases of premed_tatxon.
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For example, a mercy killing can be a pre

meditated act, if that word is to have any meaning at

al!. Yet it can arouse sympathy enormously with the

actor in such a case.

The legislative formulae in many other ways 

are inappropriate to tell us who should be er.ecuted

I'and who shou_ not be executed.

I think that it is t _ e that very frequently

the person who should be executed is selec e on the

baszs of the sensatzona_ character of the crimina!

act, the subsequent publicity given to it, as opposed

to .= character and his depravity and his degeneracy.

If it makes any sense at al! to have a

system of capita! punis! ent, we should select those

for execution who are of such character that death at

the hands of the State is in some sense an appropriate

fate for them.

I think that there are ways of doing that

that are at hand. I am making a very simple pro-

posa!, that has been " .iaoopte in other states, that we

have in New York,as a first refo m, a two-stage

system.

First, an adjud _catzon of gu_!t as to the



5

criminal act.

O

e

Secondly, some kind of inquiry and hearing

on the question of is this the kind of person that

ought to be executed.

And, gentlemen, I muld call to your

attention and support the use of the model penal code

as a model for this drafting, It seems to me that the

penal code goes farther than merely providing a t .Jo-

stage hearing; that also seeks by legislation, by

legislative formu!ation, to announce in advance some of

the creteria which are both aggravating and mitigating.

That section is, of course, Section 210.6. I assume

that you have copies of that document available, and

I shan't bore you more with it.

MRo ATLAS: Professors 7ou!d you say that

connected ;it[1 this two-stage procedure there must be

a serious reconsideration of what is homicide and

hat is a capital crime?

PROFESSOE PAULSEN: Well I would think so.

Yes.

MR. ATLAS: In other words, the two-stage

procedure alone isn't wlmt you propose, but you

propose the two-stage procedure m a setting of a
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revision of the law of homicide, for example?

THE CHAIP3VLAN: In the definition of murder-

O

one,

PP.OFESSO. PAULSFq: Yes. I certainly would

agree that we can make improvements in that formulati6n

as wel!.

! am not speaking to that question. I a .

saying that assuming that you have done the best

possible job of reform, with refoz nulation of the

homicide crime, that you stil! have the further task,

if one retains that penalty, of focusing at a

separate kind of stage of hearing, upon the particular

character of the guilt of the person.

MR, ATLAS: Forgive me for pressing this.

Wouldn't you say that these two things must go to-

gether?

PROFESSOR PAULSEN: Well, yes. But i don't

want to defend that proposition. I don't I o ,7 what

is involved in the word t=must.==

THE C}IA!PV@ : We are dealing simultaneously

with a consideration of the death penalty as well as

the reformulation of the homicide article.

PPOFESSOP. PAULSEN: I don't f i! =zc . :==:+ : ,'xth
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the word =must.'

O
} . ATLAS: In other 7ords, the double

process must go in together, may result in a

minimization of the number of instances in which capita!

punishment would become inflictable, and those instanc@s

wil! at least have some worthy reason for the in-

fliction o

O

P[iOFESSOI< PAULSEN: You are persuading me.

MR. ATLAS: I hope I am.

JUDGE .WALPEPaN: Before you arrived this

morning, Professor, Judge Liebowitz made a proposal

which I would like to get your comment on.

He proposed that instead of having a second

stage of the jury trial, the jury trial be conducted

substantially as it is now except this, an extension

of the power to recommend life imprisonment in all

capital cases, not merely in felony cases, and that

the recommendation be binding.

With those two exceptions, you would have the

jury trial proceed as it does no , but he , ould have a

permanent review commission, which would have the

power to take further evidence, particularly evidence

which would not be admissible in the jury trial under
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the rules of law, not prevailing and would decide

whether the capita! sentence uld be imposed or should

be co uuted. 
•

PP.OFESSOPPA'Ui EN: Let me understand this.

° 7The 3uz 7ou!d ....

.. ATLAS: Under our present system, the

uzy would find the dezenomnt guilty and dec1 ne to

make a reco mendation. The Court wou_o then impose

a capital sentence.

the matter.

Tim Ci iPI4AN: It ould be after the

Governor' s clemency hearing.

TMP. PFE_FFED.. After the Court of Appeals

has affirmed the judgment of monviction.

JUDGE HALPEPaN: On the record.

MP. ATI S: Does that mean a commission -=

to hom the facts in the original question of gui!t

come anew?

JUDGE i %LPEP: Yes.

THE CHAIPYN: In a sense, yes.

JUDGE IIA.LPEPI: That was a de . That raises

another question,

He also wanted to have this commission to

/

This revie commission would review
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have the po Ter to consider Jhether a motion for newly

discovered evloence should be enterta ne with respect

to the one-year limit and things of that kind.

But its primary function, as I understand

Judge Liebo itz, as to serve the purpose of a second-

stage juzy tria! to decide ,Thether or hot,not going

primarily to the guilt or iru ocence, but psychiatric

evidence and evidence of that l ind, if the defendant

should be executed.

PROFESSOil PAULS]: ell, to my mind, that

smacks of some kind of z'evie o7 of almost an appellate

nature, if 7_ undezstand the proposa!.

I,,qat I would fear about that is some kind

of momentum with zespect to the origina! adjudication

that could cazry over into the latez° proceedings.

We all I mow that when you get something

that separate, they begin to have a lot of respect

for what is below.
f

And I think that in every case there ought

to be a careful examination, not only to the question

of the guilt, which our institutions provide so

handily, but also as careful as one can, an inquiry

into the very character of the accused. And I 7ould
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like that to be a regular part of every proceeding,

and not have something that looks as if it is a re=

vie 7.

MPo ATLAS: Woul4n' t such a commission as

Judge Liebowitz recommends impinge some That on the

Governor's freedom of action?

THE C _ IPAvLA, N: He sta° ed it ,muld be before

the Governor.

I £. ATe: Al! right.

Thank you.

THE Ci .I 4AN: Thank you very much, Pro=

fesso ,

P .OFESSOPPAULS : You are e!come. Thank

yOU °

( itness excused)
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THE CI ,I AN: The next ritness represents

the Urban League of Westchester County, Mr. Myzoon S.

Isaacs.

MR. MYP ON S, ISAACS: Thank you, Mr. Chair-

m8/I.

practice civil law.

0

sideration, discussion, and I represent the view of

I have done a great deal of study in con=

Mr. Chairman and Co nissioners:

I am not an expert. I am a !a yer. I

the Urban League of !estchester County Inc. following

osuch study and azscusszon.

We start with the belief that that the proper

goals of the Penal Law and thenCrimina! Code are the

protection of society and the rehabilitation of

offenders. To achieve those goals it is essential

that justice be equitably and impartially administered.

It is our view that capital punishment today

is incapable of equitable and impartial administration.

It represents, in our judgment, a crue! concession to

vengeance inherited from a time when revenge on the

offender was a primary aspect of a penal code. Of

course, it aL.andons all hope of rehabilitation of the
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prisoners that are put to death.

We have looked at some of the most recent

comprehensive studies of capita! punishment in England

and the United States that have been made recently

and .Te are persuaded by the fact that A!I data on '

deterrence have been negative,Q a summary of Messrs.

B!och and Gels.

We did our o, study to a certain extent.

md .Te have an appendix to this memorandum.

Tli CHAIP£iN: By negative,I= do you mean

that they indicate that capita! punishment is not a
[

deterrent, or that we can't tel! from the statistics?

i4 .. iSAACS: It is negative in one or both

of those senses.

I would say that the indication is not that

no individual is ever deterred b> capital punishment,

but at least as many people are incited as are de-

terred; that there is no deterrent effect that can

be seen.

D,That we have done here in this appendix

is, of course, an assembly of figures that don't

prove in a sense that this matter can be proven,

that capital punishment is a deterrence.
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° °They are ,_ndzcat_ons of the fact -- if you

take the states by the groups of those organized in the

reports of the Federal Bureau of Investigation and

arrm ge them in the order of the numbers of their

consistence, proportionally that they execute, and .

then see how the murder compares i those states,

the ntentionai homicides in those states, you find

there is quite a remarkable degree of correlation

in the states that kill - tl ere is quite a proportion

of their consistence in the electric chair or on the

gal!o Ts, also seems to have the greatest proportion

of private murders.

This is one case of .hat we think are the

facts, that the deterrent effect of capital punishment

is an illusion and not a fact.

Then we took al! the individual states in

which there have been 20 or more e .'ecutions during

the past twelve years, 1950 through 1961.

lie arranged them in the order of frequency

o,-- executions The ". number of executions in relation

to population.

And again, t!ne states Thich ki!l the in-

dividuals, the individua! states ,Thich put to
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death the highest proportion of their o m citizens,

also seems to have highest of intentional homicides.

Then we took a straight look at six of

these states which have done Tithout capital punish=

ment, for thirty, forty, fifty years or one htu dred .

yea?- S,

In each case the rate of intentional

homicide in the year 1961 Tas substantially lo Ter

than the over-al! rate for tile co mtry.

In three of the six states the rates were

approxinmtely_ the same as rot the regions, accordzno• "

to the F.B.I., in v hich they are located.

In the other t 7o, they Tere substantially

below, less than 50 per cent of the average, for

the regions in which they were located.

JUDGE HALP _P : Do you seriously mean

that statement at the foot of your statistics,

on Appendix !, page 2?

The remarkable degree of correlation

bet Jeen rate of executions and rate of intentional

homicide suggests that executions tend more to

incite than to inhibit homicide. '

D .. ISAACS: I think that is a suggested
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conclusion. Let me --

JUDGE HALPEPdq: Doesn't that sho q that

the statistics are meaningless?

.. iSAACS : i don' t thinl so, your

llonor.

It seems to me that executions and trials

for life have a double effect.

There are very few people --

JUDGE I ALPFi : Let us leave the

statistics: for a moment.

Give us a little thinking on .filere you

think that the existing death penalty incites to

more homicides.

.. ISAACS: I think a good deal of our

homicide today is committed by psychopathic persons,

and not by norma! persons, that have been talked

about.

JUDGE I LPE : They ezen't made psycho-

pathic by the sentence of the death penalty.

. I ACS:

to me to e =ist.
/

The:e have been a number of s ates that

have indicated that at times of trials for life and

This is a condition that seems
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actual executions, that those events very often

have been followed by a noticeable increase in the

rate of homicide, where the execution is publicized.

I am not suggesting that i am a

psychological expert. To me this is one of the ex-

planations for the fact d at in spite of the fact

that -- you can St say that no individua! is ever

deterred. You can't find any indication in any of

these statstics that I see, that capita! punisl ent

has a net deterrent effect on the rate of homicide.

In fact, it seems to be fairly consistent

that more executions are accompanied by more homi-

cides.

@

That as our rate of executions in the

country is going down, the rate of homicide has tended

to go do ,m. K%en we look at the states that --

PROFESSOR . CHSLER: Is that more probable

in the reverse, that as the rate of homicide has gone

doom the rate of executions has gone do -n?

MPo ISAACS: They go together.

PPOFESSOP. CHSLEP.: I have no Jay of

tel!ing Thether there is an ideology one Tay or the

other. I am assuming there is a correlation.
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MP. ISAACS: We start ith the fact that we

e
kill vez7 fe people, compared with the number of

homicides. Where it is less than one-half of one

per cent.

PROFESSOF. , CHSLEP: That is Thy the law of

average upon the statistics' usefulness has such

little application.

,o ISAACS:

is a little like trying to disprove the existence of

witcheso You get to a point -- you look at the facts,

;hat seems to be crediSle.

JUDGE i LPERN: Can' t Te approach this

problem°a little more intelligently than that? Let

us leave the statistics alone and let us have your

One of the questions, i suppose,

reasons,

MR° ISAACS: I gave you the statistics as

a starter. Somebody ought to look at individual

cases and make astudy, that the Urban League has

They are at bestindicati0ns, and notO

It is also our judgment that the administra-

tion of anypenal code, no matter how carefully put

together, is bound to be impertinent; or that there

not made.

proof o
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wil! be some convictions of innocent defendants.

. len an erroneous conviction is followed by

execution, the injustice is most flagrant and

reparation is impossible.

in tez ns of the deterrence, it is our

judgment that a penalty has to be reasonably certain

and prompt, or at least a likely consequence of

specified conduct, in order to be a real deterrent.

And that a penalty which is imposed in less than one

in a hun, red of the cases of crime can't rationally

e considered a real deterrent, in that effect.

!t is also our judgment that the cold=

blooded ki!!ing by the state of a few scapegoats,

one in one hundred, one in two hunared, among the

many Jho commit murders, is morally wrong, and tlmt

it is a degrading, vindictive practice timt ought to

abo!zshea.

Now, as you Imow, an intentional homicide

may be first-degree murder, second-degree murder,

depending on whether deliberation and premeditation

are found.

The d.s znctzon bet Teen the degrees is .so

vague as to permit " - - " "aroztrary and .aprzczous decisions
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by prosecutors and juries, in Jhich prejudice may

operate, without any effective review being

possible.

Finally, the general emotional and economic

O

factors that operate throughout a prosecution ith

life at stake may cause the ultimate result to be

determined by extraneous factors irrelevant to the

issuesof guilt and degree of guilt.

The Urban League of Westchester County

is particularly concez ed with the inequity and

discrimination against minorities that appear to be

inherent in the administration of capital punishment

in Ne TYork State.

Years ago Warden Le , s E. La Jes of S g

Sing prison, ho came to his job believing in the

necessity of capital punishment, became convinced

(a) that it has no sound justification; and(b) that

it is an unequa! punishment in the way t is app_zeu,

to the rich and poor.

He made the very broad statement that No

defendant of Tealth mud position ever goes to the

electric chair or to the gallows.'

Today, it seems to me tlmt among the poor
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Negroes and Puerto F.icans, that they are the principal

victims of the death penalty in New York.

I have tabulated at page 5 a list of a!!

the persons received in Sing Sing under sentence of

death over the most recent five=year period that I 

could get.

The list was checked with the Acting Wa den

at Sing Sing.

JUDGE HALPEP, N: Would you have comparable

statistics without this, which ,ould be meaningless,

as to the percentage of crimes committed by those

people?

JUDGE IAPELAN: That is the point. That

is l-would like to l ow.

} .. ISAACS: i ;Du!d like to see this

Commisslon get to --

JUDGE }I LPEP/q: Aren't you% statements

based upon this inflammatory statement, and you make

this conclusion that Negroes and Puerto rliCans

are discriminated against in this regard?

MP. ISAACS: We don't quite say that. We

say that those figures appear to indicate that. We

would like you to =.
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JUEGE I I LPEP : You recognize that you don't

appear to indicate antyhing tmless you have the

facts.

l i. ISAACS: It %-ou!d be nice if Te had all

the facts. We wouldnUt need the study, if al! the

facts were l o m.

This is an area in Thich Te have to use the

best we can. And a starter is to find out who is

being sentenced to death and ,;ho is bering put to

de th.

T CHAIi iA : You made no analysis of

those charged with homicide in Ne .7 York, so as to

dete Inine hat groups they ,Tere coming from?

ISAACS: No, We have looked fo %Thatevez

figures we have.

We were advised that there are no accurate

figures. It would take a case-Dy-case study to l ow

who committed the 603 violent homicides.

vi .,. 9FEIFFE ..: You used the 70rd =con-

sistently, that they discriminate against them.

The whole point of .That the Judge is saying is that

you= figures don't prove a discrimination at al!.

They prove the fact that Negroes and
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Puerto " . aans are executed mo e tb., ." otheF.s are.

It is true; but it doesn't prove discrimina-

tion, in the absence of other things. It is a very

unfortunate situation that they happen to be the ones

that economically are at the bottom of the ladder.

It doesn't prove discrimination in the application of

the death penalty.

Isn't that your point, Judge?

JUDGE HALPEP: Yes.

I . ISAACS: Mr. Pzez_zer, we don't say --

and I have to repeat -- e have no figures in terms

of Tho is being penalized, by way of discrimination°

It is a £ ct that 80 per cent of those

sentenced to death and 100 per cent of those out of

the group f o are executed were Negroes or Puerto

Picans.

14P. PFEIFFER: That is the fact.

14r, TSA/ICS: It is an indicative fact

and a relevant fact in determining %Thethez
"4

discrimination operates in this field.

We believe that it does.

I am not suggesting and 7_ am not saying

that these facts prove discrimination. But to !mo 7
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Thether it exists you have to start Jith a fact, ho

is sentenced to deatl , Tho is executed, and go on

from there.

P OFESSOr_ 0ECHSLEF: Let us try to get at tile

facts and the questions that are addressed to that.

You have a list here of cases from December

3, 1957 to November -- the last one was November g,

• 1962. These are the people Jho Tere received in the

death house at Sing Sing.

MP. ISAACS: V_es.

i .OFESSO I,IECHSLEP.: I assume you got this

information from the Correction Departnnent? Is that

the source?

MF.o IS ICS: No. A study had been made of

t enty years, through 1960, and I ms able to get hold

of the more recent names, and checked back by mail

,ith the Acting Warden of S g Sing.

iT OFESSO , ECISLEP..: i Tas ,Jondering Thether

a similar list could not be obtained for the same period

of time for those persons charged rith murder in the

first degree 4 ose cases did not resu!t in a sentence

of death.

.. ISAACS: I ,ould be happy, it it could be.
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OFESSOP. ' CHSi Lq: I am asking you.

9 o !SAACS: I inquired and could find no

source for the figures on those charges°

I was told that it would 5e possible by

sendingpeople around to the various courts throughout .

the state.

PF.OFESSOF. C}ISLER: These cases al! come

from only about five counties, don' t they? I(ings

County, Bronx Manhattan, a few from Erie, m d one

from Franklin.

. ISAACS: Thz-ee from Orange.

PP, OFESSOP. C ': One "zrom Suffolk

County°

It should be possible to get a list f om

the District Attorneys of those counties for this

five-yea period.

. ISAACS: With the staff that this

Commission has I think that is a vezy perfectly

feasiblestudy.

It was not feasiSle with the limited re=

sources that we have in the Urban League.

There were no published zxoures; tne e were

no collated figures in one p!acethat ould be
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comparable to those people over ==

PROFESSOR <!ECHSLI .: If such a list of names

did show the same ratio of predominance, you would be

ez, p!oded on the discrimination point, if it dichn't,

you would have some supporting evidence.

I,' . ISAACS: There have been no indications

of figures that ! have seen flere studies have been

made.

Taking the last one in New York City, Jhich

,Tas t Tenty years back it 7ou!dn't indicate like

thirty or forty times the number of crimes being

committed in the Negro and Puerto Rican population,

as in the zest of the population.

On the executions you are at an area of

!00 per cent of those who are --e, ecutee from a group

being f!°om the Negro and Puerto Pican population.

I don't think it is possible that the

statistics can show anything like a comparable -i=u e

on commission of crimes.

JUICE IALP N: Take the table on page 6

,There you have the underlying data ith respect to
u

the one problem with the number of those who got

commutation, as aga, nst those ,Tho were sentenced in
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the f_ st place.

Nil. iS .CS: Yes.

JUDGE HALPEPiN: Do you have a sufficient

statistica! sample, without l u ow!edge of the ""clrcum=

stances of each case? Do they justify the conclus_on

that the death penalty is functioning inequitably,

in discriminating against Negroes and Puerto Ricans?

l, ff . ISAACS: All i can say, your Honor, is

that this is an indication of it.

Let me say this: if you want to Imow hether

the death penalty is-" " ° "zscr mznatzng agaznst any

particular group, the first thing is to see ? ho is

being sentenced and executed, and then go on from

there.

Pi FESSOR ' CHSLEP.: The 7ord disc ination

has a very defL ite meaning, of a very willful tahing

into account of irrelevant factors of race.

It is our belief, your

Honor -- I am not talking abou£ willfulness in terms

of any judge, any particular jury, any particular

prosecutor, or any particu!ar policeman.

JUDGE HALPEPiq: The ord dis" ,-"r mlna " " 'L._on

has at meaning, doesn't it?

.. IS h CS: Yes.
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. ISAACS: i believe the death penalty

found distype is inherently a penalty that is to

criminate against certain groups in the population.

JUDGE ITALPEPa: Why?

MP.. ISAACS: For many reasons. The penalty

• is excessively severe to our norma! standards of be-

havior. It -Tas quite no,ha! to go and kill people

,Tho comm_tted offenses. Today i don't think it is.

Today it is the unusual case. One in t 9o hundred,

one in a hundred fifty. One in very fev of the

m u 4ezers ever goes to the electric chair.

',,q%en you have a penalty that is e:'-cessively

I "severe in re_atmon to your normal standards, it tends

to be applied against people, a fe ,7 scapegoats ,f%o

have to satisfy many criteria.

. ATLAS: hen you say scapegoats

Mr. Isaacs, you are referring to somebody that is

chosen to carz7 a burden.

May I ask you a question, sir?

• Yes, sir.

i don't think here you said one

ord about the fact or the suggestion that the

infliction of the death penalty is a revolting
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punishment.

I haven't seen a single statistic concerning

how people in this State of New York react to so

revolting a punishment. This ! haven't heard.

l o ISAACS: We do say that we regard this

as a cruel, vengeful punishment that has no place in

the penal lavT. That is our opinion, too.

I would say this, it iS a necessary leg of

our opinion, Mr. Atlas.

THE Ci IP N: I am going to have to ask

you to summarize rather quickly, if you can, Mr.

Isaacs.

.. ISAACS: All right.

The figures in New York tend to confoz to

hat we have read in studies more generally.

Professor Jeffery, in the Society and the

Lav , published, noted that very, very few people are

executed out of the many who commit murder.

And he stated that :There is a certain in-

justice in this System since vThether a man is executed

or not becomes a capricious and arbitrary matter. Of

' and fromthose executed most are poor zgnorant,
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minority groups, expecially from the Negro population.,

This was also the conclusion of a study

that was made by Franklin Williams, Ass_stant Attorney

General of Ca!ifo ia.

And it is our judgment, our opinion -- we .

are not posing as experts -- that if the facts as to

the numbers of Negroes and Puerto Ricans sentenced to

death and executed in New York reflect an inherent

tendency of the death penalty today, to victimize those

two minorities in our state population. As administered

in New York today, capital Punishment is a s> nptom of,

and a stimulus to, racial prejudice.

MP. PFEIFFEP.: Mr. Isaacs, excuse me. Are

you finished?

MR. ISAACS: Yes. I was going to urge that

the matter be studied by the Commission, and that the

Commission recommend to the Legislature the abolition

of capital punishment.

}4 ° PFEIFFER: The question is this: Apart

from any aspect of discrimination against Negroes,

hite, Jews, Catholics, and any group, just on the-

merits or demerits of the question itself, are you

in favor,, is your organzzat_on in favor, - U ': are you
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in favor of or against the abolition of capital punish-

ment?

@ NP,. ISAACS:

and favor its abolition.

We believe, as Mr. Atlas sa_d, that--

We are against capital punishment

For hites also?

For everybody. We are not

recommending that any greater nt nber of any other group

be executed.

We are recommending that the death penalty

be abolished.

thing.

THE CHAIP! :

We are opposed to it as a general

Thank you, Mr. Isaacs.

MR. ISAACS: Thank you.

(Witness excused)

@
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THE CHAIRMAN: The next witness is Mr.

Edmund Goerke, representing the New York Yearly

Meeting of the Religious Society of Friends.

Mr, Goerke, please.

. EDMUND GOEP.RE: Gentlemen, it is a

privilege for us to be here and we certainly are very

glad to have this opportunity to present our position.

This iS going on the 125th year in which

e have appealed to our State Legislature to abolish

capital punishment.

, PFEIFFEP: So you are an old hat at

this?

MF. GOEREE: Yes. We haven't succeeded

O

it.

parts.

as yet.

MR, PFEIFFEP.: Keep right on trying.

MF.GOEP : Our report consists of five

l am only going tospeak verybriefly about

The first part is a statement issued last

week of the Representative Meeting of the New York

Yearly Meeting on igsposition on capital punishment.

Second, we have this documented as clearly

as we could from first-hand sources with first
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explanations.

Third, we have a brief on the mandatory

clause of capital punishment and the ! Naghten

i ule, which 7ill be forthcoming.

Fourth, we have a statement on at Do

the Churches Say on Capital Punishment?" which has

been compiled for the last few years by some of our

Protestant, Jewish, and some of our Roman Catholic

clergymen on this issue.

Fifth, the position of the Friends on

crime and punishment in general.

o PFEIFFEP.: You are going to confine

yourself to an oral statement?

MP,. GOERI : Yes. I will speak to you

on our statement on capital punishment, and then, if

I may, I would just like to speak on one or two

issues extemporaneously.

The r eligious Society of Friends (Quakers)

from its very beginnings over 300 years ago has had

a deep concern for the laws relating to criminal

acts and in particular those associated with the

death penalty.

From 1839 the New York Yearly Meeting of the
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Religious Society of Friends has petitioned our State

Legislature to abolish capital punishment and sub.

stitute other measures which would help in the re-

demption of the offender. Ve realize the duty and the

responsibility of civil government is to maintain law

and order and to protect the innocent from the ravages

of crime.

However, it is in this regard we deny the

value of our present statutes dealing with capital

punishment and urge in its place other methods hich

wil! offer aid to the victims or their families, help

the offender rehabilitate himself, and at the same

time protect the public from further acts.

e feel that capital punishment does a great

• amount of harm by showing disrespect for the sanctity

of life by the State, by encouraging criminal acts by

those who have suicidal or other psychotic tendencies,

and by maintaining an archaic form which is the anti-

thesis of modern correctional philosophies and a

hindrance to the administration of c iminal

justice.

We again reaffirm our deep and abiding

faith in the immeasurable value of every human
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life, and the infinite possibilities of spiritual

reclamation.

' It is our belief that the taking of a human

life, both by individuals and groups of individuals

formed into a civi! state, is n&'.ompatible yith the

teachings of Jesus and the Ne 7 Testament and that a

government has no mandate from God to:take the !ife

of one of his children.

The sanctity of h man life is one of the

£ ndamenta!s of a Christian Society, and can in no

circumstances 5e set aside. Ou concern, tneze -ore,

is for al! victims of violence and oppression not

only the murderer and other crimina!s but al! those

ho suffer 5y their acts.

Trials in Jhieh the death pena!£y is a

factor, and the executions themselves have a

de ,asing and hardening effect not only on those

connected yith them, directly and indireztly 5ut

upon the entire eomm%hlity and tend to produce the very

b atality they seek to prevent.

£ast evidence clearly shows " hat the

death penalty is unequally app!ied falling mainly

on the poor, the fziendless the mentally ox
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emotionally unstable, and the ignorant, while many

other criminals with means escape execution.

Moreover, we believe that capital punisl nent

fails as a deterrent, and that there is always the

possibility of executing the innocent and that such ..

an act !s irrevocable.

ve feel the function of penal procedures

should never be on vengeance and other cruel methods

of retaliation, but on a safe and humane custodial

system based on constructive principles.

Now, if I may, ! would like to just speak

on a fe 7 of these statements.

It was brought out earlier today the in-

equality and inconsistency of its application. This

Te also x0;ould like to reaffirm.

There have been 3,706 ezecuti0ns since

1930 throughout the United States. Fifty-three per

cent were Negroes, although they consist of only

about I0 per cent of the population of the United

States. And, again, as our friend mentioned -- l

wish we had figures on the homicide rates of all our

groups, but this we do not have.

MP. DENZEP,: The figures aren't worth
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saying; isn't that

0

so?

JUDGE EAPELMAN:

MR. GOEd E: No.-

They don°t prove the point?

But it is something that

indicates

MR. DENZER: Fifty-three per cent of the

crimes were committed by Negroes, so there wouldn°t

be anything unusual about it, would there?

MR° GOEP.RE: This is just for murder.

Take rape, for example.

I mean murder.

But I am going to talk about

rape, and it is not appliedon this.

It is that 90 per cent of all that are

executed for rape have been N.egroos, and in .s me- .

of the Southern states --

wide?

THE CHAIN: You are talking about country-

O

MR° GOERKE: Yes, We don' t have capital

punishment here for rape.
:i

In six of our Southern states, ali those

executed.£orrape have been Negroes.

Also, all those executed for robbery have

beenNegroes, in the Southen states,
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Now, at we are saying is: is New York

different from these Southern states?

I hope that we are to some extent, but I

feel that --

JUDGE HALP : Isn't it a pretty safe

premise to start With, that New York is different

from the Southern states?

MR° GOEPXE: Yes.

On these things, I wish we had more

figures, Judge, to go into. These things are just

coming to light, and since 1930, the figures we have

from the Federal Bureau of Investigation are going

to show things which we always felt were inherent.

Those of us who have studied the abolition

movement for the last several hundred years notice

that hen slavery was instituted there were tvTo dis-

tinct laws. This is obvious.

Today e maintain that there is one. But

it is applied, to any extent, rea!ly, on this one

issue.

JUDGE HALPERN: Unfortunately, we have to

.... deal only with the problem of New York, and this

hole problem of the Negro, with the weighing in so
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heavily of what takes place in the South, is it

possible for us to draw any relevant conclusions about

Ne 7 York State from country- ide figures?

MR. GOEPIE: I would lihe to suggest this

may be significant. This is true here.

Te are not sitting here with the absolute

truth, but it is something that we would like to

suggest.

O

Although New York -- I won't mention figures

any more on that. But in the minority groups in New

Jersey, hich is similar to New York, we have examined

all the executions since the electric chair was

instituted, in 1907. And we concede that those who

are at the bottom of the social scale, .hether they

are immigrant Irish, immigrant Italian, they usually

bore the brunt.

I wish this thorough study was done in New

York of this situation. Those who at the bottom of the

socia! scale, they usually bear the full impact of this

particular penalty.

Another thing that we would like to mention

is that it is very difficult to administer. The endless

litigation regarding capital cases as something which
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stands in the way of the administration of justice.

Capital punishment in the United States today

is all bark and mostly nobite.

How many were executed? In the last 42

years, out of 3,600 homicides -- hat is it, intention

al homicides? There also were 133,O00 assaults.

Now, just by luck, a lot of these weren't

killed,

O

So this S,600, which usually you hear

brought up, are just the actual homicides. There have

been many, many more assaults, really to kill, also

in.robberies.

But this is very difficult to administer.

Too many variables are present, Jhich are right to

protect the innocent.

But I think the purpose of law is to act

quickly andjust, and as long as they are dra out

it does not act in the best interest of the State

.... hen it is a deter ent.

Also, it was brought out that it might be

a cause of murder. This we know so little about. We

are just beginning to gather the facts. Dr. Graves

in California made a study; Dr. Dann from Philadelphia;
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and Thorsten Sellin was mentioned.

But on a few cases, among psychopathics,

this might incite them° We have some studies,which

certainly aren't conclusive, but it dic tes that

this might be so°

JUDGE HALPEP : Isn't the imitative be-

havior of psychopatI cs in connection with the

publicity given to the original act rather than to

theexecution of the actor?

MR. OERE: Well, for example, with the

Starl eather case, you remember, in the mid=West

right after he was convicted an almost imitative crime

took place.

JUJGE APEiAMAN: Fifty miles away.

PROFESSOWECHSLEN: It Tasn't after the

execution?

0

t

Mli. GOETI(E: After his conviction. Whether

it was the publicity around it, I wouldn't make much

distinction, but there is something that I think --

JUDGE HALPEP/q: Isn' t tl ere a great deal

more imita=ive behavior b psychopaths when publicity

is given to the original act of killing?

M . GOEPJKE: I think that has a lot to do with
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it.

O that it is

MR. ATLAS: The point you are making is

not a deterrent.

ME. GOEPI : I don t believe it is an

effective deterrent.

MR. ATLAS:

0

o,

Would you Imow of any way of

deterring a crime committed on the spur of the moment?

MK. GOEFd : I am not a psychiatrist, but

there are studies which I have read,and %Thich are

available to this Commission, by better experts than

me, to prove that !t is the value which society has

placed on the deterrent which just doesn't hold up.

If it did, there might be some merit in up-

fled.

But from our experience, from the last

several hundred years, I doubt it very, very much,

this theory of the deterrence of capita! punishment.

Also, one of the -- if I may continue? --

on the clmnging of the attitude in the churches. In

the last century, most of ghat anyone reads, a study

of the abolition movement, the churches were upholders

of capital punishment.
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Today, in the last ten years, there has

been a great turnabout. And why?

O I believe they are becoming sensitive to

this evil.

In studying it, the abolition of

slavery movement and the abolition of capital punish-

mentmovement, there is very little difference in the

argument, ;hen they quote the g=flpture .

Finally, I would like to say that our main

purpose is moral. It is entirely at odds with the

J
teachlnos of Christ and the New Testament, of love

and forgiveness. We all know it is true.

We are not lawyers. We are O psychiatrists.

We are not criminologists.

We are citizens who believe that there are

other ways of dealing with our misfits than cruel

0

and archaic things which were used years ago. That

the spirit of'Christ should be closer to us, even

in our hearts and in our Legislature, than it

actually is. This is our position.

We hope that you wil! seriously consider

abolishing capita! punishment in New York, and set

an example for the rest of the states.
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Thank you very much.

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you.

(Witness excused)

122-A
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JUDGE Ii P N: Mr. Chairman, may I have

the pleasure of introducing John J. Ryan, who is a

member of the Codes Committee, and who is sitting in

at this Commission meeting on behalf of the Codes

Committee.

Do you want to be heard,THE CiIAI P@£N:

Mr. Ryan?

. JOHN J, PYAN: No.

THE CHAIPAN: Perhaps we also ought to

note the appearance of Mr. Thomas McCoy, the Court

Administrator of the Judicial Conference, who is also

present this morning.

I am glad that you could come here today,

Mr. McCoy.

Is Dean MacNamara here?

(No response)

TI CHALRMAIN: We will next hear from Mr.

Sidney Bo:-.er, who is appearing individually.

Are you Mr. Boxer?

MP. SIDNEY BOXEP: Yes, I am.

T}IE CHAIPMAN: I am going to have to

caution al! witnesses to limit themselves as best

they can in terms of their oral presentation, and to



O

O

124

please file memoranda, either today, or you can file

them subsequent to today.

MF.o SIDNEY BOX : I am appearing in-

dividually, and in behalf of the Annual Meeting of

" Quakers.the Society of r en s,

We are one of the smaller member groups.

We are called an executive committee group, and Te

are members of the New York Yearly. And since the

Quakers" point of view has been given, I will not do

that, except to note this fact, that our group has

gone on record as favoring abolition of capital punish-

ment, as I do personally.

I am appearing here individually for a very

basic reason. I fee! there has to be some presenta-

tion not of facts or of experts, or of all the

criminologists and the different points of vie

that were brought up on the questions of all the

trees that we have in this forest I think, listening

to the testimony today, we can get lost in these

trees.

We have various trees making up a whole

forest here today. If you look at all the trees you

will find that there is a great deal of expert
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opinion both Jays, and you judges, and some of you

lawyers like myself, in t ,Tenty years of practice it is

ve j easy for lawyers to listen to pros and cons,

bring out those big scales of justice, and Teigh all

of it and t y to find hich is heavier.

This has been true of the issue of capita!

punishment, which has been do a through tl e ages both

pro and con.

7 remember back twenty-five or so years ago,

in college days, when we use<i to have these big debates

on capita! punishment, get out the old Encyclopedia

Britannica and lookup al! the pros and cons and

the arguments and Teigh the testimony.

T_ think you will find that it is true of

every single state in this union and every country

throughout the world that has had this particular

issue at stake. It has been brought up constantly

throughout the last one hundred years in South

America, for example, it has been -- there is oodles

of testimony 9hich is available to this Commission.

The BBC and the British Government just did

a tremendous job on it, over a period of almost eight

years, in ghich all the pros and cons were brought out.
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So I do not want to go into al! the

testimony, the expert opinions and everything else.

I want to present to this Commission the larger

issue, the bigger problems --

PP, OFESSO WECHSLT,: Please get on to it.

,. BOXEP: I am coming 1o it.

But the big problem is not hether a de-

terrent, or hatever ,mrds that are used here, that

society uses as an excuse to snlve its o n conscience.

The question is, is this considered capital punish-

ment? Is it really punishment? This is the ,hole

basic issue.

It is p ishment, yes. That is al! it

really is. We are trying to get revenge. Revenge for

a horrendous crime, on 7:'% society thinks or someone

ho is going against the mores of society.

How do ,Te do that to eliminate him? e

kill him.

Te take on ourselves a very basic inhuman

instinct that we have been trying to overcome for a

thousand years.

I say to you gentlemen, it boils down to

this one issue. Are we going to move up the ladder
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of civilization, take the next step out of the animal

.Jorld into the orld of civilization that we claim to

be members of, and prove to the 7or!d, to ourselves

and to al! society that on this point we are civilized,

civilized to the point here Te ill not take it on

ourselves to commit the very crime of kil! Ig ,Thich

we deplore in the person that we are trying to

ptmish?

e

Because he is not the one who is being

punished. The people s,ho are bo =_...= punished are tile

ones s.Tho kill him, all the people around him: the

Tarden, and everybody else.

Books have been s.ritten about this, what

they go through shen he is being killedo

Who is punished? l-le no longer is being

punished. !-le is glad to be out of there.

i say, instead this Commission should look

foz ,Tard to making recommendations, to take the feeder-

ship, not following ,hat they think the people Tant,

because the people have elected you as representatives,

for one purpose: to lead, to find out the facts and

to make suggestions back to us as our representa-

tives.
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I say to you on that basis, on the over-

al! policy, the big question of whether e are going

to continue with capital punishment, because it is not

punisl nent. As we l now it, in the true sense of tl e

ord, it is truly revenge. ..

I would want to comment on one statement

one point that was brought up here. The question was

what is a capital crime.

You asked a professor from Columbia about

that. That is a very, very interesting question on

the whole question of capital punishment.

A capital crime goes back to the ancient

history of crime against the state. And Te have

actually two divisions of capital crime -- a crime

against the state and crime against society; the one

which is the mora! crime, and the other which is the

political crime.

And, traditionally and throughout history,

crime against the state, which is treason and that sort

of thing, %here they used to banish people --

THE CIIAiP!AN: lat point do you want to

make?

. B0 i: The point I want to make is that
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you have again here, it is not a question of intent

but revenge of the state and where the state took it

on itself; and that is how capital crime, capita!

punishment came about, in the private crimes through

politica! purposes, and it spi!led over into revenge,

where the state took it upon itself to do that.

THE CHAIRYN: Thank you.
l

MP.o BOXEP.: That is my statement.

(Witness e cused)

0



Q

O

130

I understand that Mr. AustinTHE CHAIP/AN:

l acCoz ii.! is here, former Correction Commissioner of

the City of Ne York, and a Professor of Cri .nologyo

We 7ould like to hear from you now,

Professor, if you would care to come up. .

PPOFESSOAUSTIN MacCO-rI%CK: Mr. Chairman

and members of the Commission:

I had not expected to be called today. But

I must admit tl at I have been thinking and watching

on this problem all my adult life, and it is pretty

hard to sit here and listen Tithout having a chance

to speak, to comment on some of the things that were

said, as Tell as to get my o m ideas across and to

speak at this oP.portunityo

Withou going back over the Thole thing,

as a matter of fact, I think I .ould start with the

thing that I as approached to comment on, the things

that I might have been questioned about°

Of the proposals that I l= ow you have

under consideration, and hich anyone must have to

do in studying this problem, I have this position:

I take this position, seriatim:

(I) I believe that the mandatory
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provisions in the Ne .7 York la 7 should be removed. And

that the jury should have the right to recommend ercy

in all types of murder cases.

Second, I believe in the two-part tria!,

such as Te have in California and in Pennsylvania, ands,

such as Ires been under discussion at your previous

hearing; and that Judge Liebowitz proposed,a new thing,

which I had not thought of.

I may as wel! comment on it at this time.

The purpose, as you Imow, of the second part

of /ze trial, or sometimes should be a hearing -- it

is better, I thinl% to be called a hearing °- .Thether

by the same jury or another jury or under a judge --

there are all kinds of proposals -- the purpose is

this, to decide having established the guilt of the

person and the degree of guilt, whether or not he .

should receive the death penalty Or life imprisonment,

or some other penalty.

Now, this, then, would be a finding of

which al! types of evidence would be admissible, and

all of us l nol# that we would want a great deal of

psychiatric testimony, butwe would also want a lot

of the man' s social history, his military history, his
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career or school record, and all that sort of thing

everything that is pertinent.

The hearer, or ,Thoever is presiding, whoeve

has the po .Jer to preside ould then advocate the type

of penalty that it called for. .

Judge Liebowitz's proposal of a commission

would set that decision back.

lie made it perfectly c!ear that he thought

we, need more information than We are now getting in

our present procedure, and he proposed that we get

it through a commission hearing.

I don t think he realized that he was

sayzng a word for the ealmess of the death penalty by

saying that we need plenty of safeguards. And he

went much more elaborately into this Tliole Situation of

what elaborate safeguards we need than I would have

thought of doing.

Therefore, hemust mistrust the complete

accuracy of the decisions that are reached in capital

cases in so many instances.

! 7ouldn' t put it that far. I wouldn't

have it after the trial, after the jury and everybody

is else is through Tith _t, and the sentence has been
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pronounced.

.hy shouldn't we l ow all these things

before the sentence is pronounced?

It also gets fouled up in the appeal pro-

cedure it seems to me.

You have a State Court of Appeals deciding

one thing, and you have a State Commission deciding

another thing, This begins to me to seem pretty

remote from That has been going on in the courtroom,

and, it seems to me, if it is possible to have the

same jury, that that is desirable:

I have seen it z.ork in California. ! have

been favorably impressed by it.

I was teaching out there for nine years,

unti! I retired. This I won't go into any deeper.

PROFESSOR CHSLFa: Unless you could

give us any more detailed information about the

workings of it in California.

PROFESSOR " la. qz'm h: No.

PP.OFESSOr'/FCHSLER: Because e haven't

had any --

PP.OFESSOR : ' 
" 

"a...Cozm ..k. I regret to say that

I couldn't give you any ==.
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P iOFESSOP. WECHSLEP,: So far as you Imow,

the law enforcement peole and the lawyers :a ld "the

judges are happy with it?

P OFESSOr. a GO MICX: Yes, I think so.

It is true, isn't it, that the District

Attorneys Association here has endorsed it?

PROFESSOr. D CHSLER: Yes. They have ena
[

dorsed it.

O

M .. PFEIFFEP.'.: May I inquire, Professor,

do you Imow, having lived in California, you say, for

nine years, has any conclusion of the jury that a

person shall not be excuted, although he has been

found guilty, been violently opposed by pub1 c__

opinion?

Pr OFESSO ....

MP.. PFEIFFEP.: I .Tas wondering.if ublib

opinion has accepted, by and large, so far as you

know the second-stage determination?

PPOFESSO MacCo. icI : I don't think that

the public Imows. And the on!y opposition that would

come ,7ould be from prosecutors and the police. The

public ordinarily doesn't l ow.
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MF. PFEIFFEP:

they would certainly h ow.

JUDGE KAPE!F.N: omething that received

much publicity.

THE C}LIPY N: In the Finch-Tregoff case,

they certainly had a great deal of nationwide

publicity.

Pr.OFESSOr a 6hd C : mich one?

135

If you had a heinous murder,

Finch-Tzegoff.

Dr, Finch.

PROFESSOR idazC M!CK: We had plenty of

publicity on that. That case came-- tlmt case did

more to protect the abolition in Ca!ifozmia than

anythingelse.

We had here a case that could be settled

very quickly, ifthere had been no death penalty in-

voived.

Andwhi!el don't go along with this

idea that no person with means and ith a good

counse! was ever executed, that isn't so; bu l would

say that the odds are agalnst his being executed, in

comparison with anotherperson.

But there was one example where there, Tas
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an a , ful lot of money spent, and i think that hat

most peop!e don t realize, not only the fees to the

!a er, but the investigation by these skilled

c imino!ogists -- we cal! them -= scientific detection

by laboratory methods.

I have h o n of a man ho ,as sentenced to

death, and his case was set aside on the testimony

of a skilled pathologist, that the man died of a

natural cause.

This man told me that he also brought it to

the attention of the people, a case of murder, hich

they had passed over as death from natura! causes.

This type of scientific de ection, of course, costs

money. I am Tay off the beam.

I 7ou!d say that out there this is accepted,

but the 0hole question of capital punisl nent in

California has been so fouled up b5 the Chessman

case, and al! the thinking has been so distorted by

tl e feeling over that, that it has een almost

impossible to vie 7 anything that has to do ith the

death penalty clearly and judiciously.

. ATLAS: 7ou!dn't you say that was

because the Governor of Califo mia had no power to
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act on his o m in the Chessman case?

PROFESSOP [i .°. • i I :'.,,. Del! of course, he

had to get the majority vote of the Supreme Couzt.

,o ATLAS: It ..ould be like the commission

that Judge Liebo ,Titz proposes? .

PP,0FESSOR 
':- 

,," : < .i ., %i II . No. This ,Tas a court.

And don t forget, in Georgia, too the Goveznor can't

act githout -- he can't pardon anyone himself.

the Supzeme Court has to approve,

But I don t see any point in going into
/

that.

i think

All that Governor Bro .m had to do waswa_t

@

another month or two, and a judge ms coming on, an

appointee of his Jho was ready to vote Tith him.

This fact is not generally kno n. He felt he had no

business to sort of manipulate it y that means° ut

that was true.

No, the feeling was, of the people, that he

• 1man had kept h mse_z alive all these years by making

monkeys of the court. I don t think you can make

monkeys of the court.

• PLOFF oO , ! OHSLFq: They either are oz" are

not.
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JUDGE EAPEIWFN:

P o Ess oL Mazcor . cX:

and revie s and everything else.

and over again.

13g

I Imew that was coming.

They granted appeals

#nd they did it over

i am zranL:!y amazed that he had lived that

I would rather the people Tait than one person

@

long.

be ki!led

No if e can get away from Chessmm . Tha

romis hat we are uable to get a Tay in many cases.

d I spoken of the fact tlmt == no.

No matter £%at else is done, I think we

should substitute a ne ,7 basis of criminal re-

sponsibility, for the McNag tenrule.

I thought that the Durham riu!e as a step

in that direction. And I think the proposal in the

American La Ins£itute:s l ode! Penal Code. inAzticle

IV, goes still further

AS of ow. I ould t ud to Subscribe to

that as a good provision.

Now, this does not mean that I approve of

all of the mitigat ug and -. hat is the word?

P OFESSOFFmcCORMICE: . : = aggravating and
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mitigating circumstances. This isn't the point to go

into that. It has been thought out very carefully.

Sometimes I ;ould like to see a thoughtful

step taken, even though it doesn't go as far as I Jant

it to go.

I haven't made it clea that I am un-

equivocally opposed to capital punishment°

And I am as

iS has no si ificant deterrent effect.

certain as anybody can be that

But I ,Jould

like to say one thing.

i think most of us are very foolish to come

in and try to prove things statistically in this

field, a All you can do is get up the best

statistics that you can and try to analyze them and

tzy to come to some conclusion of what is probably

SO,

The la st article ritten by Professor

Sellln, and if I may say so, Judge Liebowitz didn't

@ quite do justice to Se!!in's position, I won't say

that he misquoted him, but I would never recognize it.

Professor Sellin said, with respect to

states that are comparable, and they are the only

ones you have the right to weigh, Indiana aoa nst
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Michigan, that is fair enough. Michigan against New

Hampshire, maybe. But you Imow, you have to lu ow the

social climate, too.

But he came to this conclusion:

It is important to conclude that states

which are similar in the characteristics of their

problem@, their urban and industrial development, and

their mores, have similar homicide rates, whether or

not they have the death penalty.I

He then came to the conclusion On -- this

is an article in the Federal Probation uarterly,

September, 1961, the latest thing that he has

wr£tten.

0

After discussing his testimony before the

Canadian Commission -- and he has been called to

testify beforeal! of them -- he said that he believes

that the death penalty as a unique inst ment for

the protection of society against murder and superior

to life imprisonment, in this respect is not

supported by any credible evidence no , available

tO US.

And as for Mr. Hoover, who had no

business writing his opinion of the death penalty
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into an F°B.I.-unifo1 ned crime report this is

supposed to be an objective statistical report, but

I will admit that what Mr. l{oover says needs to be

listened to.

!n the summary of the report, in hich

Mr. Hoover said this statement which was referred

to here this morning, in the summary of the same

report is the fol!owing statement:

;Proponents of abolition of capita! punish-

ment cannot find support for their cause in studying

state murder rates, since results are inconclusive.

And I think the inconclusive nature of

the statistics is the point at which you have to

arrive at when you are sitting where you gentlemen

a e.

0

I think, as citizens, as individuals, as

people who have ethica! beliefs and so on, we have a

right to draw conclusions, if e wish.

Before I leave statistics -- and I am

nearly through -= I want to say that I was going to

ask ,hether you gentlemen questioned the completeness

and the validity of the statistics that Hr. Isaacs

ave,
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My understanding was that he gave al! the

figures on it, the figures on all of those admitted

to the death house in the five-year period. And that

' om other countries -- there aren't any more, these

are al! e have.

PPOFESS OP. CHSLEP:

bluntly.

That is right.

PP.OFESSOPa=CORIC .: I want to say this

Z have warned editoria! riters, I have

O

mrned my friends, I have mrned myself, that one

must not dra 7 conclusions as to the disproportionate

rate of executions on racial or any other grounds,

unless you Imoz. how many murders, or ho ; many rapes

or ho 7 many other capital offenses Tere committed by

the racial group in this particular place.

You have to l no ,7 .That somebody says. Fifty-

three per cen of al! the murders are committed by

Negroes; then 53 is an improper rate of execution?

It might stil! be, by the ay.

PROFESSOPWECHSLEP: Yes.

PPOFESSO_ cCO M!CI : Because, of the

Negroes, half might be menta! defectives or something

else, or some other reason.

You have to go into the nature of the murder,
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the apparent motivating and contributory causes and

80 on.

@

O

Now, there is no way of finding out what

the race of these people were, unless we could -o

unless every murder was cleared.•

It is the arrest rate only, in the F.B.Io

reports, that is broken do by race and age -- and

arrest only. They are very careless, in saying that

all the robberies say, or all the crimes of

violence, of all the crimes of violence in the

United States in any given year, such and such a

percentage are committed by Negroes. That isn't so.

Because we don't Imowwho committed a great

many of them. All you =an say is that of those o

were arrested for such and such a crime; and then if

you are very carefu! you .Jould have to determine

whether the person .mS convicted of that cr ne or

whether this is just hat the police booked him for,

which is frequently heavier than that, whi £ wi!l not

stand up in court.

I ° ATLAS: In maldalg that distinction, the

:o msei pointed out the fact that people in !ower

economic circumstances, whoever they are are inclln d,"
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I think,F.ould you not agree, to breed more crime and

more opportunity for crime?

PP.,OFESSOP.Mad. 0. Ii0K: That has been the

general assumption. But one of the things we have to

-be carefu! of, that poverty in and of itself is not ,

• " Ia cause of crime If it ere, I would certaln_y be a

criminal. Many of us would.

You 1 ow, I mean you have to be very careful;

t/mr these things are not inevitable. No census has

ever been taken of the slums to find out how many la 7-

abiding people are in them.

I R ATLAS: That is right.

PROFESSOP, a C P C : But I would say that

anybody ho belongs toga mino=ity group in New York

City, and has to reside ina slum neighborhood, has

a much greater chance of becoming a delinquent, and

then a much bigger chance of becoming a Criminal than

somebody in a good location or social economic

strata,

I ant to say this b!untly: that no matter

what question you askedabout is i fair to say

this is disproportiona!,-- I don't ?Tant to use the

word disproportional or dis ?_mination -- you cannot
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dodge he very ugly statement, that every one of the

persons sentenced to death during the five-year

period, and executed, has been a Negro, ten, or a

Puerto Kican, one. This puts us right in the class

with Geo 'gia, . ith lississippi, and ,Je cannot try to

dSe it.

We donSt have to say it is disproportionate;

we had better question a penalty, in a five-year

period, Jhich Tas inflicted on ten Negroes and one

Puerto P/can, and no othezs. This is an ugly fact.

I ask you, don' t dodge it.

Don't let people get by ith unwarranted

conclusions. But, on the othez hand donlt avoid

this situation, or consideration Of it.

Let me go bacl= one minute. If the two-part

trial or hearing, ;hatever r ay it is formed, came into

effect, I ould hope it , ould reduce the number of

executions Because I am unequzvocal_y opposed to

the death penalty, on ethical grounds, reiSgious,

humanitarian, and, mostly now on disproportional

gzounds, on the basis of 45 yea °s dealing ith

czimina!s.

I it: increased the numbez of executions,
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I would still believe in it, because then those

e .e u=ions 7ould have been carried out on the basis

of !uxmledge, .hich you need.

So tlmt if it orked against the way 7_

hope it .ou!d, I ou!d still be for it.

Z tbinl .e must have more l o , ledge, and this

is some method of gett Jag it.

I have Spol=en o£ the substitution of some

E, ritish Commission recommended the a 'p o Jarion o the

i!' h n Eule, and they didn't ecommend abolitlono

Many people asl d hy. Because they Tere not allowed

tO o

,Ren they were seC up, their directive was

so worded that they ,,ere not to express an opinion

on abolition.

Now, T_ have made i clear, hope, ha

am for aboli i0n.

One las point. As sure as shooting, he

death penal y s disappearing in America; bud not by

abol!tion.

have recently had to wr_te something, and

during the las ha! of he 19th entu y, our s ates
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went into the abolition column, and stayed there. The e

Jere six, actually; t o others abolished it for a hile.

Michigan is the leader, since 1846.

In the first half of the 20th century, up

until 1957 e have made a gain of exactly fo 1 more,

a net gain. We had Delay;are, and that ms lost by

one single murder.

} ow, this, then, is in the last t .7o

centuries: exactly the same gain.

Yet it has gone doom in use, so far er cept,

I must say, for the South -o and I .;ill be mean enough

to say that if Ne ,7 York mnts to be in the business

of executing Negroes and . Uerto Picans, maybe it ill

stay ,;ith the S0uth too --but on the side of disuse,

e had only o executions in 1961. I is disappearing

so rapidly --

THE CqAIP&iN: None since?

PP0FES SOP, .% . .• acCG MICK. None since June 

1961,
0

PPOFESSOP CHSLF/.: Don' t forget, there

are about , elve fellm.m in the death house now, or

fourteen?

TI-!E IAIP : Sevemteen.
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PROFESSOP:Kuc'COP'ICF: They haven' t been

there long enough. It was six in 1960. 3o t Jo is

an unusual figure.

MP.. ATLAS: The last two pleaded for

commutation and the District Attorney joined in.

P OFESSOK M
'CCOP

!ICX: Let me point up

something, because I figured these out, d most

people haven' t bothered to.

From the 1930 decade to the 1950 decade--

and 1940 is not typical because xe had the war, so

many men under arms.

By the ,Tay, I sat in on a Clemency Board

after the war, and revie Ted 35,000 cases, General

Court l artia! cases -o not ith respect to guilt or

innocence. Former Justice Roberts was the Chaimman;

I ,Tas the Vice-Chairman.

And e had a lot of men under arms, and a

lot of crime Tas handled by the Army, That is hat

I am getting at.

• So 1940 is not so typica!, but the decrease

in the average nUmber of executions per year, or the

total number of executions in the decade-- taking

into account the changes in population, wThich is
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very significant in Galifozmia -- in the Northeast,

the average number decreased 64 per cent; in the North

@ Central States it decreased 73 per cent, f om 218 in

the 1930's to ==o in the 1950' s.

@

It decreased in the South 54 per cent --

really 55 per cent -= and in the West 40.8 per cent.

California is responsible for most of it,

what happened out there.

In the country as a ;hole, the average

number of executions went doom 57 per cent.

No , the significant thing about it really

is that even the South has gone do .

I th = you Imow that in 1961, of 42

executions, 26 ere in the South. And the South

i •has roughly the same popu_atzon. In the 1960

Census it had about fi£ty million population.

And the North Centra! States, tlmt is, the

big, populous states of Indiana, I!linois, Ohio,

Michigan, to le Dakotas and down to Mississippi

Missouri, that has a population of about fifty-five

million. 

So their populations are roughly comparable.

That North Central area had two executions.
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That Nor / Central area had two executions

in 1961, both in Ohio. A couple of yeazs ago, as I

ecal! it, they only had one.

The South had 26, and you figure out these

rates --

JUDGE PEI N: Over ho . long a period?
• .t •

PPOF ,SSOr. M -CO-I..I L. This is for the year

1961.

@

JUDGEEAPELDLN: Just for that one year?

PROFESSORMacCOIGE:Yes.

So thatwhen you have a good populous

area !ike that, even though it contains abolition

states, it is ve j significant that they can get along

with so fe executions; and it is perfectly unde -

standable Jhy the South has thizteen times as many,.

wit!c the same population.

Now, I think I could say lots more, but

I don't think there is any point in taking more

time.

Have I made it c!ear that I am fo

abolition?

PROFESSOR D SLE : You have made it

clear that youare for abolition.
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I, lat are you in favor of now in New Yozk

State -- abolition? Or do you favor the gradual

appzoach,to the two-part system and a change in the

homicide law?

PP OFESSOP 

at the decision, if you agreed that you wanted to

recommend abolition, my o ,m feelings are that it

would 5e very wise to recommend these other things,

the t 7o-part recommendation. --

(D!scussion off the record)

PPOFESSOP, I aaCOPqIC : I stopped in the

middle of a sentence.

The point I was making, that you should

mahe the zecommendation, if you believe in

recommending abolition and did recommend it, you also

should recommend these steps to be taken, if

abolition is not accepted. Because you are doing

something that one can agree to, whether he believes

in abolition o not.

If you could arzive.,

I mean tlmt this is a method.

Tiththe POssible question of whether the

mandatory provision should be removed or not, X am

certain it should be. Ne York State is the only
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state that has it.

But the .7o=pa t tria!, I think, and al!

this business of clearing up the question of crimina!

responsibility so that it is consistent ith what

e have learned since 1943, the year of the ' :aghtcn

Rule al! of these rules, one can believe in them

without believing in abolition.

I hope you believe in them and Ji11

advocate. Go the ho!e way.

By the ay people asked me, 'Would you

recommend a moratorium?

We had played around ith that idea in

There was a chance of getting itCalifornia o

through.

But again, one of you said in comment

be restored so quickly by juston something, _t can

one bad murder.

We also had t o men in California z.ho

licked abolition all the time; their crimes were

so heinous that they licked it every time it came

up.

PF'OFESSO. , CHS!/ P: The Legislature -

wanted to wai until they ere executed?
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PROFESSOPi azCOSdICK: No.

MP. ATLAS: A bad murder,Professor, and a

vote of t Jo to three in the Senate.

PROFESSOPMa .COP0- . i talked to the Senate

Committee in California. That is the closest I came .

tO it.

Suppose you had a moratorium, a three- or

five-year moratorium. Then a terrible murder occurs

and the Legislature rescinds it.

Then they say, ; Te rescinded it after three

years of carefu! study, flen they didn't. They did it

on one murder.

By the Tay, I have seen the gentleman in

Delaware ho was the cause of abolition. He ms in

the mess line, going to the mess Tith the prisoners.

He was a giant of a Negro, a menta! defective or

pretty c!ose to it, and so on. These things happen.

And so a moratorium puts you in a bad fix. They can

always blame it after a study has been made, and

prove that it doesn't work.

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much.

PROFESSOP. M acC ilCX: Thank you.

(Vitness excused)
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THE CIAIPdAN: Chief Edwards.

Would you prefer to be heard now, Chief

or is it al! right if we take a little recess?

F/.. GEORGE ,AP.DS: Mr. Chairman, my

situation is somewhat unfortunate in that I have a

3:55 plane to catch back to my bailiwick, here !

have a basic responsibility.

THE CIIAIP&vi: Al! right° We will now hear

from George Edwards, the Chief of Police of Detroit,

Michigan, lho certainly gets the prize for .having

come the longest distance, to be heard.

We appreciate your coming here, Chief.

MP GEORGE EDWAP : I want to thm k you

very much.

May I pre ent my credentials, so that I can

talk on this topic?

I have spent, practically speaking, all of

my life in close contac with the criminal law, in

some area or another.

My father was a lawyer. My grandfather

was one of the earliest judges in Dallas County

Texas o

I gr ; up in Te:=as, around Fort Dallas. I
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went through the Bar in Michigan, practiced in

Michigan.

O I have been in each of the thr e major

court systems, as a judge. I served four years in

• the Juvenile• Court of ga e County, which encompasses ,

the jurisdiction of three million people, includ mg

those who lived in the City of Detroit.

And then I served on the Trial Court, General

Jurisdiction, comparable to your Supreme Court, I

believe, hich had crimina! jurisdiction as well as

civil jurisdiction.

Then for six years, until this past

January, I was a member of the Supreme Court of

Michigan, which is your Court ofAppeals.

I left it in-January, at the request and

urging, of the Mayor of the City of Detz-oit, and

o
various and many of the leading cmt_zens of that

community, and both of the Metropolitan dailies of

the City, to accept the post of Commissioner of

Police of the City of Detroit, Michigan.

As a result of a very difficult, not I

think unparalleled however, problem in the City of

Detroit, in the enforcement of law, hich resulted
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from suspicions and conflicts between the law enforce-

ment agencies and the Negro comnunity of our City,

which apparently has about 30 per cent of the population

of the City of Detroit.

I might add, in relation to this basic undez

taking of these last and very fascinating months, I

think that I can report that I am glad that I under-

took this function. ! think we are maldmg great

progress.

Now, to turn to the topic which you a e

considering, which is, as I understand it, the topic

of abolition of capita! punishment.

! have been most of my life of the opinion

that capital punishment was not necessary and was un-

desirable.

Nothing I have seen, as Commissioner of

Police; has changed my mind on either of those

SCOreS°

i would like to make these points to you,

and seek to develop them briefly.

First, capital punishment tends to promote

public disrespect for the lazy.

It prevents our system of justice from
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correcting our most dramatic mistakes. They are

buried by the mistakes that are discovered, at least

in some instances.

PROFESSOR CHSLER: You put yourself on a

par frith the medical profession?

COMMISSIONEPEDWARDS: That is true. But

that is not a respect in hich I ould like to ai. ieve

that particular equality.

MR. PFEIFFEP.: Apparently.

PROFESSOR 9IECHSLER:

COMMISSIONER EI ,YARDS :

I agree Jith you.

It occasions the

0

most bruta! proof possible of the ultimate effect of

allof the race discrimination in our society. The

most brutal proof possible.

It makes a mockery of the law-abiding and

defensible delays.

Secondly, capital punishment, in my view,

is not necessary to the maintenance of reasonable

order in our society.

It does not deter murder,

There are no figures which indicate that it

does. And the abolition does not increase the murder

rate. There are many figures which indicate the
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contrary of that.

There is no proof that abolition of capital

0 punishment makes the po_zee officer' s job any more

difficult nor any more hazardous.

• O"Third, and I suppose underlyzno my o m

personal philosophy in relation to this, is my deep

conviction that capita! punishment tends to brutalize

the society ;hich employs it and, hence, serves or

may serve actually to increase criminal tendencies.

Now, may I go back to the first two points

for a brief moment?

i don't lmow hether you gentlemen in your

court systems ever make mistakes or not; but, un-

fortunately, in Michigan this is possiDle.

We have had many such in the history of our

state. I would not Tant to exaggerate this point. !

think that by and large our crimina! justice is :

accurate.

I think that mistakes in crimina! justice

O are a very small minority. But to bury a mistake

is something ;hich tends to reflect upon the basic

ice of the .hole system. And this, unfortunately,

is hat capital punishment achieves.
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Te had a murder in Detroit on October 4,

1960, here three people .Tere convicted of the murder.

I vouchsafe the judgment, l owing a great deal about

the facts in relation to this case, tha£ if capital

punishment had existed in Michigan, these men 7ould --

all three of them -- now be dead.

No one of those three men were at that

drugstore at that time, or had anything hatsoever

to do ith that murder.

They are now completely free of any

association with that murder or any guilt in relation

to that murder°

Needless to say some Of them are Sulng.

But at least their ;ives and 0idows are not suing

fo- their deaths.

And the people ho did commit that murder

four of them, are now serving life sentences in

Michigan Penitentiary.

If " ou ant to Imo how this happened, I can

tell you, because I have spent some little :t- = ..n

ascertaining the details in the matter. And I spent
f

yesterday talking ith one of the experienced police

officers .ho orked on this uase and fao heard the
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testimony in the original tria!.

The testimony was the testimony of an

alleged accomplice who, seeking favor in relation to

her situation, in re_atzon to other violations of the

law, plnneo this murder rz=ht on these three men.
s

If you say would a court accept such

testimony, I might add this fact, that I had

described to me with great vividness yesterday the

testimony of the lady clerk in the store, who was

present at the time of the murder, and who, when

• .questioned about the defendants in this irma_, left

the witness stand under the instructions of her

counsel, walked doom to these tl ree large Negro de-

fendants Io were seated .before the bar of justice,

and put her hand on the shoulder of each one of them

in turn, at the request of the prosecutor identifying

them as the per'sons whom she saw in the store, and

one of them as the one who pulled the trigger that

killed the store owner.

Now, this was a bruta! murder. There were

five or six shots fired. It was one Thich inflamed

public opinion. !t was one lich came at a time when

there had been other concerns. And the net result of
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this was a very quick trial, a very rapid con ction.

The men were in Jackson Penitentiary in short order,

but they were not executed. Because Michigan has not

had capita! punisl ent since 1846.

I have not myself ever presided as a judge

at a murder trial where this kind of an error

occurred. But I have seen a criminal tria! tried

before my own eyes, where a jury in a bitterly con-

tested crimina! case, basing its decisionundoubtedly

upon the utterly sincere evidence of two eye witnesses,

found a man guilty who was not guilty at al!.

I might say again, I have a great respect

for the jury system, i don't think jurors frequently

erro

O

This is the only time on a factual matter

that I have ever seen a jury err, in my entire ex=

perience with the law.

But, nonetheless, this Tas the identification

of a stranger, in relation to the happening of a

crime. And I say to you, gentlemen, this is a very

weak form of testimony, but in human affairs it is

felt by ordinary people to bea very strong form

of testimony.
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And time after time murder convictions re-

sult from just such eye witness identification, without

the circumstantial evidence that actually is almost

essential to actually proving it, tying it in:

The guilty parties Jere ultimately identified

in this instance, by being tied in with an entirely

different holdup, .;here a shot x#as fired. That

bullet zas proved to have been fired by the same gun

that killed Mr. Lipton, and with this original fact

to start with, the police ultimately ended up #ith the

complete confessions of five of the six people z-Jho

were involved, including al! of those )ho were

actually in the store.

Let us turn for a second to this pro-

position which I stated to you, that capita! punish-

ment tends to promote public disrespect for the

la J because it occasions the most brutal proof

possible of the ultimate effect of all the race

discriminations in our society:

I want to make it clear that at this point

I am not talking actually about the discriminations

that are implicit in the trial of an impvoerished

client, or a person who is before the bar of justice
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without money adequate to muster a formidable defense.

There are discriminations involved in both

of these aspects of the matter.

D at I am talking about is the fact that

actually in the becoming of a crimina! there are .

factors of race discrim ation involved.

And I think that we simply cannot, in our

society, over!ook or bu y or pass by the very simple

statistics ;hich you find in the United States De-

partment of Justice Eeports under National Prisoner

Statistics, in thepublication of April, 1961,

labeled "Executions, %hich indicates in its Table 4,

entitled ' Prisoners Executed Under Civil Authority

in the United States, by Offense Race and State,

1930 to 1961."

And that in those years, in the United

States, 3,766 persons"were executed foral! offenses.

Of those l 695werewhite; 2 030 ere

Negroes; 41 were other races,

PROFESSOR WECHSLEP: What year is that?

COMMISSIONER EDWAPS: 1930 to 1961.

This is an=acumulative table, and this

just indicates the fact that I think is beyond dispute,
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th t the majority of people against .Jhom capita!

punishment is used in this country are Negro

.
c. t zens.

...... does not for one minute dispute any of

B

the counse! to guard the use of these statistics ith .

care, which Austin MacCoz%uickjust gave you.

w_th him ini u!d save time by joining

al! of these cautions on that score.

But you cannot look at those figures and

defend the notion that there is equality in this

great imld of ours, except as a dream and a goa!o

This " • ..... ° 
o 

" "

fashion oith tha£ st tistic does not breed support

for our law enforcement from that portion of our

society vho need most dramatically to De convinced

that they should support !a enforcement in al! of

its phases°

T.he ma3or_ty of citizens executed, Negro;

Negroes are eleven per cent of the population of the

United States °

I am not going to heat th_s matter of

defensible delay oyez the years, I .ould gather

that you had already heard adequately about the
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Chessman =ase. l$ou have it fi n!y in mind.

But i say to you this, I have sat on the

Appellate bench mot , years mud asso _ated v ith

i "I ,-- Appellate Judges .ho contrary to myse_z, .ave [lad

the responsibi!ity of passing on appeals involving

ca D-: ta! cases

• t 8o one of the easons zoz delay

t:: ,- the , onscienees o theatJ- ta gases is " "

t.-ouo _eo by the possibilityAppellate Judges are - " "

that they may e .... " " ° °pa u .... pa- no ,n bury ._ng mistakes,

and ! 1 o that such al pea!s receive more than

ordinary care. They %,ou!d if i vTere involved in it,

assure you _ ..au almost any error received

exagge ated attention; - " -" ° "-u -7OU._e, -z I .Tere an

Appe__a e Judge °" a

md X thin that .e have eu rent!y built

those delays into ou !av so that they cannot be

du$ out, except by the simple expedient of

a o!mshxng the system ,hich produces them.

ME.,. I'FEIFFEE: Hay ask you a question,

e
szr?

CO IISSIO[ L ED'$APDS : Yes.
/
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D . PFEiFFE(: Is there an automatic appeal

in the State of Michigan, in the event of a sentence

for life?

CO@ ISSIONF2, E WAR.DS: No.

D . PFEIFF : No? fou i o that t!%eze is

an automatic appea! to the COurt of Appeals.

COMMISSIONEK EDWARDS: Yes.

E o PFEIFFE : That is, for life.

state, Hichigan, there is no automatic appeal?

CO@IiSSIONEP. EDWARDS : There is not, But

there ill be under our court rules as of January

of 1963.

In your

Up to that point, the court rules require

an application for leave to appeal. This has been

changed, was changed, hile I was a member of the

Supreme Court, but the effective date was set ahead.

l ow the second proposition that Ipro-

pounded to you was that capita! punis[ nent _s not

necessary to the maintenance of reasonable order in

OUr soclety,

The figures in relation to this --i am sure

you are familiar . ith this -- but I join again with

Mr. aCormick in cautioning the comparisons, cautioning
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as to the comparisons, because, obviously, unless you

can assume equality, hy, you can't be sure that the

results hich you are getting are based upon a

difference in just the statutory pzovlslons containing

punishment. -.

But the fact of the matter still is that

eight states operate ?;ithout capital punishment. Jhey

have a murder rate of 2.5 per cent per I00,000

population ?;hereas, 42 states with capital punishment

have a murder rate of 4.9.

7_ suggest this to you, not to prove that

the abolition of capital punishment ;7ilI produce that

decrease t!mt 7ould be suggested there, ut simply

to suggest to you that you can run a civili .ed state

without capital punishment. This is the limit of

;,;hat Z n suggesting these figures to establish.

There is a much more specific comparison

available, f you take several of our mid-Western

states hich have abolished capita! punishment, and

several others ;#hich have not abolished capital

punishment.

• If I may, I ;ill simply leave these sheets

Tith you, for your records°
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Tli CHAIRDN: Thank you, Judge.

COFIISSIONF/ ED'TAP3)S : Without reading

from them in detail. Pez"haps they can be placed in

the record, for such purposes as they sez le.

I have here a comparison for four years, tl

most recent years ;here the figures ere available,

through 1961, for the el:= states of Michigan,

linnesota, Wisconsin, Illinois, Indiana and Ohio.

Michigan, Minnesota and Wisconsin have" : :

for a long time gotten along with the substitution

of life sentences for the punishment hich ordinarily

capital punishment is used for.

Illinois, Indiana and 0hio maintain capital

punishment.

If these !iree states are grouped together,

you find that in all of these years the Michigan-

Minnesota-Wisconsin group are substantially lower in

murder rates than the three neighboring states, Jhich

have maintained capital punishment.

If you seek for closer parallels, i think

you ill find them in the comparison of Michigan

to Illinois, of l,iichigan to indiana. And in both of
.=

these instances you 7ill find tha Michigan has done



169

@

some hat better than the other t m sister states,

although -- I don't really say ' although' -- 4 ile

having capital punishment abolished in Michigan and

vhi!e these other two sister states maintained capital

punishment.

Again, I ill submit that chart to you for
i

such value as you may find it to be.

There is in the magazine ;Police for July

and August of 1961, of which I have a copy here

present, an article by Professor Sel!in, Thom I

gather you have heard something about earlier today.

Professor Sellln undertook to make a study of

the death penalty as a deterrent of attacks on police

officers.

Has this been referred to previously in

this hearing?

JUDGE I PELMAN:

approach.

No, not the police officer

THE CIAI AN:

ME. ATLAS: In Albany.

this is a result of studies of the rate of attacks

made on police officers, made in 1951 by Professor

COMMISS IONFI EI ,IAP/S :

@ Not in testimony.

In any event, and
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Thorsten Sellin, of the University of Pennsylvania,

hich covered 265 cities in 17 states. L six states

.Tithout capita! punishment the rate of attacks Upon

police officers per !00,000 population was 1.2.

And in the eleven states rith capital

pun_sl ent, %de rate of attacks upon police o_fmcezs

%Tere per 100,000 population, 1.3.

Professor Sellin' s conclusion ms: the claim

that more police officers are killed in abolition

states than capital punishment states is unfounded.

I do not think that there is any substantia!

agitation in the State of Michigan for the return of

capita! punisl ent on this ground.

There is from time to time agitation for

the return of capita! punishment, which I ,Till refer

to in a moment,

The third point I made is that capita!

punishment tends to brutalize the society hich

emp!oys it, and hence that it may actually ser e to

increase criminal tendencies rather than the other
+

ay around.

Admittedly, this _s a philosophical sort of

concern, and yet ou ole nation has been +founded

/
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on philosophic.: 

The difference between the United States of

discard and distrusgAmerica and the systems wh_ch we

and dislike is that we emphasize the importance of the

individual human being, and the Fascist states and the

Commmist states don' t.

It is interesting to note that every time a
/

dictatorship is established, if capital punishment

has been abolished, it is promptly reinstituted.

The Nazis did it immediately. Mussolini

did it immediately. The Nazis did it in every

territory they %:ent into.

When these countries were freed, they .Jent

back to abolishing capital punishment. This is an

interesting aspect of the matter.

Capita! punishment was a very tea! part of

the Soviet system, particularly during the Stalin

regime.

@ It is disputed, perhaps, as to howmuch

movement there has been away from its use in. recent

years, but there is no doubt about itduring the Stalin

period.

Now, if we really believed in e erren e,
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gentlemen, in the use of capital punishment, we

would execute in public° We Jould go back to the

original use of capital punishment°

If ,e really believed tlmt deterrence was

.hat ,;e ere seeking, and that brutality to the
+

defendant produced deterrence of other criminals, Te

.;ould go back to public executions.

Let me tel! you the history of Michigan's

abolition of capital punishment,

Buried in our history, but it is there and

it is available, in 1821 t .o Indians #ere convicted

of murder. They ,Tere convicted in some Jhat sumn+ ary
+

fashion, according to ,)hat the history books relate.

But they were hung in public, physically, gentlemen,

in hat is no , lu own as Cadillac Square, in the heart

of the City of .Detroit, where a large audience #atched

the public hanging.
+;

The trap as sprung on one of them, and it

was a successful execution, in that the neck was
+ • +

snapped and he died almost immediately, I presume.
+I +

But the second Indian ls experience was

somewhat different. he trap was sprung, the rope

fouled, and in place of the fall snapping the Indian's
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neck and killing him almost immediately, he hung at

the end of the rope and kicked and struggled and

struggled, and kicked, hile he was strangling to

death for many minutes, in front of a large audience

of Michigan' s citizens.

And finally, the - "execute_on was completed

.f%en one of the Jardens had to jump up and grab

hold of his legs and pul! doom on his body, adding

his weight to the Indian's body, to successfully

conclude the strangulation.

This ms 1821. Michigan wasn't a state.

This occurred under the North ,mst Territory Law, and

it ms fresh in the minds of the people of the State

hen they ultimately got around to statehood, Thich

came in 1837.

The last execution under civil la% occurred

in 1830. There, again, there ms a big cro ;d, and

a military band ms playing.

In 1837 Michigan Joined the Union, and in

1846 capital punishment was abolished.

But one other case played a role in the

abolition of capital punishment, • and that was in the

neighboring area just. across the P.iver in Canada.



174

It wasn't ' indsor then. A man was executed for

0
murder, on circumstantial evidence, and it was

subsequently discovered that he was innocent.

And the burial of our neighbor's mistake,

plus the public view of these two public executions,

was such as to occasion the end of capital punishment

in Michigan, in ! 47.

From time to time we have had murders in

Michigan which have been of a brutal variety. And

one involving the murder of a small child, as I recall

it, it provoked the last advocacy of the retuzm of

capital p ishment in our State.

The bil! providing for the return of
h"

capital punishment died in the House of Michigan's
÷

Legislature, when a somewhat savvy IrishLegislator•

prepared a very sLmple amendment: He proposed that

in place of the provisions in the bil! hichcalled

for execution 't e electric =hair, that the bill

provide for stoning the defendant to death by the

Members of the Legislature on the steps of the

Capitol.

In the debate over determinifig the method

of execution, that bill was sentto the Committee, and
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never reappeared on!the scene.

hat I amseeking tosay is merely this:

that if we want to'have a free and civilized society

in these United States -- and I think we should have

and I hope we do have -- then its concern for the

individual should be suchthat we should be willing

to make use of civilized methods in our administration

of the criminal law.

I believe that a requirement for civilized

methods in the administration of the criminal law is

theabolition of capitalpunishment.

I greatly appreciate the courtesy of you

gentlemen throughout, and your counsel. I don't know

hether I should refer to it as an invitation, but

therewasan inference that my presence would be

acceptable.

Is that a fair statement?

And I value your courtesy in listening to

O 1me

THE OHAIRMAN: Are there any questions?

JUDGE I PELMAN:: We are indebted to you.

(Applause):

PROFESSOR WECHSLER: Judge Ed mrds, do you
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have any difficulty in recruiting police officers for

your department, because of the state of the law . ith

respect to capital punishment in Michigan?

COMMISSION EETARDS: I am very lmppy that

you asked that question. .

As of yesterday, I released a statement to

the nel, Tspapers, sho #ing that our police department in

the City of Detroit had achieved the highest manpo;er

it has ever had in the history of that community, 4,351

police officers.

,Te have currently fewer than fifty vacancies

in our department. This is the lowest ratio of

vacancies to authorized strength in the history of

the department. We have a class fozming at the

present time which wi!l take up most of the balance

of these.

I believe Te have the lowest vacancy

ratio of any major police department in the United

States of America. And we have the highest standards,

and we maintain those standards.

So I 7ould say that we do not have trouble

based on this problem at at1.

PROFESSOK TECHSLER: I have one other
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question. Have you had any experience Jith crimlnals

particularly in crimes of violence, entering the

state from adjoining states,where capital punishment

is in force, ;ith the apparent purpose of committing a

crime in an abolition state?

COMMISSIONER EDWAEDS: This is certainly not

a problem in our state. If I were to say to you th

I never heard of such an instance, somebody might

recal! to my memory some instance here somebody had

come in from out of the state ith conceivably

possibly having this in view.

We have had at least one murder where there

was a long chase, along the Indiana border ;here the

desperadoes ended up in Indiana rather than in

Michigan.

O

And perhaps it might be implied that they

sought -- that doesntt end up proving anything to the

contrary at all, does it?

I don Wt Imow ,;hy they Tent to Indiana.

Maybe they wanted to be executed,

THE CHAI L : Are there any questions?

JUDGE APELMAN: They were afraid of life

imprisonment as a deterrent?
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COMMISSIONEPEBWARDS : Well, perhaps. Life

imprisonment in richigan comes awfully close to mean%ng

life imprisonment.

that.

THE CHAIPAN: I xanted to ask you about

After how many years are lifers considered for-

parole?

COMMISSIONER EBWARDS: My recollection is

that the present practice of the Paro1eNo rd is that

they cannot have a hearing bef0re17 years. 
:Andrarely,

never in my memory, has the thing been granted in the

course of the first hearing.

THE CHAIN: Your lifers are at least ten

years better offthanourso

JUDGEEAPEI!vIAN: Our law says after forty

years, and they mayget ten years Off.

PROFESSOR WECHSL: You don' t favor this,

this very long delay on parole hearings in life

cases?

r@
CO 4ISSIONEP. EDWARDS: Well, my basic

vie . in relationtothat would take a long time tO

set forth before this Committee, if you really wanted
9

me to go into it.

Fundamentally, I am in favor of l eplng behind
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bars permanently all persons who are likely to prove

to be mad-dog killers. And I think society has the

means, if it is willing to use them, to identify these

people. : - ,

We had one turned out of our penitentiary,

for a relatively minor offense, not long ago, who was

such a mad-dog killer, and zithin a v eek he came do

to Detroit and committed a heinous murder. And, so

help me that man could have been identified.

This takes a long, long time to go into. But

if it is asked, I . ould have to respond.

There are corollaries to this, I say. There

are many people who have been convicted of murder

who have been very good risks, from the point of view

of society°

THE CHAIP!IiN: This is the minimum time,

after which they are Considered for parole?

C MMISSIONER EI P S: Yes. Actually, Z

think most of the lifers, most of them probably die

in the penitentiary, in Michigan. And twenty to

thirty years, for those who actually get out, is

about the range.

THE CHAIRMAN: We thank you very much,
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Commissioner, for favoring us with your appearance

here today.

C0 ISSIONER EDWAPDS: Thank you very much.

THE CHAIRMAN We are running late, as

anticipated, and we 11 now recess until 2 o'clock, 

until we finish.

( itness excused)

(Whereupon at 1:40 o'clock p.m. a luncheon

recess was taken.)

O
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AFTERNOON S

2:-15 P. I.

staff)

session to order.

I guess we still have a quorum of the

Commissioners here.

Yes, everyone is back.

Our first 0itness this afternoon, who is

appearing at the invitation of the Commission, is

the Honorable Charles Breitel, Associate Justice

of the Appellate Division, First Department.

Judge Brietel has asked to address us this

afternoons not so much on the basis of his

judicial experience, but because for a number of years

he was counsel to former Governor Thomas DevTey, and

in that capacity had a great deal to do Jith the

functioning of capital punishment in the State.

Judge Breitel, please.

JUDGE CHARLES BREITEL: Thank you very

much, Mr. Bartlett.

This i8 the seat of the Titness, I take it?

/

O

O

ESSION

o

(All Committee members present, including

THE CHAIP3AN: I would like to call the
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Yes.

I want to say that I am very

@

happy to have been asked by you to come here= and give

whatever vievTs I may have on the subject.

You have mentioned it already, but I would ..
o

like to emphasize it because it gives me a little more

freedom in speaking, that my court does not pass upon

any capita! cases. We have an unlimited jurisdiction

otherwise, both with regard to civil: and criminal

cases, but capital cases go directly to the Court of

Appeals.

However2 we do have many homicide cases in

which, for one reason or another, the punishment is

less than capital, and so we have a few of those.

I think also, so that you may be able to

evaluate whatever views I have, I also was a prosecutor

for six and a half years, although none of that

was directly in homicide work.

Now, I think also I should state i mediately

,hat my views are, so that you can consider what data

I present to you, and analyze it against that.

I am in favor of the abolition of capital

punishment.
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My principal reasons are that, in the first

place -- and I will develop that I hope, a little

bit later -- at has that aspect o£ irrevocability

that no other form of punishment that we have has.

And this has various consequences, as we handle that

mode o£ punishment and various consequences., as e

deal with the consequences of possible.error, not so

much in the guilt o£ a person, but hether the person

should have been treated th this degree of sanction

Or not.

O

Also, it. is a maximum punishment, hich

covers a very wide range o£ cases, and those eligible

to pass the minimum, and yet the-range is so wide that

onefaces the problem of application of thismaximum

punishment to the .r.e :ge in,cases. You do not come up

ith any rational formulae or criteria that you

apply.

To put that concretly, you have the range

o£ the long-time professional killer, who kills a

policeman either in the commission ofhis crime or

in escaping from the crime, or upon being apprehended.

Then, on the other range, you have some unfortunate

person ho commits a murder out of passion and
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distress, and ,Jith no likelihood whatsoever of it being

repeated -- it is the product of a long and bitter

experience, let us say, with a faithless paramour

or something of that kind.

Then, of course, very significantly on the

matter of deter ence, the proof in that area, with

which I lulow your Commission is familiar, from the

work that has been done in the field, shows an in-

conclusive result with regard to capital punishment

as a deterrent.

I won't bothel- you with any analysis of

that. I lulo you have had it.

And, of course, the material is replete

in the reports of the British Royal Commission, and

also the many studies by Professor Thorsten Sellin,

and especially the monograph he prepared for the

American La .7 Institute.

One can still have a vie 7 about these things,

and my own is that capital punishment does deter

many persons who never get into the criminal

statistics, but you ill never be able to prove Tho

or hat they are.

Again, by ;ay of theoretical belief, I am
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convinced that there are many persons who commit

crimes, including capital crimes, who are not deterred

by the danger of the punishment. So that is why you

can have the interesting disputes that we had, because

you make your choice and you can pick those who were ..

not deterred and those who were deterred.

I think this problem of deterrence extends

wel! beyond criminal punishment. I think it all comes

do to all sentences, long ones and short ones. Some

are deterred, I believe, and others are not deterred

by the punisl ent. That, as you all know, does not

dispose of the problem of what we do by ay of punish-

ment •

Very significantly,-I think that any kind

of l !l!ing-° any kind of-! :i!! ng-i tends to cheapen

life and, therefore, introduces a low value in our

society, Tith regard to life.

Of course, we have killings in war and

v e have other kinds of killings that arise, and these

are necessary, in the views of most of us.

The question is, then, what price do we

f_sh to pay for cheapening life in our society?

Capital punis ent is one of the prices that I



185

personally am willing to surrender and not pay.

I also have a horrible fear that capital

punishment satisfies only the hysterical fears of many

of our individuals and hole masses of our society.

This, of course, if it has any basis, I can't prove it

It certainly is a very bad ground for capita! punish-

ment.

Now, to really tel! you v;hat I think you "

would want to hear from me, all of the foregoing is

really to give you the background.

.Tith my e =perience for seven years as

counsel to the Governor, I went over some of the

figures. I don't have all the records. They are

all up in lbany. And I vas surprised to find that

in the seven years that I .ms GovernorWs Counsel, we

passed on 81 persons who :ere facing capital puni h-
\

ment. lat did not mean 8l cases because there

were doubles and some triples, but no= many. It would

mean that there v ere at least 70 cases.

Of these, 23 persons were commuted from

death to life. "i o r tlo over the years and the number

in each of the yeaEs shows you that there is some l ind

of a pattern, but ;hat it is it would be difficult to
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say by just looking at the statistics.

For example, in the first year, 1943, there

were 12 persons ho were executed, and there were

four who received coumutations.

In 1944, there were 20 who were executed,

and one who received a commutation.

In 1945, no one was executed, and one man

received a commutation from death to life.

In 1946, there were four who were executed.

No one vms commuted.

In 1947, there were 12, and two received

commutations.

In 194g, there were six, and two received

commutations.

And in 1949, there were 14, and three

received commutations.

Now, there is some evidence of what this

pattez may be, and I could easily tell you part

of that. The earlier years were the war years:

And then you have the small lapse, and then we reach

the post-war period.

But I can assure you, on the basis of mY

recollection, without having had the opportunity to
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consult the individual files, that if you tried to

explain the figures on just that basis, you would

be wrong. That is just part of it. I am thoroughly

convinced.

Now, the way we have handled these cases,

because I think t.hat is of relevancy to you, is that

the entire office of the Counse! - that would be four

la ryers besides myself -- would work on capita!

cases. We had other clemency matters, but all capital

cases we would work on all together. And then we would

consult with one another. This is long before we were

to report to the Governor on our recommendations. And

we would wo the cases, I can now say, as thoroughly

as a wel!-run appellate court should work cases.

The record was reviewed, as well as any

legal opinions that wereavailable in the process

of the case, from psychiatrist to the Gourt of

Appeals, together with the parole and probation

reports that may have been available, aswel! as the

investigation made by the clemency investigators

working under the supervision of the State Board

of Parole, together with the views submitted to us,

without limitat!o by the rules of evidence or any
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similar limitation, from the District Attorney, the

Judge who tried the case, and any other persons.

And then s, had the ob, as Te looked over these

cases to decide whether any factors were present that

suggested that the man should not receive capital

punishment.

Of course, we accepted the law as it was.

And it meant that capita! punishment was indicated,

unless there , Tere extenuating or mitigating circum-

stances or explanations.

Now, the range of those cases, you will

recall I referred to that in the beinning, was

tremendous. And there Tere no set of rules that

you could apply. There Jere two -- one or two.

The Court of Appeals disagreed on the

weight of the evidence; there 7ould be an automatic

commutation. The reason would be obvious.

But you rarely had such an easy factor to

apply. As you considered the persons involved, it

was always difficult -° this despite the fact that

perhaps the defendants gere men of long criminal

records, • that committed very vicious crimes and

even one could say that their propensity for harm
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in the future, in or out of prison, might stil! be

great.

In every single kind of case =- I don't think

there were any exceptions .a there were strong, very

good cases could be made on various factors as to hy

this person should not receive capital punishment.

incidentally, we would see to it that al!

five of us acquiesced in the conclusion, at ;hich point

we would then take the case up to the Governor, and

then there would be an extensive discussion.

In the case of my Govezmor, this was verdi

significant, because he was a former prosecutor and

a la ryer and, therefore, these cases could be discussed

with him with all of the technical and historical

and other details that might be necessary,wlth a

rather complete ° °,.ommun'-,_ cat zon.

I am not suggesting that others are not

so qualified, but I can certify as to the qualification

of my o m client at that time.

l iere are the difficulties that we have.

First and I referred to that already, was the fact

that you had this difficulty of making a comparison

among these kinds of people, and the trouble, as the
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cases would be coming through, you had this natural

tendency of thinking in tez s of precedent: We!l,

this is what we did with respect to Jones. How did

that apply to Bro ? Because we didn't decide whether

he should get a $!0,000 judgment or not; we were de-

ciding hether he Should die. And if he died and =_a

our attitudes changed later, there was no way of uno

doing .hat we had done.

That iswhy i had referred earlier to this

irrevocable situation.

Incidentally, there is another aspect to

such final action, there is a chance of error in

these things.

Host people talk in favor of aoo_zsnmng

capita! punisl nent oe.ause of " ' - but -L , xrank!y, I

am not too much conerned about the chance of error;

but there is, there is a chance of error that h Lmn

beings =an make. Even in a civil case you may commit

an error so serious that it may result in t/ e suicide

of a person Tho is involved in the case.

And %7e ° "-3usu cannot get ourselves _nto a

psychopathic state about the potentialities for

error.
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The chances for error --

19.. DFNZ. ?:: Excuse me. In that connection,

do you recall any cases, and ,__ so, many cases over

the years that came before Governor Dewey timt were

based on ei£her single -- or, first of al!, are they

sznoze identification, wz nout mly other circumstantial

evidence of any kind? Any murder case?

JUDGE B ITEL: I am sure there Tas none

su . Because if there were to i)e one2 I would have

Seen so alarmed y it "° ' " "" tna the case 7ou,_e _ave given

me trouble on that score.

JUF E I A?ELiI N: Because reference was made

to that in the testimony of another witness here

of a single identification.

JUDGE B[ ! _EL: _hat is not your .£ ole

danger of error.

Incidental!y, in all m7 e:.'perience as a

proseeS :or or as Governor's Counse$, i have had error

And we have to distinguish 5e Teen t .7o kinds ofcases°

One is the error ere an innocent person

is charged and is in danger of zonviation or has

Seen convicted of a crime, and e have clear proof
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subsequently, or at a su x o,_ent . , significant stage,

that he is innocent; that is the rea! error chat we

are really wo _-ried about. That is very rare.

In all my t,ime ! remember one ease about this,

and I remember that it was a robbery case. !t never

rea:hed the point of conviction° It could have been a
/

mu oe_ case
°because 

the case involved thesnoot _ng' °

of a man through the ' °nea . He happened to survive.

In Chat case it muld have been the easies

i ossib!e thinz to convict t ,7o men innocent of the

crzme, on proof that 7ou!d have been avai!ab!e

circumstantial evidence, prior riminalrecorQ="

identification 5y =° ':• zve itnesses, not by one. Thel:

hal pened to have the two wrong men°

HOw we got to the truth is an interesting

story in itself. But that I can remember only on,-,e.

There are other error cases. This is the kind that

most people ta!lu aYoout, where the proof of the

witnesses ge° s unde. ined subsequent!7, without

necessarily -' "' ' 'estau,_ _sn ng the innocence of the man.

This is a very troL 5!esome kind of error, too. Du

this happens much more o_ten.

qThe reason it happens much more often is
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that in criminal cases, even more thm in civil cases,

the kind of witnesses you get and the hind of testimony

they give is not coml !e ely re!iaDie. That i8 one of

the risks Te have in court.
i

So 2 therefore, given 6no1 gh t!me, you can .

do a !or of 1eermzn _ng, a =aidenta!!y or .nten= .ona!_y.

That hind of error I have seen mayT)e a dozen times.

Of course, he most notable one,that received

a great deal of pub!i :ity at the time, was the Campbell

forgery case. By the way, with regard to that case,

I think it is a perfect ea=amp!e of the proof against

him 5eing completely tmdez%ined.

ad at that point, I stop talking.

Did you w it to ask me something?

l: i. DE ZF : No. i tmdezstand that in hat

case the prosecutor still swears he z guilty.

JUDGE BP ITEL: In dealing Tith this question

oz .- e ocaDzlzty of sanction that you zm#ose, you

have to rea _zze too, as we d,_a, that you could have

changing attitudes .m short periods of time as we!l

as in !ong.

For e'.=amp!e,l put the question to you

rhetorically, would , e apply the same standards to the
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persons ho are involved in these g! cases, in the

years 1943 to 1949, inclusive, today?

If we didn't, and if the result were

different, there is not a thing in the ,mr!d we eou!d

do about it, because, of the $I, 6t are dead. And to

suggest that there .mu._ ' De no change in the att uude" " ==

i am not ua l ng about ===onzess _on of error no

change in attitude, % tn _nL it is to state a nonsensical

proposition.

We!l, now, this gets to p udence.

Eecause among °- -oune aspects of I .-.-..er .enu2 that we have

are those of men qho are sentenced to death ere

co muted to life, and, in my time, by p evious

Goveznors and after having served many years in

prison, the case comes up for further confutation.

They have been in prison t genty years.

Now as ye take these cases, these, too, are

murder cases. These, too, are cases invo!vinZ a!l of

the intangibles, these zhanging attitudes, these

a . • .ZZSL S of error of " _ " " "otn hinds that 7 . a e rezerze to,

as e! . as perhaps the difference in the attitude of

the personalities f o are handling the matter.

You 1 io , , if you mal e the mistahe i£ isn't
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too bad. Be -ause he can make a new appliaation three

years later, or ait for another Governor. But !7ou

see, those of course, who receive capita! ptmis! ent,

al! of this is not available. This is a very

significant thing that sobriety should put that l ind

of yoke around its neck, espezial!y with its modezm

thinking. [ e are more htm1ole about our cepa::zity for

achieving absolute t _ th, to decide that there are

certain hings that e yi!! do and mal e it absolutely

impossible for ourselves to .hange our mends in any

way with regard to ,£ at -e did.

And 7orl:ing on the C.1 rases would mal e this

a very, very diffizult )urden for anybody.

There is muo her little bit, and I don t

like to refer to the glor7 or emotional aspezt of

these things and ! raise this not for this l Url ose,

because 7_ think the ,7orst 'T ' n__,_.. any of us can do is

to handle this fzoom an e tional angle. e have.

You zmu divide t[ae sheep from the goats

very easily in this area. But the'. e is a fast-hour

p o lem for e 'amp!e, Thursdav nights, at is

execution night, the ,yarden .yill :zall up the

Governor and call ul * his co%u se!, case ,ye yerentt
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o et !e _ .r, TL!ic i os o'xten !s = e ase, to e sure

that nothing had happened in bet ,Teen. The result

because as you imo ? the Governor never denies

z! am%cy; he "-onz); gl"ants it.

something cm hal pen.

No , at 9 o"e!och on Thursday nlght2 you

mig .t get a !ong=distanae telephone ca!l fzoo Ne,,7

%,'oi-i:: - and this lmi ,pened :1oze tDm% once -- .he e the

man . ith a thiak voize on the telephone 7ou!d say

Iou are a 3ou, to e!ectrocute an zmlocent man.

q at a 'e Vou s pposed to do - g ant

. espite on a te!ephone call?

The an speahs T,ith a thich voice. And

you 1 o something about the case. He s£a £s to

some,,.. _n about !t. o p oceed to go

thzo'dgh this perfectly idiculous business of tzD ing

the quality of the man ' s statement onto investigate -

the telephone.

And of zourse this is inevita ie. And

it is an incident that stems from the l;ecu!iarity of

this sanction, ,. ith its izz'evocability. Z en yo send

a man to p ison and you mahe '-= as Brutal a sentence

as yot,. !ihe !00 yea'_:s to life, a%! of these things

So i! .e last minute,
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, ease to be importaLut, and a .y!!d telephone aa!i se nns,..

to be insignifi - t.

Apropos of the chance of ezzoz i _°emember

one ._ustance 4 e _"e e commu ed a sentence from death

o .1.ire, not because ,sye though this man deserved any

be tez than any others ho , ere refused, but just

because of the pecu1_iar concern that the Distz'!ct

Attorney had that he get clemency. Although the case

!oo,...ee 
"

" 
,7 -,.

a,Jso ,..ute y frompe zec every point of vie ,7,

his an::iety finally impressed us that there yas

so?.ething ye did nor [ o 7 about the case and for that

reason alone the man zezeived ciemenzy.

No 7, ust reverse the field. The District

Attorney did not ma e those impoztt%uings.

% .oze_s about as much as iI thinl: t .at - "< ";"

ought to tahe up of your time £oda7.

I i!! be g!ad to s_ns,,ye any questions that

you have.

PYtOFESSOY , CI%$_ f_.: I have one question,

Judge o,_ eue!.

Since Vou have been sitting in the Appei.l.ate

Division, you have undoubtedly e:'.amined records in

seeond-deg . ee cases, ox even manslaughter° eases, tlmt
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have been appealed to your Court.

I wonder if you ould Imve muything to £eli

us about yo z eaction to those cases in cont _-ast

£o the firstadesree, --- -I, cases, that you had

occasion to review as Gove o 's Counsel. That is

is there a contrast there that has meant any£hing to

you?

JUDGE B[iETEL: You mean a contrast in the

handling, o of the case the decision?

P .OFESSO ,F C P.: 0 " in the character-

of the case itself. Did you get £.. e se, t .mt the

cases that ended up as first-degree cases .Jere

significantly different f om the cases that ended

up as second=degree cases, and thus came £o youx

Cou "t on appea!?

.o D Zr t: Perhaps the first-degree
J

cases ith -ecommendations . uld be the best

comparison.

JUDGE Fi, EIT : We set some of tno e

[e have had some first-degree cases.

No , if i understand the question and I

think I do, the ans ,Ter is No.

Dut i does suggest auothe difference t/ a
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perhaps I should have mentioned be. ore and i jus

did not because i don't mnt to take up you ° time a!l

@
• ?2 '"One of the d zzcult areas is the fact that

a case coming Zrom different counties of the State

carry : ith them an en£izoely different kind of

hand!inS. For ins£ance t! ere was one case £hat ,yas

very difficult, very serious in its zmplzcat _ons, .,:or

clemen, y purposes as well as for ordinary crimino-

logical [- uposes.
J

I£ arose a county that hadn't had a

homicide in thirty years. The result as that the

District Attorney and the Bar in that county =- it ;

one of our mral zoun£ies of course -- ,. ere really

put a£ a loss, because they didn't lu ow ho o to handle

this.

@

Then to mahe matters o se.-- ' at I say

non, makes the case identifiable because you can get

this much from the newspapers, because the man did

receive a coumutation.

The defendan told the Deputy Sheriff that

he was innocent, and £he Deputy Sheriff reported this

to his la lers, and also th the prosecutor, and hen
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the7 asked him about it he denied that he had eve

said it and denied that it .ms true.

As a result of that, they decided to have

a very careful mental e:.-amination of him in .ocheste _-,

in the State Hospita!, and tlmt produced ambiguous

reports, in %hich sometimes he said that he gas

innocent and sometimes he said that he yasn'to

And, by the way, he refused to put any

defense in. He refused to tal=e the stand°

By the .yay, he was a yonng man of about 21,

and he ms duly convicted.

That ,;as the condition that we Sot it in,

as a clemency case.

l,. at happened was, y the ,ay, .ye thoroughly

investigated that case, even to the point of cross°

e-'.mminin him at Sinz Sin in the death house, and

arranging to have him submit to nazcosynthesis, and

to the e:-tent also of questioning bot!1 his father and

his mother. Because part of his story as that his

mothe had done it, not he.

I asked his mothe if she lind done it, her

son havin said it. She said ;I don't I O%7oe'

JUDGE I .FU!!4 N: rmy I add -ess a question to
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Judge Bzietel?

T E CIAIP AN: Yes.

JUDGE NAPEL N: I .ms very much in agreement

,Tith the remark that you made tlmt insofar as the

deterrence aspect, there are so many cases that we

won't Imow .,,hethe i Ires acted as a deterrent, namely,

the capital penalty.

But do you not believe that the thought of

life imprisonment 7ou!d act similarly as a deterrent,

if it does act asia deterrent?

JUDGE BP ITEL: I think that one can only

talk in terms of theory.

Dy persona! vie 7 is this: I think there are

some men who have such a fea of death, as compared

%_th other feazs, t/%at tlmt one is supreme.

I think there are other men, to whom he fear

of death is relatively unimportant, and I am quite

confident that the psychiatrists are quite correct

hen they say there are many men,among criminals, too,

ho actually have a death ish.

So tlmt instead oz it oeln the deterrent,

it could be a come-on.

J_t - regard to lifeThe other thing is that "
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imprisonment, I think we should be perfectly honest

and recognize that a man -- and the boys know this --

that a man sentenced to llfe improsonment rarely sez ves

life.

M ; PFEIFFER: 
" 

Have you views on the subjeCt

of whether capital punishment has abad effect on the

administration of justice generally, .including the

actions of police as well as prosecutors and so forth?

JUDGE BP ITEL: I think it is difficult,

again, to make a statement that it is more than just

an opinion,- and, therefore,- apersonal reac£,!on,

But I have one.

In just say that by wayof caveat.

As one things I would suggest that, instead

of it being detriment .to the killing of policemen,

it may cause their death°

O

MRo P .IFFER ::

JUDGE BREITEL :

MR° PFEIFFER:

JUDGE BREITEL"

I didn't meanthatoo

Youdidn t mean that?

No°' What-I meant was --

The brutalizing of the

police?

MR, PFEIFFER: The obtaining of cG fessions

by thlrd-degree methods and so forth, in the
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adm_nlstrat _on of the crimzna_ process, is there a bad

effect 57 reason of_t , or the difficulties in proving

o ett ng a cony!cry_on of murder in the_ ' - degree,..

and, the efo e, e. cess_ e activity on the part oz the

police and prosecut mg attorneys?

JUDGE Br ITEL:

c!usions.

@

There such azs Narlety of so many counter=

l o PFEIFFEF.:

about that,

SURGE BP IT .: Yes. I ould suggest that

it probably is a factor, but even if you remove it,

there are other factors. There are some othercon-

weight.

• 6"act _no factors tha .7ould make the police be over=

zea!ous or less than overzea!ous and that wil! make

persons being questioned more or less afraid oz-

helPful as the case may be, based upon the kind

of punisl ent involved, that I don't think .Te can

fact "single that one o- out and give it any specia!

stress most is mt both on the ia enforcement side

and on the criminal side, we are dealing with !ors of

no understand you, sir.

The e is a great deal of talk
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different people.

. PFEiFFEP: We tend to oenera!zze, donlt

O
JUDGE BREL L: Some ,Tould be bzuta.l.ized

by it; o her muldn't.

The=e are men ho 7ould mahe g 'and

executioners, because it ou!d satisfy their sadistic

impulses. Anothe man .7ould get h rdened b i£.

FROFESO %IICHS : There is a common

factor in the sensationalizing of a£ria!, don't you

thinh, Judge that has a bea ing on the administration

of justice?

JUDGE BP T : i sup Dose so o Again, I

don"t la%oJ its ovez helming importance in analyzing

he problem.

The fact that there no 7 may be a !ife

sentence, fo exampie,woul dd the same thing; or

the nature of the crime. The nature of the crime
9

7ou!d do i very, very much.

7_ suppose that ;ould he a factor. Especially
"7

hen dealing .Jith that part of the community hich

Bets a really sadistic pleasure out of these things,

tOO.
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I. . AT ,-S: My question is, speahin of de-

tez-rence, do you th that a egzslat .ve Commis zon

ought o be detez ed fzom ma .no a ec Qmen atzon zor

the abolition of punls z ent, ou of :,oz y as o ho .7 it

q,7ouz be eceived i - 'tu_ou nout the State, given the

types of mLud you have already described?

JUDGE DP ITF- : TTe%!, of course, a Legisla-

tive Comvission has t/is ob of presen inz proposals

that they think-can De passed 5. the Legis.!atu e, and

m •not merely De an e: e ezse in --

.E o ATI2 S :

learned ou lesson.

an o plant ou:¢ standards n-oh.

might not accept it.

Te haven' t !ea _med that o T e

i%at isn't so. We mish

The Legisia u :e

JUROR =F ITEL. .a couze we!! oe°

By the ,my, one could also do both°

.-ou lest . ,..a=eve score music you , ant

@ on the piano, but you have got to decide ,hat it is

that you are going to play.

he mom tl at . e decided to not recommend outz'ight

abolition, do you have an opinion as to Lne
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desirability of the two-part trial system as used in

Callfornia and in Pennsylvania?

JUDGE BREITEL: Yes. As a matter of fact

it originated -- Professor Wechsler Imows better than

anyone else. I think that is a magnificent step in

many dlrections.

In the first place, it would give the jury

almost hat we had in handling clemency. You see

hat happened. Te ;ere the only ones, by the way,

who really had the hole story, because the hole

story was now near its iast Chapter.

Well, the jury still ;ouldn't get the last,

you see, but they wou!d get a lot a !ot more than

they now get. It 7ou!d be a way of getting: commtlity

reaction as to ho # the sanctions should be imposed.

It might help judges ;Io might othez yise

be deterred from being courageous to flout what

seems to be a connnunity reaction.

It might be that the jury might reflect

co nunity hysteria. Frankly, because it would increase

the chances,and in a very well intentioned Tay, Or

avoiding capital punisl n t, I think it is a

magnificent step. But if those of you feel the Tay
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about it tlmt Judge Halpern feels a out raising high

standards, the best way is fo " abolition.

O
MR° ATLAS: The second step, in effect,

vmuld be spreading what we now find .in a proration,

encapsule,into an entire trial, into testimony, and

to leave alarms °

JUDGE BEEITL: It has value, but you still

O

don't have the rest of that sto=y up to that po n" t, up

to the fev7 weeks before the execution. What happened

in the Court of Appeals, what other material may have

developed in prison, what t/ e so-called Lunacy

Commission -- I assume yOU Imow about those -m what

they have repo ted about the findings in the matter,

JUDGE EAPEL : Judge Breitel, I would like

vegy much to go into this area, because we have

certain testimony on it this mozming by judge

Liebowitz, of the Supreme Cou t, Brooklyn, in which

he suggested a C iSsion, in place of the Governor,

acting on the question of clemency,

JUDGE BRETEL: In place of, or in

addition to

JUDGE A : No; in !ieu of, in

substitution, in place of.
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. PFEIFFEP: Not an ad hoc commission.

A permanent commlssion, not appointed by the Governor o

JUDGE I(APELMba: This is not to be confused,

Judge, ith the question of substituting the jury on .ii

the two-.stage California plan.

JUDGE BPdEEEL: I understand that.

JUDGE IAPE ! : I-!e is not speaking of that.

He is speaking of the regular jury trial as we have it

"Utoday, with the additional right of the j to

recommend mercy, as he said it, in r/le case of common,

law murder, as . e call it.

But in addition to that, that afte= the ". 7..

Court is finished, after the Court of Appeals has

finished with the subject, that then, instead of it

being submitted to the Governor for clemency, it be

submitted to a perm ent commlssion, and the ,-.:-- i o
o . . ,

commission to consist of persons whoare acqL P.inted

with the field in which they are operating, and who

are going to have duties other than this. le tried

to make the point, and Z purposely throw the ball

to you so that you may react to it in many instances

the question of granting clemency have been difficult

questions, and am being as 1=ind to his test nony as
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I can. He felt that the Governor's office, for one

reason or another, may not have wanted to act in a

particular situation, and under those circumstances

.;ould it be a good idea to tal e from the Governor the

right of clemency, and to substitute in his place,

instead, this commission idea?

JUDGE BP ITEL: In the first place, you

realize it is in the Constitution.

JUDGE EAPELMAE: X understand that.

JUDGE BP ITEL: That would equi e a

constitutiona! amendment.

I certainly wouldn"t tahe the power of

clemency away f:com the Governor, or from any other

place where the po er of clemency exists.

o, don lt thinI theories in this area

as to whether Governors a e going to bQ ' h about

this is of any significance.

I thinl you ought to looI at what the past

history has sho m. Ne 7 Yorl State, by and large, has

been blessed with very strong Governors. Certainly

in our century that has been true°

I don't recall in my time = and this goes

back to my youth as we!l -- that there was any
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peculiarity in that area.

I think Governors from time to time may have

reflected the "communl y. This is a different note

Th!!.s is something that bothers me, too. This bears

on the question of whether, ith the passage of time

and the community attitude changing there, they m_gh=

have done othezwise. But apaxt from that I don°t

recognize any such difficulties at any time.

I have certainly had an opportunity to

obsez- e the GoveznorI s clemency for many years beyond

.=,my o m servzce there. ut with regard to having a

permanent board, think that ould be very dangerous

because they, too 7ou!d tend to develop a hind of

hardening setup.

JUDGE I PE : He Tanted that. He said

a set of standards would be evolved and muld be

used.

MRo ATIAS: A part of, the hardening

0
process,

JUDGE BP IT : That is right.

If am right, .;Imt I described before,

the= I found in the 81 cases, was that it is very

dlfficult to have any standards here that are
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meaningfu!.

Let me te!l you this. ile I was Governor's

O

O

Counsel, I had recommended that vje have the Court of

Appeals have the power to reduce the sentence from death

to life. In other ;ords, give them a kind of clemency

power -- not changing the Governor's clemency power.

JUIGE :

JUDGE BF ITEL:

JUDGE HALPF2a:

before them?

change.

Not changing it?

That is right.

They ould have the record

JUDGE BPd TEL: Yes. That would be another

I had the idea at the time that this might

help them, because .sometimes they struggled ith a

case, they Ime that they .ere also struggling with

a man's life as wel! as a legal or factual issue.

But e tried it out, and then the Chief

Judge of the Court of Appeals took it up .;ith I s

colleagues,and they anted no part of it. That was

the end of.that. -

Apart from that, have played gith the •

idea of having clemency boards, but not in lieu of.

It would be in addition to.

But as to the role, I Tas never able to
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solve what kind of people should be on it.

MEo PFEIFFEP: There is a Lunacy Board

appointed in the case of every person before he is

executed?

UDGE BP! ITEL: Yes. ,;o psychiatrists are

appointed, on the recommendation of the Commissioner

of Mental Hygiene, to examine every defendant facing

capita! punisl ment, and to report --

O

, PFEIFFEP:

JUDGE BREITEL:

That is automatic?

Yes, automatic. Unless they

state,

are given special instructions, they merely report,

under the MWNaghten Rule, as to the manWs present

tO him.

JUDGE NALPEP: R ether he is presently ab!e

to understand the nature of .Jhat is go = to happen

Judge, I muld like to ask you about your

opening statement, the analysis of the problem. I

would like to state it and see Thether I understood

you correctly.

As l understood your statement, it is this:

That on your o ¢n judgment you believe that capital

punishment does Imve a deterrent effect in some cases;
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but that for ethical or moral considerations, society

ought to Eive up that deterrent, because of higher

values that society must serve?

JUDGE BREITEL:

that tmy.

In the first

at a11. It deters some people.

deterred by it.

I wouldn't phrase it quite

place, I don't think it deters

Some people are not

I think it is similarly true of prison

sentences, thatsome people are deterred by them.
J

Some people are deterred because of the publicity,

that they have committed the offense, not to do it.

Others en oy it.

I didn't stress the other ethical standards,

although Z have --

JUDGE HALPEP: Youca!ledthat cheapening

O

JUDGE BREITEL: Yes. I wasn't doing that

on the basis of a moral code or such. I vms doing

tlmt on the theory that we take it as a social goal

of our society, that llfeshould not be cheapened.

In fact, we proved that by imposing capita! punish

ment for another 1 illing. If you wantto avoid l !ling
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people, I am accepting that as a datum, then, one of

the ways to avoid doing that, letting anybody l m7

that before any killing is done we have to be driven

by either desperate - .tralts, such as a war, and things

like that.:

I realize that one mlght say, that is an

ethical judgment, But I have really tried to phrase

it-in terms-of less than ethical or social engendering,

the reason being- that most of us, l am quite con-

vinced, react to these things on the basis of our o m

standards and views, and have no mista! e about ito

I find cold-blooded 1illing a horror°

MR° DENZEE: Judge Breitel, just one

question along these lines, or two questions°

From your exper_ence, n the Governor s

office, with felony murder cases #here the jury
°.:.

did not recommend, wasn't it true that the Governor

was rather reluctant ,to commute in those cases?

!n other words,, hat the jury hadalready voted on it,

and that it would have vetoed the juryUs verdict

on it?

JUDGE BP I'TEL: - No ,. That wouldn't have

impressed us too mucho
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In the first place, again, we would have

recognized tlmt they had their o n role to play.

Two they didn't have what-we had by way

of infoz nation -- not nearly.

D en you have a story -- and that is Thy ,

I said before that even with the worst of men, those

most eligible to get the chair, as you read their

whole story you didn't have to be a sob Sister to

mahe quite a case for saying= " hy throw an additional

stone at this poor fellow?

I Ro DENZ .: This :California AoL° I, model

system, the two=part juz7 system, would probably mahe

life u'= easier for the Governors. There you do have

a full hearing; and there the Governor would be

vetoing a jury's verdict -- based upon a great deal of

evidence othe than that at the trial.

JUDGE BREITEL: Yes 0 I think that is true.

If you think that might mean less than clemency, then.

MP,. DENZER: Yes

JUDGE BP ITEL: Less executi s, then.

MR. DENZEP.: That is a question.

JUDGE BREITEL: I Jould doubt it. I imagine

that juries would reach the clemency response just
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about as quickly, unless, by the Jay, it happens in a

time of hysteria. That is your danger.

You have a trial that takes place very

shortly after a particula :ly horrendous crime has been

committed, when the community is greatly upset and

afraid, they are frightened that ! is has happened;

it could happen to them. •They are going to be a

hanging jury,

MPo DENZE,.:

MR, ATLAS:

Certainly any Governor --

So it as a hanging Legislature

that revoked the abolition bf hanging in Delawareo

I don"t think it is a proper example°

THE CHAIP/iA!q: Ye are very grateful to you,

Judge, for having appeared this afternoon and giving

us your time and your views.

JUDGE BP TRT: Thank you.

(Witness e cused)
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THE CMIP i i : Ner.t e v ill hear from the

Honorable William Rand, Jho is a Justice of the Supreme

Court, First Department, and a former Assistant to the

Governor.

JUDGE WILLIAM RAND." I ,Jould have to say

that I appreciate being asked to come here o I [mve a

jury %aiting for me up in the Bronx, so I am going to

be very brief.

Just like Judge Breitel, I feel that we should

do everything ,e could to ist Ict the use of capita!

punishment o

The obvious reason, other than it iS an

irrevocable act .;hicb al ,[ays has the possibility of

error, it is the utmost form of corporal punishment

and like any other form of corporal punislment, it

must have a brutalizing effect on the society that

uses it°.

O

Finally, I think that one of our crime

problems i he amount of publicity ,Te give to a

crime, in a free society, .Tith a free press, and the

use of Capital punisl ment tends to increase t/ e amount

of publicity that folioWs certain types of sensational

crimes. And I th k that society 7ould be better off
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if we did everything Je could to decrease the amount

of publlcity of those crimes.

The difficulty is that I do feel that

capital punishment does provide a deterrent force.

I don't see ho ; you can get away with very much less

use of it than we have now.

The moment you do away ;ith capital punish-

ment, you find a number of situations where a criminal

will have no further deterrent to ki!l. The obvious

examples are these escaping life convicts, who Tant

to escape, Tho want to avoid recapture, The man who

has just committed a rape and Ámows that at his age

it probably means pretty much the rest of his life in

prison, he no longer Ims any deterrent to l=illing

the police officer trying to arrest him, or killing

the girl ho would testify against him.

The same with a robbery, whether the robber

has committed three other felonies and faces life

imprisor ent, or the mere robbery itself, %ith his

record, he feels that at his age it woul : 5e a life

sentence, and h " no longer has any deterrence from

taking a life.

And unless you keep this extra punishment

for these situations, I think you end up %.,ith a Teak
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penal structure that at one point no longer prov_des

any deterrence o

. ow, believing .as I do that we should do

everytlKng to restrict capita1 punishment, I believe

there are a-number o£ areas ere this can be ,done.

I look somex,)hat to the fact that the number of

commutations granted by the Govezuor have been, I

believe, more or less steadily increasing. And that

is somewhat evidence that perhaps our law, even as

carried out by prosecutors and jurieS, still is more

strict, than it needs to be,

I think it 7ould be. a good idea to relieve

the Governor of a many of these cases as possible

and put them-where they belong , in the courts,, with

-a resolution that you ultimately want, rather than

convicting at .one time and hav g the Governor do

somethlng,that shouldn't be-hls role in the average

case.

O There are two ways mti can see of doing

-this:

One is to permit a recommendation o£

clemencyin -a murder in the first degree-case, as

well as. in a felony murder.
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There are a certain number of murders in the

Q
first degree --

MRo. DENZER:- Common-law?

@

JUECE 'RAND:. Yes.. I meant common-lawo.

There arentt too many of those cases,, but -

there are some in which T_ think a. jury might recommend

clemencyp if they had been given a chance to do so,.

and that would remove some of them from the Governor"s

commutation or possibly from executions tha are un-

necessary.

Now, if you were going to increase the

jury' s poxcer in any way to make recommendations, 

think you have got to. give them the information that

any sensible human being would nt,in order to ma1e

such a recommendation°

So I strongly favor the model penal code

provision of the second proceeding, in which evidence

relevant to such a recommendatlon is introduced°

PROFESSOR CHSLER: I am not sure, Judge,

that I understood your first point°

You accept the definition of murder one

as it is, and counsel its retention?

JUDGE P ND: There wouldntt be any further
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polnt .I donet third€, in keeping the. distinctions

between subdivisions, i and 2, If you permit a

O recommendation for clemency .in both cases, you

.describe it as the same crime.

. PROFESSOR CHSLER: There is still the

question of. xhether the present distinction bet Jeen

murder 1 and murder 2 makes any sense,

But Judge Halpern corrected me by saying

that you eren't really addressing yourself to that

problem, and I suppose that as true.

JUDGE p J D: I don't think so, :because I

want to retain the death sentence for murder.

The question v;ould be.whether toextend

it to murder 2o

JODGEHALPERN: That iS, to eliminate it?

O

JODGERAND: l amnot against eliminating it.

e can restrict it, if it is interfering° .

PROFESSOR CHSLER: Tlmtbrings us to

facing the question of whe er.premedltation standards

in murder 1 is a meanlngful legal standard°

. JUDGE RAND:. Yell I do feel that almost

any hG&!thy human belng when he contemplates a life

sentence or a death sentence, would be deterred from a
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murder, if his mind was working properly.

Now, X think .you have to build your penal .

e
PROFESSOE , C SLEE: Depending upon

provocation • •

JUDGE RAND: On the average human being,

0

with healthy reactions •

The death .Ksh type is that somebody that

you should try to reach under the definition of

insanity or some other ay, to get them out of the

rules of deter ence which you apply to the usual

human being rith a healthy instinct, -

JUDGE HALPEEN: Judge, ;hat the Professor

is dlrecting y0ur attention to -- you weren't aware

of that -- that separately have under con-

sideration proposals for the gevision of the definition

of homicide. And if in the course Of that work ;e

should declde that-premeditation is not a valid 

ground of-differentiation between murder first and

murder second, then it would incldentally perhaps

accidentally, have the effect of extending hatever

punisl ent there is now for murder first to what you

now define as murder second, • There is a finding of
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an intent to I illo

THE CHALk: Without premeditation.

JUDGE P ! D Yes, I would be. very sympa-

thetic to that thought, to .put the streos on it that

the law does but to throw it into the consideration

of whether it is a clemency case or not.

JUDGE IALP : We got to the point that.

you said that you opposed it-° .

We would have the incidental fact of ex-

tending into an area in which the capital punishment

might be imposedo 

THE CIAI : If e x#ould come up with

the recommendation it might well be a consideration

to the jury of the degree of premeditation, too.

JUDGE EAND: 4ost of the murder 2's would-

fall _nto the recommendation of a life sentence o

PEOFESSOR WECHSLEE: ArenUt you impressed

with the situation in Michigan, where e just heard

evidence about, before lunch, that there seems to be

no evidence,, no fact of a need for this addit- enal

deterrent for the lifer, or the person who is con-

f onted wltha heavy sentence° There-is no need

felt for that s0rt at a11o
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There are some states that have abollshed

it, states like Rhode Island, of course, where they --

JUDGE RAND: I have never been too impressed .

with the Sellln arguments and the British Royal .

Commission arg nen on statistics, because I think

you have got to somel ow •isolate m.

PROFESSOE ECHSLER: I am not-- talking about

statistics° I am talking about law enforcement people°

e heard Chief Edwards, the Chief of Police in

Detroit Michigan,

JUDGE P D : You mean the rapist doesn't

go on to kill, because he feels there is-no sense of

punis e,t? " 
.... 

,

PEOFESSOR . CHSLER: Just as a detective in

New York will tell yo,, that-they,; as a practical

sense feel there is a need for this; the detectives

in MiChlgan, having lived without it, will tell you

that they have no practical sense for the need for

it° "" .

O How dO you weigh this evidence?

JUDGE RAND: Of course, you have a, lot of

crimes where the crimlnal'does kill the wltness o Now,

whether you have more or less of them if you don"t
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have another punishment, I can only rely on my mm

common sense and put myself in the position of a

fellow facing a thirty-year sentence, or, if I go

on and throw her off

penalty o

the roof, some additional

And i would think that a penal law has to

be built upon. a mentality that will be deterred by

an additional penalty,.

Now, I dont see how an addltionalnumber

of years can ever be used for tha purpose# The

difference bet )een thirty years and forty years

doesntt seem to mean anything°

THE CHA : Judge Eand, in tems of

ending a juryts recommendation to all flrst-degree

e

murders, do you have an opinion as to the desirability

of following the two-lEt system, such as used in

california?

/UDGEEAND: Yeso l a m very much ln favor

Of it Havlngworked on clemency In Albany, with

Governor Rockefeller, in the beginning of his

a nlnistratlon, one of the problems I had was hen

you got a recommendation -for clemency from the jury --

I never had an awfu! Iotof confidence in it, as
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compared w th a case where you didntt get the

reco nendation, because they had so little, it seems

0 to me,that any human beingwould want to have, to make

an intelllgent recommendation.

So that Z think one reason is hat in many

cases where you have recommendations,

have the infonnattono

that they dongt

stage trial.

the Governor

JUDGE :

JUDGE HA : We come down to the second

Do you think It wouTd be most helpful to

in these clemency hearlngs?

Yes, I th- nk it would.

I don Wt think it is proper to have as much
;i.

of this zork going on in the Governor's office as

is becoming the case°

/0DGE HALPEP: It would be on the record

"Uin the second trial, even though the 3 yhad decided

to impose capital punishment°

JUDGE RA D: The Governor' s commutation

0
should be an unusual thing, not a regular part of

your working penal system.

Judge Rand is also saying,

Judge, that the jury should have all of this Informa-

tlon on the second stage; that it Isnot only a
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question of the Governor having it available, but that

the jury who today may or may not grant clemency has

0 so little to work on, in making its decision.. But

that if we had the second stage --

JUDGE HALPERN: I was just pointing out the

additional value.

JUDGE EAPELa! : By all means.

THE CHA]qAN: Judge, thank you very much.

JUDGE : Thank you very much.

(Witness excused)

0
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THE CHAIRMAN: We will next hear from the

Honorable Ferdinand Pecora, fo mer Justice of the

Supreme Court °

Judge Pecora, we are Elad to have you here,

sir

JUDGE FERDXNAND PECORA: Yes. It was

su gested to me about two e s e o Sat if I care

to express my views to this honorable Commission on

the question of whether or not capital punishment

should be abolluhed in our State that an opportunity

would be afforded to me.

I want to express my thanks to you

Eentlemen for giving me this opportunity°

I truSt that I will not abuse it by

prolixity.

I have very decided views on the question

of the desirability and the wisdom of capltal punish-

Mento

I served for twelve years in the District

Attorney's office of this County. From 1918 to 1922

I served under District Attorney Swan°

From 1922 to 1930 I served as Chief

Assistant District Attorney under District Attorney
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Banton..
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0

X have had other contacts with the crlminal

law, the enforcement of it, because for a period of

about, sixteen years I was privileged to serve as a-

Justice. of. the Supreme Court in the First Judicial

District..

X. have felt, in the light of the experience

that I have acquired in those t o spheres of:

activity, that capital punishment serves no. useful

purpose. ¢hatsoever.lt does not, in my opinion, operate

as a deterrent upon others so as to prevent them or

to deter them 
"from 

the commission of premeditated

murder.

If we can gather any logic, from statistics,.

I believe that it has been shown that,in the ten or

twelve of our states that have abolished capital

punishment, the homicide rate for thepopulation,

100,000 population, is, generally speaking,° lovTer

than it is in those states- here capital punishment

still prevails. It does not necessarily prove- one.

conclusion or the other.

All we can do is to view the facts as they

are and as they are supported by official records,.
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namely, that in .the jurisdictions where capital punish-

ment does not e: ist, the homicide rate is generally

lower than .in those states .where capital pm isl nent

still prevails.

I am not one of. those'-- at least.l hope ,I .

am not -- who has become maudlin or unduly.sentimental

on this subject,- BUt it does-:seem to me that-human --

life is too Sacred a things.for anyone to ta! e, ; .

even the state,

It is taken,, of course, by individuals, or •

by groups of individuals:,--and in vlolation of the. -

Divine commandment "'Thou Shalt Not Kill, and in

violation of the law of the land o-

But I know of cases -, gentlemen, where

persons have been ind cted right in this community-.

for first-degree murder, have .been tried and con-

victed by juries and where the convictions were -.

affirmed-by the Court of Appeals. and it was sub-.

sequently shown that the person so. indicted, :con-

victed with an affirmance.of conviction, was

innocent.

I give you one such case°; I give it to,you

out ofmy own experienceduring my service in the
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District AttorneyIs office. 
•

A man named Joseph 
:Cohen, 

who was indicted

by the Grand Jury of New York County w th four or five

others, charged with the crime of murder in the first

degree, They Were indicted for the alleged killing

of one Ba ett Bath, who was a wholesale commission

poultry merchant here in the West Washington Poultry

Market0

Bath was killed in a brutal fashion, late

in the day of November 24, 1914. He was called from

his store in the public market, where he had a store,

to answer a te!ephone Call across the street. That

call was a mere decoy to get him out o his crowded

store,

at him.

And as he crossedthe street, t o men fired

He dropped dead ln hls traeks The two men

O

were observed to run towards an automobile nearby

that was parked, but with its motor running. And they

were whisked away fromthe scene of the crime.

About three weeks after that crime was 

committed, an interview wasgiven by the District

Attorney of the County of New York tot he epresenta-

rives of thepress, In the course Of whlchhesaid --
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referring to themurder of Barnett Bath, which.was a

shocking crime-- that he hoped to have enough

evidence to connect Joseph Cohen with the crime, or

the commission of the crime,

Well, that murder was committed in the same 

month in which the then District Attorney of New York

i County was. elected Governor of the State of New York°

I refer, of. course, to the.Honorable Charles

So Thitm n,

O

The rest of that year, 1914, went by, .and

that is about from the middle of December, when this

intervle 7 wasgiven.to the press and .published, and

the then District .!ttorney took his. oath of office on

the Ist of-January, 1915, as Governor, without having

been able.:to get evidence sufficient to connect Joseph

Cohen 9ith this crime°

His successor was unable to get any such

evidence. And in December, 1916, just before the

expiration of what then was the two-year statute of

limitations for the bringing of an action for. libel,

an action for libel was brought in behalf of Joseph

Cohen, by a well-lmown la yer of this community at

that time, whose name I recall, To nes, in-which
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damages were sought from each of the seven newspapers,

O
and they included the leading press Of our City at

,that time, for having published that interview°
;

: : Very shortly after the institution of those

libel actions, the newspapers, who Were: made defendants,

pooled their legal interests and confided them ? an
~.

attorney of standing -- _7 have every reason :to:

believe an honorable man "- and h proceeded to do

what apparently is the accustomed thlng in libel

cases, get all the dirt you can against the plain-

tiff, It may be useful on the trial of action to

discredit him, or even sometimes in mitigation of

damages, ' :

Well, shortly after those libel suits were

brought ,- they ere brought withinafewdays of the

expiration of the t 7o-year period of 1imitation that

would have barred the action -- th ngs.began to

happen,

The gentleman who represented theseven

newspapers provisionally went:t:o: lbany accompanied by

t o men, one of homhad been anA iStantDistrict

Attorney under Mr. itman, and;theother of hom

was known as William Johnston. And they made
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representations to the Governor, the nature of

which could never be ascertained, but, as a result

of those representations, the Governor, exercising

his power under the Executive Law of our State, issued

an Executive Order, superseding the then District .

Attorney of New York County, Judge Swan from any

jurisdiction over the prosecution of anyone in

connection with the murder of B rnett Bath° He

transferred that jurisdiction . o the Attorney General

of the State of New York.

No hearing was given by the Governor prior

to the issuance of that Executive Order.

Within a short time thereafter, evidence was

gathered which was presented to the Grand Jury of New

York County, by the Attorney General of the State of

New York, by his deputies, which led to the indictment

of Joseph Cohen and two of his half-brothers and three

other persons whose business activities centered in

and around the West Washington Market at the time of

the murder of Bath° And the indictment of these men

was for murder in the first degree.

They were tried in the Criminal Term of the

Supreme Court of this County in July and August of
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It was a very long tria!;

And the jury convicted Joseph Cohen of murder

in the first degree, and an indictment against One of

the co-defendants was dismissed by the Court TwO

others were acquitted, and one,or two Others were

convicted of manslaughter.

I am giving you this, gentlemen from

recollection of S ething like forty years;

Cohen was duly Sentenced to death; On appeal,

the Court of Appeals affizmed his convzcLzon;one Judge
/"

dissenting, but without writing a dissenting 0pi=i0n.

The trial Of Cohen, 0n the trial of Cohen,

he was represented by a very able lawyer, the late

Frank Moss, who had served as Chief DistriCt Attorney

under District Attorney hitman for the greater part

Of his first term,

Mr. Moss sought to have the United States

Supreme Court review the conviction by certiorari

but 
° .... "cert orar was danied;

Then came, in the mbnth of January, 1919, an

attOrney ell l o n in this community, who Served

honorably. On the Bench, who came tO see Judge Swan

and Urged himt0 investigate reports t[ at the
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conviction of Joe Cohen had been brought out by per-

jured testimony.

Sufficient data was given by this attorney

to Judge Swan, and I was assigned -- I w s then the

Deputy Assistant District Attorney. I was assigned to

conduct the investigation. And I did so.

After more than a year of effort to get

evidence, which was present to the Grand Jury, the Grand

Jury indicted one of the principal witnesses against

Cohen, on a charge of perjury;and they indicted t 7o

other persons on a charge of suDornationOf pez-jU /o

one of them was this alterRogersDeue!,

whose name I have referred to; and the other one was

this Johnston, whom I have already referred to.

Johnston, in fact, gentlemen, was none other

than one Philip M. Musicker, who had had an unusual

criminal record here in the County of New York.

In due course, Sorro was brought tO tria!

before a judge and jury in the Court of Genera!

Sessions, and in 1921 I prosecuted the case, and after

a - | "s_x weeks tria! he was convicted of perjury.

Upon tha conviction, a motionwasmade by

Cohen'slawyer to set aside the conviction of Cohen,
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who had been convicted in 1917 of murder, on the

ground of newly discovered ev_dence, he newly dis-

• --o •covered evidence conszs=zn= of substantially the record

of the evidence which I had presented to the jury on

the tria! of Joseph Sorro, the witness charged #ith

perjury.

That motion was given!i ! very long con-

sideration by the late Justice Gavagan Edward

Gavagan. He wrote a long opinion which was repozoted

in 11 Misc. and he set aside the conviction.

i e based his decision upon the record, not

only of the Cohen trial, 5ut also of the perjury trial

and conviction of Sorro.

Thereupon, Cohen was brought down from Sing

Sing and lodged in the Tombs, to await his second

o

Thatsecond trial never took place, because

the Attorney Genera! who had prosecuted Cohen and

obtained his conviction for murder in 1917 frankly

stated to the Court, in a recommendation, that Cohen

should be discharged on his own recognizance.

Gentlemen, the evidence that was pre ented

hich led to the indic uent and conviction of Sorro
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for perjury showed that pactica!ly, all of the important

owitnesses who testified for the People a aznst Joseph

Cohen had committed perjury. And that the whole

scheme, this whole web of perjury that was spun around

Cohen, emanated from the ingenious but diabolical

mind of Philip M. Musickero

Meanwhile, while the proceedings were

pending before the Grand Jury, which led to the in-

dictment of Sorro, Governor Smith, who was then

Governor, granted t%7o or three respites to Cohen,

and finally, before he left office in the end of

1920, following his defeat for reelection by Judge

Miller, he commuted his sentence to life imprison-

ment°

O

Now, there is a case, gentlemen, that !

would uzge you to read the record of, the Sorro

tria!. I urge you to read the record of the Cohen

case. h d l am sure that you will me to the con-

c!Usion Slat Mr. JusticeGavagan came to, and that

the ° "3ury at the Sorrotriai came to, that Cohen was

convicted on perjured testimony; and if it had not

been for the fact, for the fortuitous circumstances

that I related, that is, that a few weeks before the
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date that had been fixed for the executionof Joseph

Cohen that evidence was brought to the. attention

of District Attorney S .lan that led to this investiga-

tlon, I think that the State of New Yorkwould have ,

committed a lega! murder. •

Now, you cannot:tell in how many cases that

sort of thing has happened..,- ---: •

We.earnestlyhope-:that it has not happened.

But we know that in that .case:it did happen.

Now,-so long as capita! punishment does

not seem to operate as a deterrent to the comm_sslon"

of murder, why tale the chance of the Stateexecuting

a person because he was convicted, where hemay have

been convicted on.improperevidence or on perjured

testimony, and the facts with regard to that did not

become apparent until after his execution?

I could go on in this vein but I think I

made my point, gentlemen and I submit it to you

for your earnest consideration. -

O ,

Judge.

THE CHAIPLAN: You made it very well,

Thank you for coming do%m here. .

JUDGE PECORA: Thank you verymuch.

(Vitness excused) ......... " ...:

J
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THE Ci .IP N: Ladies and gentlemen, we have

a number of witnesses to be heard from this afternoon.

I am going to again ask those of you who want to be

heard to be as brief as possible and, whenever

o 7.IposszD_e, to submit a memorandum. And if you dongt

have one prepared today and Wish to submit it to the

Commission, we wi!l consider it as part of the record,

MISS JULIA P TERLEs: I am Julia Perles.

I am Chairman of the New York County Lawyers

osoe at on, the Committee on Law, Psychology and

Psychiatry.

Rather than take your time for a statement,

I respectfullybeg leave to submit one in the next

day or two

JUDGE IAPEI : She ought to receive a

particular commendati0n o

THE CHAIRMAAN:Thank you Very much°

MRo GEORGE : My name is George Careyo

I am from the Rockland Friends Meeting°

I have a memorandum here that I would like

to submit, Mr. Chairman.

eTHE CHAIPLAN. Thank you very much, Mr°

Careyo We appreciate your doing so:
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I also want to note on the record a

@

memorandum from Bernard Arluck, of New York City.

.le submitted a memorandum in lieu of an appearance.

M . BETTY BERNSTE!N: My name is Betty

Bernsteino I am Administrative Secretary to the New
4

York Chapter of the National La yers Guild.

I beg leave to submit a further and more

detailed memorandum at a later point.

THE CHAIP ]: We will be very happy to

receive it. Thank you very much;

You don't care to be heard this afternoon?

MRS, BEPaNSTELN: I submit that I have too

much work to do. Thank you.

D ,. THEODOPdTOPd -B O: My name is

Theodore lorre-Bueno, of the New York Chapter of

the Americ 1 Humanist Associatlon.

@

Fine. Thank you very much.

May I suggest again that

you once again repeat to the audience that we have

so many wltnessesand that we are going to be here

for such a long time that i£ would perhaps serve

their convenience as we!l as ours, if some of them

had prepared statements, to submit them £o us right
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now,

0
THE CHAIRMAN: If there are any others, we

wil! be happy to receive them.

We will next hear from Dr. Hans Kron.

We are glad to have you here, sir.

DR.I ANS .ON: Thank you,

First of all, I have to thank you for the

opportunity that you are giving me to express my

personal feeling about the problem of today's hearing°

I am not going to go back to al!that was

said, the evidence. I will not go into any legal

approach,

i am just here to give you the feeling of a

o

man who for five years has been the Chief of the

Psychiatric Service in Sing Sing Prison, and who has

been in contact with men expecting execution.

i am not especially tender. I am not try-

ing to sentimentalize. But I gas obliged, anyhow,

to review my feelings towards it, and I have reached

a few conclusions, wnzle 7 have been in this very,

very old institution.

First of all, I consider capita! punisblnent

in our system of law as a semewhat contradiction with
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the laws of the system.

Today we ,give all the guarantees to a man

of.lega! proposals. He.l ows that actually hat he

has is what we call punishment. When we take it

over, that is really .another type of ptmishment,

Now, a- contradiction occurs in another

approach. We have seen during the first part of the

century a counterchange in the handling of criminals.

We saw it before in terms of punishment, We were

!ooking for some kind of revenge. We have given up,

Today .e think, when vTe speak in terms of

rehabilitation, about rehabilitation work.

For the time that i was in Sing Sing I saw

quite a number of men leaving o I saw men going and

coming back, And many,of them never camel.back and

they never committed any other crimes.

If-I have to express an opinion, the murderer

is the least dangerous of a!! the crimina!s.

. THE CHAIRMAN: The-least dangerous?

DR. I ON:. Xeso A murder is an isolated

gesture.

. en we-speak of rehabilitation, wegive

an opportunity to.a man to think, to developanew
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picture of himself.

Then we kill a man he has not such an

opportunity.

But there is one that we should try to

of the good of society, that the crime isconw_nce

not isolated as a crime, that the crime of one is a

crime of al!. And when we try to convince prisoners

that they are here for their rehabilitation, all of

the work that we have done for the years, on the

night of an execution is completely destroyed°

I remember once,that this was at a uni- o

versify, I had a conversation with one of the

Commissioners of Correction. He told me, "What do

you suggest as an improvement for rehabilitation in. =.

Sing Sing?I'

I said, ' Take the death house, put that in

an island in the middle of New York Harbor, away from

the prison, because all that we do is destroyed by

the execution."

You have to l ow what is the atmosphere of

Sing Sing on the night of a execution. No£ the

night == that starts the day .before, when a man --

I am an old physician -- when my colleagues have to
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prepare tl body for autopsy -- he is brought to

the death house, and everybody knows thatan

execution will take place.

O

of.

There is an excitement that you can' t l now

Certainly an execution would have given a good

deal of thinking to many people around, but not to

h .

Now, for the prisoners themselves; l. see

that if there will be no execution, they will be

frustrated.

THE CIIAIRMAN: They wil! be frustrated?.

DR. I .ON: Deeply, yes.

THE CHAIPAWAN: The prisoners?

DR. laiON: Yes, sir. The prisoners°

THE CHAIrmAN: Tha is interesting, ..

DR. I(RON: Yes, very. Actually if we are

to be very popular 6z j few correction Officers

were not so long ago c led guards, they would be

against it

JUDGE gAPEDiAN: Theywould be against

qhat?

DR. KRON: Agalnstcapital punishment.

Against executions.



O

O

245

You have no idea of the guilty feeling they

have when they put the straps around the condemned man.

!f we will have the same thing among the

prisoners -- we ill have an ovez Thelming majority in

favor of it. They are in favor of executions,

/0DGE I EI : A Roman circus approach,

they want to see it?

I ,0N: Yes.

That is why we actually frustrate the needs

of many people when e will have no more public

executions. The public execution was not working as

it did. But that was a whole Roman approach,

(Witness indicates with his thumbs do m) "Kill him,"

PROFESSOR WECHSLER: Do you think that this

would cause g eral neuroses, the abolishing of public

executions?

:DEo ERON: I cannot say. You have a good

point there.

PROFESSOR CHSLER: One of the causes?

Ro I 0N: Yes. Certainly that was a way

for people to e =press their pent-up feelings of

hostility their aggressiveness. We become mote and

more self-controlled. That is why we cannot afford
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public executions°

There is no humane way to kil!. I agree.

I am French by birth, and I am an American

citizen for quite a few years, and I am proud to be

one. I am proud to take a part in public life when

that opportunzty was gzven to me.

But I have to say, up to 1929, in France,

executions were taking place in public, and that

the most -- that was a real bourgeoise -- you could

imagine hat it was to behead a man° You have no

idea of the sight.

, len a man's execution was taking place,

the last execution which had taken place in publfe

was the consequences of the law, of 1929, in France,

which was a public execution, which was an execution

of a murderer, a Jhite man.

I should say he was executed, not because

he was a murderer but because he was a homosexual.

You know how much the jury feels towards a homo-

sexual than a murderer, but, anyway, they didn't

like the man°

He as executed in Versailles, which is a

suburb of Pa iso You had these buses around the

We try to make executions hum eo
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night clubs in Paris picking up people to take th to

the execution,

There was such a strong demonstration, that

the head of the Goveimment at the time -- it was a

sign of instability -- to . ntroduce a law on .

executions, that it should take place in the yard of a

o
prlSOno

At that point I was having a discussion with

a professor in the Elysee, who told me, "That is nice

because I wil! not have to worry about crowds any.

more. I have a very good man there, I will not have

to be in the crowds any morea because I l now very

well the Public Keeper, and i will have my pass to go

to the prison. '

That wil! give you the idea of the deep

meaning of execution,

We know that it does not work, that it does

not exist, In the countries in which executions do

not take place any more -- I don t speak of many

countries -- like Belgium, it is still used the

term, but no ezecution has taken place, outside of

political e ecutions, which has nothing to do ith

your topic,
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.nc ?- i if I have a good memory -- that

is a very long time -- the criminality does not show

any change.

In Italy, where about the same time capital

punishment as abolished, criminality has been

vigorous.

I don't think that came from the

suppression 6f the execution, I don't think so at

a11.

THE CHAIRM : You see no relationship?

DPo ERON: No relationship at a11o

Exactly like in our own body of law, there

is no correlation between capital punishment and all

the others.

That is something completely different,

but the on!y time in which we try to give to the

general population his pound of flesh.

I think that is the only mention I can make

about capita! punishment° But I think as a nation,

we should not follow it. We have to follow the

lowest strata of society to enfozce the law, a law

by mob, but we areno lawo We should not fo!low the

mob,
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JUDGE I : Very good.

DR. I ,0N: The last point, I mean to be

brief, because I mean to be just -- I could enter

• into the lega! approach. I give you some of these

problems, since at an early age I had to travel a good

deal to stay alive, I have been confronted with the

• possibility of many deaths.

I think the last point that we have to see,

no deterrent, a very low satisfaction a contradiction

without plan to rehabilitation, that will not

formulate it. We have to educate the public, if Te

do not abolish immediately.

To abo!ish immediately, that wil! be a zeal

revolution. '.. - is a matter of education.

It is curious to see that in some countries

many people are not as educated as we are. It is

possible to do that.

But, unfortunately, when executions are

• exceptions, as they are here, when they are

• accomplished in a very discreet Tay, with nearly

acceptable means for many people, when Socrates had to

drink the hemlock, that was very acdeptable, because

that is nice, that was a nice death.
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I agreed that we have no more to do with

o
the guillotine or --

THE CHAIAw_ : Drawing and qaurtering.

DR. IGION: Yes.

That will be the truth.

We tryactually to give a small reward.

That is, we have no public opinion about tha , because

people, you know -- there is a good paper here, the

New York Times, hich does not publish an execution°

I was reading in the suburbs, a lOcals'

paper from Ossining, that was a very good paper.

took easily two columns on an execution, with all

It

the details possible. That was it. Al! the kids at

schoo! -- not in night school -- all the kids in

O

grade school were delighted.

I apologize to have been on the edge of

motion, but I think it is probably a purely

. --td as a psychiatrist I am dealing
/

Thank you.

THE CI IP! AN: Thank you, Doctor.

' itness excused)
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THE CI IP AN: .-: Do we have a representative

here of the Liberal Party, Mro Horrison?

O (No response)

THE CHAIP. N: Mr. Charles Walker, please.

ERo;f!I-LAPJ Co WALI . Yes, sir.

THE CHAIRMAN: You are representing the
i ,

Fell0wship of Reconciliation, in Nyack; is that
l

rig! t?

D . WALIaR: Yes.

Could 7_ first ask whether or not the report

and study made by the Legislatu=e o- Pennsylvania has

been presented to this Committee? 

TIE CHAIRMAN: I don' t know o

I ° DENZEP:: No, I don't think so.

MR° WALIT : I would like to file this with

the Committee. This was a ff dy ccndu ed by the
-%,.

Joint Legis!ativeCommit e at the instance of the

State Legislature, at their last session in

O
Pennsylvania (handing document to the Chairman).

i

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you° We will avail

ourselves of this information and ge some more

o
coples o

14E° WALKEP: 7 will not deal with facts
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and figures. That has already been done°

Just in passing, I might say that the.most

Q decisive of all these figures, which are often

dismissed as fanciful figures, can be found in those

" 1states which abolished capzta_ punishmente. perz-" °-

mentally for a time and then reinstituted it°

These are the studies that you should go

into very carefully, and what the conclusion are

there, there is practically no change hatsoever,

before and after, in homicide rates.

But these are ,ot the remarks which I wish

to comment on.

First of al!, capital punishment has a

most disreputable history, as has already been

indicated by the previous witness°

i!e at present in the United States the

death penalty is inflicted in only one of four ways,

there has been a fantastic variety of methods of

D It has been accompanied bj practically

every form of torture and torment Imown to mm :

burning alive, boiling in oil, suffocation in a.

quagmire; impalement, crucifixion,, beheading,

i
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sa 0ing in two, pulling to pieces by horses, tearing

to death with red-hot pincers, buria! alive -- the list

B goes on.

A great.variety of cruelties have been

visited upon those about to be executed: public dis-

section, boiling, drawing before quartering, dis-

memberment, breaking bones on the rack, and beatings

of every description.

These facts of history belie ;hat is

probably the major purpose of capital punishment,

that is, punishment. It represents a dark chapter

in man!sinhumanity to man. The primitive emotions

it symbolizes can be seen at the time of sensationa!

trialsQ It overshadows public thinking and feeling,

diverting attentionfrom serious exp!oration into

the roots of pathologica! human behavior and its

personal and social causes.

It is patently hypocritica! for a nation

possessed of nuclearbombs, germweapons and other

means of despread destruction to say toone who

kills:youhave committed the greatest crime and you

shall surelydie, All of us have become benumbed by

the ever-present possibility of massive extermination
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of human beings. Life has become cheap, and

casualties are calculated in 'megadeaths," How is

a society thus preoccupied with-violence to inculcate

respect for each individual human life? It is this

fundamental respect -- indeed, reverence -- zor life

that is the true deterrent. The eradication of the

ritualized killing called capitalpunishment would be

one step in that directiono

The death penalty is a symbol of an approach

to crime:thus it is called the supreme penalty. It

is the wrong symbol and the wrong approach. Aboutl5

years ago a great campaign was undertaken in the

field of mant!! health, to get the public to recognize

that the mentally afflicted were il!. Research

produceddrugs that broughton a revolution in both

understanding and treatment of mental illnesso

Tzemendous strides have been made.

In the field of crime and delinquency --

a curious complex of mental and moral illness -- we

are still far behind, notmuch beyond the beginning

point.

Letusdirect public opinion money for

research and the skills and imagination of
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professional people to the task of understanding,

treatment. We may discover that not only does the

offender a=alnst society need treatment, but the

society needs forgiveness and repentance for its

offenses against manls true humanity and dignity.

Capital punishment is called the supreme

penalty. All of us live under the sentence of death

as mortalso The date of its coming should be set by

the Supreme Being alone.

THE. CHAIRMAN: Thank you, sir.

MRo WALKER: Thank you.

(Witness excused)

O
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We will take a five-minute

O (A five-minute recess was taken.)

Ti E CHAIPMAN: All right. The hearing will

come to order.

We will now hear from Mr. Bernard Arluck.

MR. BE APLUCK: Honorable Chairman,

and members of the Commission:

As an ex-police officer, I should feel

aggrieved that the words were stolen out of my

mouth but i .asmuch as the gentleman who did that

was the Honorable, Judge Pecora, I feel highly

flattered.

O

In the interest of brevity, I am going to

read this, lwas going to speak extemporaneously,

but I want to read this.

As a practicing attorney and ex-member of

the Ne York City Police Department, of 22 years

°
expe_ ence, I am unalterably opposed to capital punish-

ment. .... •

The reason that I am so is very simpleo

D en an innocentman is executed fora crime and sub-

sequent investigation and legal research show that the



O

O

257

man was innocent, there is an irreparable damage done

to the executed man's family, for how can you bring

back from the grave, to a family who loved and re-

spected this man, a human being who formerly Tas a

happy member of the family.

Without going into other reasons, as other

people Tho have spoken before you have gone into,

the simple fact r mains that when an innocent man

is unjustly sentenced to prison instead of being

electrocuted, there will always remain the possibility

that if he is innocent he will be released to society

as an alive hdmo.n being.

Gentlemen, ! speak from personal experience,

Together with some other people, we fought for twelve

years to effect the release of an innocent man,

Louis Hoffner, from prison.

It was only through the grace of God that he

was not electrocuted. In fact, the crime of which

he was accused was a cold-blooded holdup. Technically,.

he was guilty of a felony murder, and normally a cold .

blooded murder of that type is punished by execution o ..

By some strange quirk, in spite of the fact that this •

was a cold.blooded murder, the jury recommended life :
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imprisonment. Perhaps that was their way of =howing

O
that they either doubted his guilt or were opposed to

capital punishment and they took that means of showing

their opposition to capital punishment.

Gentl nen, my background as a police office

for 22 years certainly does not put me in the place of

people whoarecoddling criminals. In fact, I have

made this subject my lifetime study, and a man more

bri!liant and capable ! an I, Professor Bouchard,

in a book calledg'Convicting The Irmocent," points

out many cases in Which,the accused man was executed,

and the so-called victim of the crime appeared alive

and well.

Summing it up, gentlemen, the mere fact

and possibility that an innocent person could be

executed, and it has happened, and there are many

innocent menin prison today who are incarcerated by

a mistake of justice, and if the crime for which they

O
were charged was one which ca!led for execution, they,

too, Would be those who were the victimsof grave

• . •
inJus tlce o :" .

In other words, gentlemen, as long as that

man who is unjustly convicted of a crime -- as

" f
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proven bY subsequent investigation -- is alive in a

penal institution, he can be returned to his loved

ones. But if he is executed, ere is nothing but a

corpse to be returned to his family.

And that in my eyes, is sufficient justifi-.

cation for my opposition to capital punishment,

THE CHA IP! AN: Thank you.

(Witness excused)

mmm W am R mm

O
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THE. CHAIRMAN: We will now have Mrs o Jane

Evans, Executive Director of the National Federation
%

of Temple Sisterhoods.

MRS. JANE EVANS: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I am speaking not only for theNational
"Federation 

of Temple Sisterhoods, but for the Commission

on Social Action, of the American Refozmed Judaism,

which includes the Union 0f American Hebrew 0ongre-

gations, the Central Conference of American Rabbis,

and the National Federation of emple Sisterhoods,

Brothers and Youth.

Officially, tl ese organizations, representing

O

one miliion of th Jewish Community, men, w0men and

Children, have through their delegate bodies adopted

strong positions against capital punishment.

As you wouldexpect, sincewe are a religious

movement of Reformed jUdaism, l:donot speak as a
2

legal expert° But in all of our resolutions we have

clearly Stated that the legal execution of a criminal

is an anachronism, in a society hich has long since

abandoned theprimitive concept of An eye for an

eye, and a tooth for a tooth."

However, Jrshould benoted that this was
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never actually interpretedas being literally an

eye for an eye, and was meant to imply a monetary

compensation.

We heard much today, in the .estlmony of

Judge Liebowitz and one or two other persons, on the

question of capital punishment as a deterrent.

I would,sir, if I might be allowed to, leave as part

of our testimony one of our booklets, o of- h issues

of 'Conscience g published by the Commission on Social

Action called Manls Eight to Live."

However, I must for one second refer, on

the question of deterrence, to a fact that we have

stressedin this booklet, and that is this: that

175 years ago in England, there were 200 crimes which

were punishable by death, including robbery, and

for robbery as little as five shillings. Hanging,

for these offenses, were, as you know, always held in

public.

We would like to point out that this was

O done obviously because this was thought to be a de.

terrent to potentia! criminals.

But what was the favorite time and place

in England for pickpockets to execute their work?
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Invariably, the pickpockets had their best heyday, 

according to all those who have written on the

subject, at public hangings of other persons being

hung for, if you please, robberies as low as five

shillings o

This for dete nce in England 175 years

t

All of us would also agree that fear of

physica! maiming, the gouging out ofeyes,.the 

excising of tongues, and the lopping off of ears, which

were common punishments in some lands up until 150

years ago, were by their proponents.also proclaimed

to be deterrents.

Even if therewere a grain of truth, which

most of us mlght deny, none of us wou!dwish today

to continue this form of punishment.

Lastly, and in Closing, I wouldstress, sir,

that our unalterable position to capital punishment

is based on the fact that there is no crime, however

horrendous, for whichsociety has the right.through

its judicial processes to order the-taking of a human

life.

Rather, we believe it is the,absolute
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obligation of society to evolve other,more effective

and more humane methods in punishing and dealing with

@
crime. We do believe that we cannot brutalize a

human societyby having any fo_ m of brutalization

as part of the punishment.

And, lastly, we believe that we must all

of us recognize the o dempti ity and the re-

habilitative possibilities for every man, no matter

ho great the crime°

i should liketosubmit the issue of

'Conscience," whichincludesmany statistics that

you have heard about,

MR. ATLAS: How about one for every

member?

iglS, EVANS :

one for every member.

I would be glad to provide

We will mail it to your

Commission within the next few days.

THE CHAIP N: Thank you very much.

MRS, EVANS: You are welcome.

(Witness excused).
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Elsie Cespedes.

ms. ELs IECESP DES:
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We willnow hear from Mrs.

I am Elsie Cespedes.

O

I have been a practfcing social worker for

the last sixteen years.

I represent the Hispanic Association of

SocialWorkers.

I have hearda great deal todayabout de-

terrence, but ilmven't heard a word about prevention.

Whenwe speak of deterrence, I think wespeak of the

individual responsibility for crime. While it is

true that in some percentage of crime this might be

true, i think that in many crimes we Can not deny

social :responSibility°

i MR: PFE!FFER:

disposed of?

Bytheway, l happen to have worked on the
-social 

study of the Salvatore Agron case. You may

: -• remehber: that this as a gang killing that took place

in NewYork City in the summe= of 1960.

Has that case been finally

THE CHKIPiAN: Commutation.

MRS, SPEDES : Yes. clemency.

zt iS fOrtUna te that"th court, or
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through e judicial processes, mt the mental con-

dition and the social responsibility for the crime

that this youngster and others committed were not

taken into account, and even though, through the good

legal counseling that he had assigned by the court,

the psychiatric examination was fruitless. It proved

that he was rea!ly sane, even though the social

studies showed, and all the social agenciesknew

him, that this youngster had been schizoid and dis-

organized throughout his life.

MRo DENZER: Didn't the Governor hold a

clemency hearing on that?

MRS. CESPEDES: Yes,

O

MR. DENZER: What did they do?

MRS. CESPEDES: Why should the case reach

a clemency hearing? Why should it be left to the

Governor? Why shouldn't this have been taken through

the judicia! processes?

THE CHAIRMAN: Do you think, Mrs. Cespedes,

that the jury should be given the opportunity, Before

a finding of guilt or innocence, to hear such testi-

mony as the Governor hears?
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M . CESPEDES: Yes, even before the

Governor. I think in every major crime there should

be a complete psychiatric sociological and psycho-

logical studyof the individua!.

MRo DENZE : The probation report is very

ful! on that,

MRS. CESPEDES: I don't think so, sir.

Because it proved nothing unti! we got to work.

MR. DENZER: Itwas enough to make the

District Attorney of New York County affirmatively

recommend clemency to the Governor;which he followed.

MRS. CESF/DES: Some attempt; asmade to

collect social data on that case, and not until we

got into the case did we get ample evidence.

MRoATLAS: Do I unders£and you to say

that psychological or sociologica! matters should

be introduced during the trial?

MRS, CESPEDES: Yes. I want that point clear.

MR PFEIF R: don't think you need to

argue that, That is your point.

MRS. CESPEDES: There should be hospitaliza-

tion, when considering the criminal.

And I also feel that in the present code the
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application of knowledge is very limited. The defi

nition of "insanef' is very limited. It doesn't amount

Q to anything o

MR. PFEIFFER: We have your point.

THE CHAIRMAN: This is a separate study that

we are undertaking. We held a hearing on that last

week,

MRS., CESPEDES: One thing that came in

this case that society was responsible for the in=
t

cident that brought about this crime. Thiswas a gang

killing. And if society permits these youngsters

to murder each other in the streets, you know, out

of tension or out of racial or minority -- or whatever

it is -=

THE CHAIRMAN: You are opposed to capital

punishment in all cases?

MRS, CESPEDES:

THE CHAIRMAN:

Yes •

In all eases?

0
MRS, CESPEDES : yes. I think that capital

punishment is against the humane-. concepts of our

modern-day society. It does not keep up with our

modern philosophy. I mean, it is cruel and it is

gruesome.
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You have been here all day,

have you?

@

o CESPEDES:

MP PFEIFFER:

MRS. CNSPEDES:

MRoPFEIFFER:

• opposed tocapital punishment.

self with those ideas?

.i

@
Yes.

You have heard lat was said?

Yes.

There were those who were

You associate your°

because Ifeel that there are a lot of

haven,t been ab!e to cover.

• NP, S. CESPEDES: Yes, I do. Definitely.

l will submit a more detailed report to you,

points that I

MR. PFEIFFER: We would appreciate that.

TDSCHAIRMAN: We will be glad to have it.

D So CESPEDES: The point is that society

has a great share of the responsibility in crime,

and that we should assume and face that squarely.

It is true that there maybe a percentage,

there may be criminals that cannot 5e rehabilitated,

but a greatmajority of the human beings can be re-

habilitated, That is the basis of our work. We see

it every day.

And the emotional atmosphere of the home
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and the envi -otLment, and of society in general, is a

great contributing factor to crime, or to prevent

crime. Prevention, I think, should be the focus.

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much.

Will you submit a statement?

MRS, CESPEDES: Yes, I will.

PROFESSOR AUSTIN Ho MacCORMICK: Could I

add.a footnote?

In the Agron case it reached a point where,

when it came to the Governor for clemency considera-

tion, the Judge,who had said privately, I think, that

he would not oppose it, finally made an affirmative

recommendation in favor of it.

And District Attorney Hogan's :office

through a Deputy whom he sent up, act ai1 -ap e z- d and

argued for it. This is quite anunusual case,

that the prosecution and the court is making sure

that action was taken.

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you, Professor.

O (Witness excused)

am mmmmmm
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THE CHAIP/ I: Our next witness is H.

Richard Uviller, Assistant District Attorney of New

York County.

MR, ATLAS: Who recommended clemency in the

Agron case.

MR. H. RICHARD UVILLEE: Mr. Chairman and

members of the Commission:

I was, indeed, the Assistant District

Attorney who did appear before the Governor in the

celebrated Agron case.

I think that that case has been mentioned

here, and quite properly, but only as one of a number

Of cases in which the District Attozneyls office in

New York County has taken a position with the

Governor at the point of clemency, recommending

affirmatively that the Governor commute a death

sentence w;hich was imposed +by a court.

There as a case that stirred a considerable

+amount of controversy, but I think the considerations

that went into our position in that+ case are

applicable to many cases that we have appeared on,

and I will t j and cull from those+ experiences, in my

remarks here.
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There are many, and among the many are

in our office itself, who have taken the position that

capital punishment is, per se, wrong, predicating

this position purely on moral or religious con-

siderations.

I think that such a position is entitled to

considerable respect. No one can really doubt the

sincerity of those who feel that,because of ethical

or religious commandments, a human life, be it the

life of a criminal or an innocent man, is something

which is so sacred that it is not for any human

agency, particularly not for the State, to take it

for whatever cause.

I certainly would no t put myself in a

position to criticize this judgment, nor could I

advance reasons in opposition to it.

I think if the position is predicated solely

and exclusively on the moral injunction there is

little that can be said to controvert it. I think

the only comment that 7£ could offer with respect to

that position--

PROFESSOR 9 CHSLER: Because you don't think

questions d morality are arguable?
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ME. UV ILL R:

ins tance --

THE CHAIRMAN:
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I would say that in this

Do you share the same

feelings?

MRo UVILI R: Well, I would prefer to speak "

O

exclusively in my representative capacity, represent-

ing the office.

But I do think that any question of

morality, particularly with religious foundations, is

predicated purely on matters of faith. There is a

biblical commandment, upon which some of the

religious thought is based; and I think even where

the ethical argument is based upon purely ethical

or moral grounds, that it is also predicated on an

item of faith.

Perhaps when I say faith," that is more of

religious term. Perhaps I should say "emotion."

MI. ATLAS: Mr. Uviller, there are

approximately 18 instances in which capital punishment

is enjoined by the. Bibleo I say that not to dis-

concert you, but it happens to be the fact° Also,

because it happens to be the fact that the courts

have administered those injunctions; they have sought
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every possible means of avoiding the inflicting

of that penalty. That is historical.

MEo UVILLER: As I say, I think that is a

strong and a sincere position, and I think it is

entitled to considerable respecto

I .c P.. only comment on it by saying that I

donlt think that it is universally held. I think

ae
even among those who consider themselves rancorous

persons, as well as those who are motiva d by

strong ethical judgments, they find nothing in-

consistent ith the idea of morality or religion

and capital punis hment.

So that I can only say that it is not a

universally held position, even though for those

ho hold it, it is a strongly and sincerely held

position.

Q

In our office -- well, a word should be

said about deterrence, hich is generally advanced

on the other side. I don t think you can weigh

deterrence against i morality;if you take the

position that it is immoral, it does not matter

Thether it is an effective deterrent or not. You could

take the most effective deterrent in the world -- a
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torture or a public execution -- and that torture

itself, no matter of strong the deterrent value

0 of such a torture, would not in itself convince those

who tooka mora! Position; in fact, the stronger
g

the deterrent, the stronger the moralopposition.

However, should you say something about

the statistical evidence of deterrence, of which

much has been spoken hers today. I think it is
..

at best confusing. I don't think that it is possible

to determine whether or not there is a detterent

value, purely on a statistical basis.

I can report to you that those ho have had

actual contact with homicides and potential homicides

do believe lere there is a deterrent effect, and. they

dontt base th!s. on any statistical consideration at

all.The --b=s it pure!y on private interviews with

criminals and potentional criminals ' ho have reported

this to them.

0
Incidentally, just to Cite a fewexamples,

a man may report to the District Attorney,U'Yes, I

have committed many robberies, but I have never

loaded my gunwhen I went out fortherobbery."

Or an instance that ! read about recently, where two
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accomplices committed a holdup, and during the course

of the holdup, or after its completion,, one of the two

accomplices, who held the gun, pointed the gun ,at the

victim of the robbery and saying that he would kill

him, thereby leaving no witnesses behind. .

Whereupon the somewhat more level-headed,

cooler, second man wrested the gun from the hand

of the other robber in othez words, interfered with

the potential murder by his accomplice.

THE CHAIRV : Haven' t some .of these de-

fendants indicated that. they have a revulsion, to

killing, but not to tealing? That is, quite apart

from the question of punishment?

MPo. UVILI ,:: No, I don!t think that it is

due to any particular revulsion, Sir, Chairman, It is

hard to say whether or not the deterrence of punish-

ment would be sufficient, or whether there is some

sort of faint-heartedness -- perhaps tlzis is an ill-

chosen word -- connected with it° But I think that

i IS fair to say that when they report to you that

they feared the possibility of capital p ishment

involved in the killing, that they are giving, at least

in some instances, an accurate report.
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o ATLAS: Don't you think that appeared

as an afterthought, and maybe intuition or reaction

of your reporter?

MR, UVILLEP: I donWt think that is fact,

l .r. _tlas. But I cannot hope to persuade anyone of

the large numoers of these instances. I can only

say that there is a belief among those who have come

in contact with these men that there is at least some

deterrent effect.

But again, you don't have a balancing

of deterrence against immorality.

PP.OFESSOE: It may have a balancing effect

just the. opposite; that the macabre aspect of the

death penalty is for some an incitement to crime.

ME: UVILLF, : On the theory of the

masochistic criminal?

I .OFESSOE. ,ECHSLEE: Yes, to put it that

way, as a well-documented psychiatric phenomena°

M o PFEIFFE : Areni t you trying to tel!

us that you can't really get much in the way of

= =g= t one way or the othe=, f=om the point of

view of deterrence?

ME: UVILLEE: That is my own feeling.
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i .° PFEIFFEP.: at is what a dozen

tnesses have testified to today.

P . UV .:

MP ATLAS: In any event, nearly everyone

seems to agree, Mr. Uviller, that the statistics are

not reliable enough to form a judgment upon mere

statistics.

PF.OFESSOR CHS : I am a little bit

I can move ahead from there.

concerned about this.

It seems to me that we throw out statistics

a little bit too readily that way. It i one tI ing

to say that the statistics don't measure upwith

utter precision of everything that happens in every

individual case, But surely the statistics aren't

lying when t ay show no significant change in homicide

rates in the same jurisdiction after abolition,

after restoration, comparable jurisdictions I mean.

O

You have to say =hat either those homicide figures

are =ong orthn ' there is an inaccuracy in the

maintenance, in the counting of the number of homi-

cides, o else it seems to me that you have to say

that those figures do show that quantitatively

nothing substantial happens ,- not that noNaing
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happens in a particular case, but quantitatively

nothing substantial happens.

ME. UV : That is so, Professor.

I thlnl there are so many different factors

that it is difficult to rely upon statistics.

You take New York, where you get a high

incidence of Capital crimes, a high incld ce of

capital pttnishment. I am not up .to.-date, but there

was a period of eighteen months over a year, in "

which no one as executed in Sing Sing.

PROFESSOr. CHSLEI.: We had a period of

that in Pennsylvania. After that there were three

executions, and the count she ,Ted an increase in the

number of homicides in the period immediately

following that, and then a !ag and hen a drop.

But doesn't that dismiss the point of the

figures That is all that I am talking about.

If over and over again a state makes a

change in its policy on this point, either a change

going from abolition to restoration or the otherway,

they change in the policy of executing hen sentences

are imposed, d over and over again you see that
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nothing substantially happened in the homicide

rates;is that evidence to be regarded as incon-

sequential?

.o UVIILEE: Well, perhaps the key

word, Professor Wechsler, is ' no significant change.

I amnot a statistician, and I donlt know what you

mean by a significant change.

But I know from our experience that there

is always a fluctuation in the rate of capital

crime. A holiday falling on a hot summer week-

end is going to raise the rate of crime for that

month far more significantly than the abolition of

capital punishment. The .month before probably

wouldn't.

PROFESSOR b CHSLER: It seems to me the

only possibl point is that the homicide rate being

based on homicides per I00,000 is too vast a concept

to show sensitive changes.

But if. that is your point, it seems to me

that Uiless 7ou are intellectually affirming that,

I dontt.,see how. you can intellectually affirm that

the statistics rare insignificant,

MR. UVILLER: Well, Professor Wechsler --
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PROFESSOR D'qCHSLER: There is statistical

element to that judgment, I agree,

MP, UVI : The third problem is that I

am confronted with the statistical reports and the

experiences of those .Tho have dealt with individual

criminals.

PP, OFESSOP. • WECHSLEE:

that is there a conflict?

represent a quanti£4 Ive

Mywhole point is

Because the statistics

appraisal, and your de-

0

tectives ho say ' We!l, I P ow. Joe Doakes, who never

loads his gunu is dealing wi h an individual case

or with a number of-individual cases.

You can still say, as Judge Liebowitz

did, eil, it is enough for me that there is some

intuitive evidence that some one human life might

be saved-. ' If you say that that is something that I

understand°

But if you me qt that the quantitative

appraisal is the relevant appraisal, so that if you

are a Legislator, if you knew that the total number

of homicides would be lil ely to be the same one way

or the other, this would make a difference to us,

which, I think, is a more general view of it. Then,



2 ,0

it seems to me, you can't throw those figures out.

..... 
o UVILLEP : Perhaps, in view of the time,

I hould proceed to a further point. I acknowledge
"the 

strength of your argument.

PROFESSOR C LER: It is only because I

have such confidence in your view that I put it to you

this strongly.

the argument, Professor.

I c say litt!e to refute

I think that I ought to say just a few

ords on how e operate. We in the office, and I

think the District Attorneys Association generally

have tremendous confidence in the ability of a jury

to weigh questions of ultimate punishment. We have

sponsored time and again a bill to broaden the re.

sponsibility of the jury from the felony murder

case to include the common.law murder case as well.

! think that as far as the jury!s re-

sponsibility concerned, it is properly a question
• "2

for the ju y.

I think that, unfortunately, under the

present standards, the jury does not receive a

sufficient amount of background in order to make an
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intelligent decision.

I think that there can be very little

dispute that if the jury is to be given this re-

sponsibility, they must be given it along with some

additional procedural provisions Jhich " ould allow

them to consider matters which are not normally

re vant on the question of guilt alone.

TIE CHAIPi : The Califo ia and Pennsylvania

practice?

MP.. UVILT .: Exactly.

. ATLAS: Where it will be put Lu the trial

@

proper?

MP. UVILLEP.: You can't do that, because

if you are going to do that it will present grave

danger to the ordinary les of evidence and

prejudice the defendant perhaps as seriously as the

People, and more so.

PROFESSOR C S.LER.: Asa matter off act,

Pennsylvania held it unconstitutiona! to put it into

the trial.

JUDGE I _LPEP!: It would be in this State,

too, because you would have irrelevant material before

the jury, hich would prejudice the defendmut.
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Along that line, 'nile you are speal g

of that point, the need for le separate tria! or

the second-stage tria! by the jury, it ould be greatly

increased, woul 't it, if a re-definition of

homicide were made clear. We should drop out the

distinctiom of premeditation, and merge murder 2nd

and murder Ist.

P .° UVILIY ..: Yes. I never could under-

stand the distinction bet Teen murder Ist and murder

2nd myself.

JUDGE LiLPEP!,: We al! have that difficulty.

MP., 22ELAS: You are not alone.

MPo V ILLEP.: I am sure t/ at there are

others .Tho have that difficulty.

I would hope that the homicide section would

be redrafted.

But 7 speak no ,z primarily of the question

of punishment, xhere capital punisllment is involved.

JUDGE . i : Capita! punishment is

L volved in an extended area.

MR, UVILLEE: Yes, I would go one step

further than this two-stage proposition.. Perhaps

at firs blush it might seem an insignificant step,
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but I think it is quite significant.

O
I fee! that on the basis of our experience,

that as we look at the case in all of its outlines,

and if it appears to be a technically complete case

of murder in the first degree or a capital crime,

that we then go through a second process, which is

more or less an extralegal or extrajudicial

process, of seeking out matters in the background

of the individual involved, or in the circumstances

of the crime, which would reveal either the presence

or absence of aggravating or mitigating circum-

stances .

Now, the Agron case was mentioned here

as being a very significant thing, what occurred in

that case.

Agron, of course, was guilty of murder in

the first degrees on a mound of evidence, a mountain
• • . -

O

of evidence which could barely be surmounted by the

defense. There was no defense.

When the case cams up for clemency before

the Govezuor, all sides, including many social

agencies, presented to the Governor a wealth of

material dealing with the background of that
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particular individua!

We ourselves had available to us, in forming

out o n position, a rather complete report from social

agencies concerning the :- oa kground of t/.le defendant.

'Te in ' " ""that case ended up !n recoumen ing clemency.

The significant thing that I want to say

is this: during the clemency hearing it is extremely

m usual it happens virtually on no occasion, that the

Governor ;i!l " iin er- ect any remark at all. The

Governor himself sits quite placidly and listens to

what is being said, and says very little other than

leZhank you,"

On tliis occasion, after the completion of

the reports of those interested people who spoke,

spontaneously, the Govem or said, eT is matter should

have been brought before the ' - '=jUry,

The Governor, not being an attorney, did not

realize that in a case of this nature there is no

provision for it to be brought before the jUry.

But, nonetheless, I think there ms some-

tn ng quite significant in his remark. nd Y tn k

that ' -there was a spontaneous feeling on his part that

these considerations , ere properly those faich a ury
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might consider, in detezm uing Thether or not to make

a recommendation. Lu that case, of course, they

couldntt mahe a recommendation. This was a common-

la .7 crime.

T CI IP :

. NILIa :

Under the present !a , .

Yes. But I suppose

theoretically they could have achieved the same result

by voting for a lesser degree of murder.

pp FESSOK' CIiSiYrI: Probably in-

@

fidelity to their oath.

° UViL : L fact, ! tn_n ne re-

commendation, particularly % vie 9 of the difficulty

dls ln ulsnln be Te murder 1 and murder 2, it

might be accomplished that Tay.

!t se ms to me -- this is an additional

point I wmuted to make -- it seems to me that in an

ordinary case, our feeling is usually that the

capital p nisl nent providedby law; is too

stringent a p nis hment. e generally seek that 

a case of unusual!y aggravated circumstmuce,

before we w-!! compel a defendant to go tO tria!

on the top co utof a murder first degree dictment,

without offer g him a plea, in order that f%en the
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clemency near gs come _,., us to take the poszt on

that the Governor should not award clemency. There

has to De m% aggravat g o _ lat on in the case.

It s ems to me that if tne.e is a jury recommendatnon,

that jury recommendat _on should 5e an azzlrma zve

one rathe= thm a negative one. it seems to me that

the ° "ju y should not recommend ..... ,, on the theory

that in the ordinary case there should not be

capital p, zs '£o BUt i
" 

•" " _ 'nere is a extra-

Ord nari!y mitigating factor, they wil! not rec end

mezcy but on the con£ra i if it heard2us= one,

there would be !ife imprisonment imposed, because

of the azgravatin8 cause should there be a re-

commendation short of dea %.

T! AYI £aI : You would reverse the

Z-unction of the jury u Part 2 of the tria!?

• . £1.1e} : UV : Yes ! would say that

ordinaz I capita! case which is now considered

capita! should be a case entailing life imprison-

men£, absent an gravating feature.

This formation is employed in the A.Lol.

provisions --

PPO SOF. .,]C: : It is the la 7 in
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some states, yes.

<o Vq If/AT.: There is a dua! feature to

O

O

the A.L. I ° provisions, in wllich there is an

aggravating sud mitigating facto
'

: that those

factors a -e set forth in t/ e A°L.I°

I have =ne quarrel on that, and that, it

seems to me is the mitigating factor, %ich seems

to be a little inconsistent with o . ce as a

defense.

de,a_! i o do T tn nL

that ere is a necessity for finding both the aSsence

of a mitigating factor and an agsravatinZ factor.

It seems to me that the matter should be left to the

ury on the general instructions and if they f nd

no aggravating factor, that the ,anislxnent should be

life priso.nment. And I think that we would have

ac -ompiished suDstmntially the justice that we

seek.

PP.OFESSOP Ol-iBLEP: There is a difficulty

there. ! . onder if you really thought that out,

You can't define those aggravating factors in a way

that wil! give them ,universa! operativeness, if there

But I don't !m .7 that there is uy necessity
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is no co tezba!ance ith respect to mitigating

factors. Ln other words, if I understood --

.. UViLI! : The mitigating factors, or

other than the aggravating factors.

O ESSOF. IJqCI-LSLP : It is because they are .

not, but they are both relevant° Let me give you an

illustration so as to mahe it perfect!y clear.

AaoThe aggravating feature u a murder case

may be that this Tas a hiller for hire, and everbrbody

ou!d say the Torst [d nd of a case.

/ nd the mitigating feature may be an

obsessive psychotic vho had been udez --

, UVILLEP.: That ould be a defense.

Let us say that he has i-md no previous record.

PTOFESSOP J,IC ISL F.: A mental disturbmuce,

short of a defense, assuming M'Naghten, you could

have it, you see.

Now, if you said just aggravatin factors,

have you excluded that?

If you say a mitigating factor, 91ell, the

other thLng is entitled to be considered too.

14 . UV : But it is pel nissive. The

uz y is permitted to recommend.
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TI-.'-' CI-I&!EI-(I' : Under the California

practice, it tahes a tuu nimous recommendation on the

part of the u .,'" oezo e the defendan goes to .ne

gas ch ae ; isn't that so

PrDFESSOPI, Cl n I thinh so.

Ti -21 / : The judgment they make is

a! ays unanimous, that he ou!d be put to death.

.... "- impOtherwise it s Alze risonment

4r. UVILLEP: That is also t e of the

i.L.I° provisions.

.OFESS OYD G}SLFin

Ti- [- l@ : Yes.

I: . BF TL I: One thing about the twTo-

stage proceedings. You said the second stage should

be before the same jury?

That is in Pennsyl-# uia.

. UV 17/a :

iS SO.

@

YeS °

What about the defendant's

right to appea! -.Wouldn't you be jeopardizh g tha

with U open record -- his appeal?

, UVIL : To a certain ,-'* t. that

But theoretically, the appellate court

could have 5oth let us say the p o at on ma er- a _

M2.. B TT!/ f:
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oz° anT n .-g z nich the Judge alone took to con-

sideration, on the sante ce as we!l.

hc sen ence for el:ample, in a non-
'4: "

capital zase in this Sta e is revie Ted by the AppelZate

Division, %Thich has discretion to review! the sevexit7 ..

of %t .e sente nce as wel! as tae corl"ectness of the

verdict, Consequent!7, in order to mahe that review,

they could have ava aole to the - " , ° a y n ng which the

ilae in pronouncing the sentence.trial judge " I

E., D ]ZE.:

wn c they cai! foz

Including the probation report

Yes. This is rea!ly a more

@

extended, _=-' ^' hind of probation report, presented

under these c rcums£ances, but I donlt tn nn it is

any more prejudicial on his appea! the% the "" °ozelnazy

prouatlon report would be.

JUDG Fu L _ ,I,]: I think .-- . Ben ey'-"

has a point, that we have greater values and lesser

values. I think an Appellate Court in revle%nin

the lower court, ith a second record before it,

m bt be inf!u ced by the second record before it

," h is navailab!e

14.. UVI!2i : Tlmt may be so. There are
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certain "6 ._n s in a trial record whicht .e jury does

not see: the matters off the v.e ozc°, v _^ -- of

proof.

JUDGE - IL I :

Lnfiuence them.

MP.. ATLAS:

Sometimes they should

i don't Tant to zet off the main

theme, but it has 5een said here today, . Uvii!ez

tn=t defendants n capital cases qho have assigned

counsel are more or less il! represented.

T - S#I[ £4iT: I{o we are off the main

theme.

• 9.. 1 : That theme has been 5o herln8

me all day. You ov , i have been a pxosecutor; l

have also been assigned counsel. I have also zone

up to the Court of ppea!s at my o m expense here

! disagreed th the Court, and got a recommendation

O •

of mercy.

I 7ouid like to ! ow = ° - " " °_u you wnetne

there is any indiaation that assIZ lcd counsel are

doin less for a defendant in a capita! case thm%

anyone else equally capable, seneraliy capab!e7

I : . UVIILEP.: Mr. Kt!as, at is not a

topic tlmt I ou!d like to ta!h about. I ouldiike
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the Chaiz nan's permission not to con it m ,se!f to an

@ T[- i l i : [e can pass that.

lr/ .__._: T r.. ir. Uvi!lez, going bach to

this o-stage proceeding, you are a Tare, are you not,

of the controversy hich came up in tl%e Family Court

Act, %There there as a fee! g that e efend nt's

counsel should see a probation report, because of

the damagL g hearsay in it?

proceeding?

@

Ln a Domestic Le!ations

Yes. The Family Court ould

not be aDomesticLelations Court.

TI CHAI A!'T: Yes.

MF. UVILLEP: Wel!, al! ! can say is that

I hope that members of the legal profession, ud

certainly judges, are able to discount ma ters hich
°.

we norma!ly deem £o be prejudicial when heard by a

3ury.

MP. L f- Is the jury capable of dis-

counting it?

Off t e record.

(Discussion off the record)
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On the record.

I don't quite understand the

@ thrust of the question, sir.

As I understand it, the two-stage proceeding

is simply this: the same jury, a jury in a capital cas

first decides the issue of the guilt or innocence,

predicated upon matters which are norma!ly couoidcred

to be relevant to that issue alone,-whlch would, I

assume, exclude the defendantts crimina! record, his

associations, hearsay evidence about him, his

personal and social background, and so forth, except

as they may be relevant towards an insanity defense.

After that decision is rendered to the Court,

.guilty or innocent, the same jury then hears matters

dealing with aggravated circumstances or, perhaps,

in the alternative or in addition, circumstances in

mitigation,

MR. B TLEY: ight at that point you are

@
making the defendant, who probably has an appea!,

and contending that he is innocent, you are then

making him come in &ud testify as to his character, or

practically plead for his life while his appeal is

pending,
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K%o UVILLER: First of al!, there is no

appeal pending at that particular stage, because there

is no Judgment. Beyond that, when he appeals he does

not contend that he is innocent° The issue on appeal

is a little bit different that is, where there are

errors committed during the course of the trial. In

fact, it is quite improper for an attorney to say on

appeal that his client is innocent.

As far as the material which has come out is

concernedl although it may be prejudicial to him that

type of prejudicial matter is normally before an

appell te court, as we have the procedures today --

most of it,

MR. ATLAS: As a practical matter, matters

on the second stage of the trial, the defendant comes

in 
rand 

says, "I have been found guilty andl- c mnt to

address myself to the question of whether or no=

I am guilty,8 which would be determined on an appeal

somewhere, but only to the question of the what the

sentence ought to be, and he says the same things he

would normally say to a probation officer, in your

court, for examp!e perhaps a little more expanded,

perhaps with witnesses o
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And I don't think that he need therefore

prejudice his position on the original trial, excepting,

of course, .if he reveals a long string of arrests, on

a yellow sheet, it might, as Judge Halpern pointed out,

influence the appellate court. ,

MEo UVILLE.: l will say in summary, without

taking any further time, that the position of our

office is that capital punishment should be retained,

but it should be retained only for those few particular-

ly aggravated cases where a jury, after a special

proceeding where they have the full evidence, makes

an affirmative recommendation that it should be im-

posed o

THE CHAIRMAN: Mr°-Uviller, you aren't

suggesting that it be retained for special categories

of murder, as there is in some jurisdictions?

MEo UVILI : We are not, no.

THE CHAIRMAN: Such as the killing of a

policeman?

MP-., U !LLER: NO, no.

MR° PFEIFFER: You are in favor of a rather

drastic revision of the homicide law of the State of

New York, are you
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I would hope

%rision.

@

@ I think it could use a substantial re-

PROFESSOP C'dS L: May I ask you one

question, so nat I uuderstand your testimony?

. UVILII .: 

iT.OF SOF. qSL R-.: ! umderst d you to

be presenting the position of Mr. ogan's office.

.. UVI!J .: Yes, "Sir,

FP, O- vSSOP. CI- I P.: YLudi a!so derstand

that, as u s uy group position, this is the con=

sensus that involves also individual differences.

For example, Mr. l ezman has taken a public position

in favor of abolition.

We are now to udersta d your testimony

to be indicative of a change in his individual

view?

MP.. UVI : at is correct.

i th uk ! sta ed at tl e outset that, ong

those sincere udividua!s who favor total abolition

on moral and ethica! or on religious grounds, a

number of t! em are , ithin our office .
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JIE -E I-LA.L Ii' : Now ;' ' ", : you have raised

that question about the split in your office, and

Professor Wechsier has asked about some personal

expression by one of the members of the staff --

PP.OFESSOF CHSLI ,.: That is a public

statement issued by l [r, He n u, the head of the

Homicide Bureau,

JDGE I-LiL &:

office on the conclus _ons, eacnee _zom e .pe zence,

that capita! pm islmnen zs" an __ . _^'F* , deterre nt?

ezzeatzve deterrent?

JUDG I-L&.L i : Yes. The co .iciusion tl . t

Is there a division u -you_

yOU. gave

ezzeetzve aspect of it.

I don luno about the

But I iuk we are fairly muchuniform on

the feeling that it does deter in at least some

cases.

jUDGE i- PEP. That is what I thought.

I inferred that .hat you thought as that those

Tho are opposed to capital punisl aent are so opposed

on mora! ud ethical grounds

9.° UVIIJ2 .: Yes. Precisely So, sir.

@
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TIE C!i&IPF : Th uk you very much.

MP. UVIL : Thank you.

oitness excused)@
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TI C : i F a : We i!l no 1 have a repre-

sentative from the Conscience Bay ,ieeting of the

Keligious Society of Friends, Mr° Harry Hale Purvis.

M :.. IIAPIX H !uE PUF.VIS: Thank you, Mr.

Chairman.

O

I live in Northport, New York, and I am a

member of the Conscience Bay Meeting of Friends, but

I was asked, the night before last, to also represent

two other Mettings of Friends, on Long Island, in

trestoury and in Jericho.. There is a Joint Committee

on Peace and Social Order of our Conscience Bay

Meeting and the other t 7o, and I was asked to speak

on behalf of them also.

I did Trite to you nd clude in the

letter a statement from the New York Yearly Meeting

of the £eligious Society of Friends°

T} C IPai4/N: We have received that from

several of the Meetings in tlie State.

P. PU VIS: I would ust like to comment

that: Thile this is not a creedal statement and there-

fore it cannot be claimed that every member of the

Friends agrees with this, that it is one of the

provisions in, the Discipline that it is part of the



.

@

299

entire spirit that a member of the Friends is

supposed to agree Tith, and that, therefore, it does

represent a very Broad concensus of all of the members

of the e!igious Society of Friends in %e7 York State,

and i£ does state that the Friends are opposed to the

death penalty.

I say this merely to the point that Juage

Liebowitz made the flat statement that he thought the

overwhelmLug majorit7 of people Tere in favor, of the

death penalty.

I have heard several references oday to the

political praetica!ity of abolishing the death

penalty.

TI ; CHAIP N: You don't have any polls

that have been taken on this?

ME. POTVIS: :No, I don't know of any polls.

I do realize that you are not taking a poll here.

But perhaps my best function here is :tO: indicate

not only a quantity Of people who wish the death

penalty tO be abolished, but also the depth of

feeling of those people and I third that this depth

of feeling is just as important in considering

political practicalities as £1ether a person ,1ould
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vote ' Zes or "No" on a subject, not havLng quite made

up his mind. Because we feel that this is a deep

moral question. I d just as we would not base it on

statistzcs,th=t it could be proved that h y boilL g

people L oil that you had less crime, we would still

be a=aznst boiling people in oil. And b7 the same

token, e are a a nst the death penalty for this

moral reason.

No ,7, ! ould just like to co.=nent on

severa! of ti e things that I have heard in tl is

very i nteresting hearLng today, and one of tl m was

the recommendation of the ColL nbia Professor that

we not go too fa in abolishing the death penalty

because L Delaware a murder came up and it was re-

L stituted.

No 7, I fee! that there is a danger, in tl e

retaining of the deati pelalty, hat we are liaSle

to have avery notorious case, in wi ici we put a man

to death and then it turns out that he did not

really commit the murde=. So I thL1k you have an

equally s ron =onslderat_on on the other side, that

if you really feel that it is a bad thing, that you

have an obligation to do it right wa7, and not to
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tolerate it.

I might meition, while I am here, that I

rote a letter to Governor .ockefeller, co mena ng

him for commuting the death sentence recently of the

man in Astoria, and I received a letter from his

assistant, telling me about this hearing.

I c!uded in that commendation a statement

urging him to remove the death penalty, and he

suggested .- that is, his assistant -- suggested that

I come here

No I would like to just empl!asiZe this

deptll of moral feelL g, to indicate my o n conviction.

I really feel that, just as I could not serve L an

army that is dedicated to total war, just as I am a

conscientious o ojector to the dropping of a bomb

On a city, that I could not serve as a jury member

on a death penalty case.

And I have also considered very carefully

the question of .That I would do if 1%Tere asked to

testify on be! alf Of the prosecution a death

penalty case.

I donWt believe that I could give that

testimony, if I Imew that it was tO be used to put



a man to death in the electric chair.

to become a conscientious objector.

3C2

I would Jhave

O

@

I feel that lere are times .hen a man must

commit civil disobedi nue,in respect for his moral

principles, and I am really tro led about this. And '

I ould hope that thisCommission would take into

consideration the degree to which puttln a man to

death violates the deep feelings of a suustantlal

number of people in this State, mud really to a

certain degree a!i ates them and their respect for

the process of la .

And I feel that Judge Liebo%yitz brought the

ing fn£o focus, in his statement that he believed

that .- he was in favor of this -- "Thou Shelf Not

hil ' -- in the 5 le -- "On pain of death, on

penalty of death.

It seems to me that that isan ultimate

contradiction. And that is why the death penalty,

although°i£may deter afe people, really underm %es

the very principle of "Tllou Shelf Not l ll," because

society is giving this example of kill ng.

If society gives this horrible example

and says it is al! right to kill .uder certain
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circumsta ices, why should not the 7ould-be killer

decide that under certain circumstances it is all

right?

I believe that £his nderm nes the ,Thole

sanction, and should be co%unterbalanced against this

once- L -a- Thile deterren ce.

Thank you.

TIE C AIP/WIN: Thank you.

OTiL ess excused)

O
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JUDGE /.L Z .N: Before you call the next

witness, :ir..Shairman, Mr. Bentley raised some

questions and Mr. Uvi!le gave some ans yers, on the

question of how e would proceed on an appeal, at a

t o-stage trial.

On reflection, it seems to me that there

,7ould be no oe=asion to suDmit the se=ond-stage

record as part of the appeal re=ozd. ecause if .the

jury found a verdict in favor of capital punishment,

it would ZO to the ourt of Appeals, £%ich would have

no power to dea! with the sentence; it could only

ideal with the q es£ion of guilt or innocence.

If they found for capital p%tnishment, it would go

to the Appellate Division.

If the statute ;ere so worded as to a

fL ding of life imprisonment 5y the jury, as I th ik

it 9ould be worded, the Appellate Division would

have no po er to alter that sentence.

l nere - ould be no oc.=asion, to s u nit

that record, and I would think that the .only record

submitted on appeal ,7ould be the record of the first

trial.

•hat would meet Mr, Bentley's polar°
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There was a reference - Mr. Uvi!ler to the

present practice of the Appellate Court sending for

the probation report, I never heard of a case --

perhaps in lqe York City they have it -- where the

defendant had a double-barrelled appea!, where he ,

asked for a reversal on the merits and at the same ime

asked =.or a reduction.

We have never had one in our Department,

dur %g my period of time. Because e usually find

that where the defendm t appeals only on the severity

of the sentence, the case is one in ,hich is guilt is

ove .he!mingly clear. We s d for a probation report.

Dut I ,7ould say that if we had a double-barre!led

appeal of that lne, we ,7ould not send for a probation

report unti! we first decided the question of guilt

or innocence° That %7ould dispose of the proboem.

T Cl! _I/ ibi : Thank you, Judge°

e
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THE CHAIP@N: Mr. Stephen Colzen.

MR. STEPHEN COHEN: I am not a lawyero I am
.

certainly not a judge.

@

I am an electrical engineering student, who

would like to voice my views on capital punishment.

I have this in a prepared statement.

MR. PFEIFFEP.:

as possible?

Will you try to be as brief

MR. COHEN: Yes.

As capital punishment progressed through

the ages, gradually discarding the axe and club for

such modern devices as the cyanide gas chamber and

the electric chair, myths about the deliberate

taking of one's life by theState continued to

grow° And they have gro - to such monstr .ls pro-

portions that the average citizen is unconcerned

about the death penalty°

He knows nothing of its fiendish brutality,

its agonizing torture, both mental and physical,

of the men, women and adolescents who wait out

their last hours of life.

for

Of these myths, which have been responsible

the retention of the death penalty in 42 st : es,
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capital punishment deters the murderer,
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the myth that

r

O

No criminal e pects to b caught, :.ie takes

a calculated risk, His mind is too immature to reason

out the consequences of his act. He aCtS impulsively, ,

even if he does plan his act, He pushes the

possibility of punishment from his mind° !t is not until

after he is caught that he becomes frightened°

Public hangings in .ngland were called to

a halt when it was found out that spectatozs at

the hangings of pickpockets were hav their

pockets picked while their attention was fixed on the

swaying bodies,

The idea that capital punishment-is justi-

fied is another myth, Nobody has the right to take a

life, and that includes the State, Murder is

murder, no matter how you look at ito

If a State really held life. to be sacred,

as it claims to when it frowns on murder,, then it

would refuse to take a life in its name: But somehow

the State thinks of itself as being above all moral

responsibility, as far as murder n.g a human, being

is concerned,
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I wonder ho 1 many murderers were executed

for killing other murderers which the State would

have executed, had not the condemned gotten to them

first °

The electric chair is theoretically no

respecter of age° In New York, a 15=year=old boy or

girl can be put to death just as easily as a 70=year=

old man or woman° If a person is 15 years old or

over, he can be executed.

THE CHAIRMAN: Mr° Cohen may I interrupt

you for a moment?

Since you do have a written statement,

could you Submit that to us in lieu of giving it to

us now

MR, COHEN: Yes°

THE. CHA : We had hoped to conclude

this at 5 o=clockj and we have at least two more

witnesses ° •

MR._ = .,r--'..: ', -. Could I point out one more

paragraph that I would like to read?

THE CHAI N: Yes o

MRo COHEN: This is not directly on the

subject of capital punishment. It will take about
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twoor three minutes to readit.

THE CHAIN: Go'aheado

O

NK. COHEN: All'righ=o

Society can be Sufficiently protected by a

sentence of l!fe imprisonment with a pos=ibility of

. pa=ole for a murderer, when the parole boards do not

act in haste and release a man against the advice of

psychiatrists°

It is a pity tllat New York wili not revise

its entire penal system and base it on rehabilitation

- rather than on revenge, By this I mean that all

serious offenders should be sentenced to a re-

habilitation center for an indefinite period and

should not be released until they are adjudged cured,

by competent psychiatrists, Even if this means 50

years in the institution for the thief, it should

..... be setup this,way,

After ail, why releasea person who is a

potential threat to those aroundhim? Under the

..present system, based on retributionand one's

!'paying his debt to society,"a prisoner sentenced

to. ten years inprison must be released after ten

years even if it isobvious o the prison
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officials that the prisoner is still a crim'A ... l.o

But under a new system of rehabilitation,

such a thing would be most impr able. And even if

there were an occasional slip, in the ne 7 system,

resulting in the release of a prisoner not ready

for release, it must be admitted that the present

system is one thousand times more vulnerable to the

problem of the repeated offender. Proof Sixty per

cent of the prisoners in the United States return

to prison after being released°-

But the ones who permanently stayout of

prisonare the offenders who probably could have been

talked out of committing their crimes and who acted

for such reasons as needing money for their

families.

THE CHAIrmAN: Thank you.

itness excused)
w

L
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THE C IP IN: Mr. Robert R. Hannumo

0
Being last, I feel

being the last one over the field°

MRo ROBERT R HANNUM:

I have a point of view that I think is

important. It may get away from the highly academic

material that has been heard today,

years o

Public Safety has been my business for 32

I am a specialist in handling felons returning

to New York City from Federal, out-of state, and

Armed Forces Prisons: some 30,000 ex-inmates: murderers,

conspirators, car thieves,, pickpockets, gangs tars,

safe blowers, mbezzlers, gunmen, et cetera, along

with the less spectacular offenders who constitute

the vast majority of our p nal populations.

Here are a few findings which are pertinent

to our purpose today.

. The murderers that I meet show more white

0

racial origin than Negroo Compared to most other

categories of crlminals, the murderer has done

heavy time (long impr!sonment) , yet his classification

scores best of a!! In the ccmmunityo He is usually

quiet, productive, easy to supervise, regular in his

nploYment, usually faithfu! in his religious
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practices, and considerate of the rights of otherso

0
I am speaking as one who deals with _x-

offenders, long after the judge is finished w!=h

them, and jurors.

One that we meet may have killed his wife ....

premeditated, gruesome -- but his remorse is genuine

and permanGnto His l!fe is simple, his needs are

modest He is a dishwasher who never complaims,

although he works ten hours a day, six days a week,

on a mlnim.um salary.

Another, he once shot at his superior

officer, deliberately -- but missed and killed his

best frlend, while a soldier in the European theatre.

Today, he never forgets his crime, but supports his

family £ ithfully from his earnings as a laborer,

The third and last instance is a man Who

killed a shlp's €ook with g carving knife in a

kitchen fight on the high seas. During 21 years of

O incarceration in the Uo So penitentiary at Atlanta,

he became interested in saving lives and has become a

dedicated expert in this line.

• They have a United States Public Health

hospital in all of the Federal bureaus of prisons
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in the United Sta'tes,

He is the most skillful orderly everknown

0 by the Sectarian Hospital where he works today,

He is the man that I would want near me,

if myllfe were to windle when a surgeonSs knife

finishedthe jbb.

He has no idea of time. His is strictly

dedication,

This same murderer, who many would feel

should have pald with his o m life, has saved

Countless lives° He also developed one of the

largest blood banks ever known in a max num security

prison.

There is little doubt that some individual

murderersshcald bekept in prison, working for the

O

taxpayer for the balance of their natural lives, in

the name of Public Safetyo

I am, however, definitely opposed to

capital punishm£nt, because the majority of

murderers; premedltated, can ultimately take their

places inour society as productive citizens.

It iswasteful for the stat of New York

to"practiceelectrocutiQn any longer.
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I know the finished product better than

most sentencing judges,

O Thard= you°

THE CHA : Thank you,

. itness excused)

si 0

omms mmmo

0
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THE CHAm AN. Mr, Joseph Stern°

O
MR. JOSEPH STERN: Thank you for hearing

mop Mr, Chairman, •

My name is Joseph Stern. I am an attorneyo

I wasn't here all day, but I am aware of

Judge Liebowitz's views° And I thlrd= that the

deterrent effect expressed by Judge Liebowitz is at

variance with what l understand WardenDuffy has

indicated to be the fact, based on his Interview.is

with some three thousand either murders or potential

murderers, who c0n=nittedfelony murders or rather

felonies heremurder couldeasily have taken place

Ithink that tOO often in our society

today the people who c t murder, or who participate

in the decision of capital punishment, are not

directly a part ofthe killing process,

And I think that if the execution, instead

0
of being performed in Sing Sing, is performed in,

let us say, Harl m, 125th Street and Seventh Avenue,

that the deterrent effect could be more accurately

measured,ln having it in a place where the origin

of criminals allegedly take place.

And it should be done by means of the
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yazd-arm or hanging, and possibly even a pikestaff

to put the head of a criminal on. Possibly even

Judge Liebo itz would l / e to officiate at the

ceremonies. It might be something that he might

appreciate o

THE CIAIRMAN: I take it thaiyou are

against capital punishment?

.MRo STEP! : Yes, sir°

THE CHAIRMAN: Could I ask you, if you have

any extended re - L'ks, tO" submit a memorandtm o us,

as a number of people have done today, and we would

be glad to add them to the record,

MPo STERN: X am opposed to capitalpunish-.

ment o

I think the rehabilitative approach, based

0

on indefinite sentence, and incarceration with re-

habilitationi could be used It is effective°

Thank you very much.

THK-CHAff%MAN: Thank you.

We will no 7 conclude the hearing,

el! for your attention during the course of these

hearings:

The Commission ill hold One more hearing

Thank you
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a week from today, in the City of Eochester, on the

same subject matter.

( hereupon, at 5 o'clock p.m., the hearing

was concluded.)


